
Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Inspired equally by my muse Amber and the inimitable
Greyscribbler. 

Chapter 1 

There was one strange thing about working at Gio Industries.

Well, there were actually a few strange things. But on my
first day, the only one I noticed was the music.

My boss had explained it to me as he was showing me around.
Apparently Gio had put a bunch of money into developing the
perfect “background music” while you worked, maximizing
harmonies and brainwaves and all that sciencey stuff. All I
knew was that whenever I was sitting behind my computer, I was
required to have headphones playing this strange, pulsating
music.

It was more than a little weird at first, but I quickly got
used to it. I wouldn’t ever say I ‘liked’ it, exactly, but I
was definitely okay with it.

That could also describe the other strange things I was
discover about the job, now that I think about it. But I’m
getting ahead of myself.

My boss was a few years older than me - Mr. Peterson. He was
nice enough, all things considered. Good-natured, friendly. He
really made sure that I felt welcome. A little handsy,
perhaps, but not anything I hadn’t encountered before - he
didn’t ‘grab me by the pussy’ or anything like that, but I
noticed his hand lingering on my shoulder, slightly longer
than was comfortable.

My name’s Amber. I’ve been an accountant for about a decade
now. I know I’m attractive - like I said, I’d had to deal with
‘overly friendly’ bosses before. But I also know that I’m good
at my job, and so when I was offered a job at Gio I knew that
it was because of my work ethic, not my looks.

Well, not just my looks. I’m no idiot - I know that any male
boss (and some female bosses, in all likelihood) were, on some
level, factoring my attractiveness into it. For the first few
years of my career I’d dressed to hide my curves, but it felt
weird and uncomfortable, and so while I certainly didn’t
wasn’t decked out like a Hooters girl, I also wasn’t covering
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wasn’t decked out like a Hooters girl, I also wasn’t covering

myself like a nun.

The pay bump was significant, and they made a lot of promises
- potential to manage projects, lead a team…there was even
discussion of a trip to Europe, if an upcoming merger was
successful. And so I accepted the job without hesitation.

Gio was much like every other job I’ve had. Standard corporate
America, you know how it is. There were a lot of women - more
than I was used to, in my field - but Mr. Peterson explained
that Gio was an equal-opportunity employer, and they were
constantly scouting for women to join the team.

Quite attractive women, I couldn’t help but notice.

But the only thing that really stood out was the music. From
the moment I sat down at my desk each morning, there it was,
pumping straight into my brain. And I had to admit - their
research had been right. I work fast (this is how I make a
living, after all) but even though I was adjusting to a new
office, a different workflow, to a slightly more challenging
position than my old job…I was also working faster, and making
far fewer mistakes than ever before.

But not none.

That was when I discovered the second strange thing about
working at Gio.

It was my second week when I got the email. I’d mostly settled
in by then - I knew where the kitchen was, whose coffee-breath
to avoid in the morning, and what time you had to arrive in
the morning to get the good parking spaces.

“Amber,” it read simply. “Can you please come into my office?
It’s about your analytics report.”

Analytic reports were, I’m not going to lie, my least
favourite part of my new job. The rest of it - end-of-month
close, recs, attending mostly-pointless meetings with equally-
bored employees - that was all stuff I’d done at my previous
job. That was all stuff that every accountant had probably
done since the beginning of accountancy. Grug, calculating how
many mammoth carcasses the cave would need before winter,
dreading sitting down and having yet another boring “hunting
efficiency” meeting.

Analytic reports were their own level of annoying - Gio used
some proprietry system. It had a bunch of interesting data
predictive tools, but it suuuuucked for writing reports.
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I knew the exact report he’d been talking about - I’d whipped
it out at the end of an exhausting week, and my brain had been
well-and-truly fried when I did. During the short walk to Mr.
Peterson’s office, my mind was buzzing with what I could (or
should) have done differently. I hadn’t even run the final
report by any of my colleagues, despite the fact that I now
oh-so-clearly remembered Mr. Peterson saying that I was
welcome to.

“Sir?” I said, managing to hide the quaver in my voice as I
stepped into his office.

Like I said, Mr. Peterson was a nice guy, if a little odd. In
the two weeks we’d been working together, I’d learned that he
had some strange habits - he’d eat peppers like they were
apples, and never seemed to hold his opinions back on any
subject, no matter the situation.

But he certainly wasn’t scary. No, my nervousness was not due
to my boss - I just don’t like getting in trouble. It was as
simple as that.

“Sit down, Amber," he said, his typical grin missing from his
face. “I want to talk to you about this report.”

I took a seat in front of his desk as he handed over a printed
copy of the analytics report I’d been so nervous about.
Scanning through, I was surprised to find that it was frankly
better than I’d feared. Any complaint he had must have been
about the house style, because as far as reports went, I
couldn’t see any problems at all.

“Sir?” I said again, and with a heavy sigh, he gestured to the
second-final paragraph on the second page.
The tax burden could of fallen on either company for the final
quarter, it read, but considering the significant savings
offered by the state of Florida, it is recommended that Gio
and Sytricks split the income from gross dividends, in order
to…

I continued reading until I reached the bottom of the page,
then glanced up at my boss.

“Is that wrong, sir? Should we take on the tax burden? At my
old job…”

“Amber,” he said softly. “These reports are kept on-file. They
could be read - or referenced - by Gio employees for decades
to come.”
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I nodded, completely flummoxed as to what the issue was. To my
surprise, he did nothing to elucidate me, falling silent and
waiting for my reaction.

“I understand, sir. But…what’s the problem?”

Clicking his tongue in dismay, he again pointed to the second
paragraph.

I silently reread it twice before looking up at him, wondering
what about the seemingly-inoffensive sentence had caused him
to call me in.

“Could HAVE,” he said, before once more pausing for effect.

“Sir?”

“The phrase is could HAVE, Amber. You’ve written ‘could OF’.”

A long sigh escaped my lungs - I hadn’t even realized I’d been
holding my breath - and my entire body relaxed. I mean, it was
an analytics report - not something that could have bankrupted
the company - but it was a relief to know that it was a simple
grammatical error that he was upset about, and not something
more serious.

Grammar has never been my strong suit. I’m an accountant, not
a writer. Give me a spreadsheet and I can make it dance, but I
have no idea how you…I dunno, conjugate the subject of a
clause. Whatever.

“I’m so sorry sir,” I said, trying to hide my relief. “I’ll
fix that immediately, and make sure it doesn’t happen again.
Was there anything else you wanted to discuss?”

“Well, I’m sure you’ll agree…this kind of thing can’t go
unpunished.”

My eyes narrowed.

“Sir?”

Mr. Peterson tilted his head to the side as he continued, as
though confused by my confusion. “You did read the employee
expectation document on your first day, right?”

Honestly, I barely skimmed it. Corporate jargon is corporate
jargon, no matter the company.

“Yes, sir,” I lied.

“Then you’ll know that when mistakes like these are made, Gio
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“Then you’ll know that when mistakes like these are made, Gio

expects employees to be punished appropriately. I think five
would be sufficient for an error of this magnitude, don’t
you?”

Two weeks in, I’d thought I was really getting the hang of my
new workplace. But since the moment I’d entered Mr. Peterson’s
office, I’d felt like I was on the back foot.

“Five what, sir?”

“Spanks,” my boss replied, as though I was an idiot. “The
standard punishment when an employee makes a mistake in an
official company document.”

Before I could respond, Mr. Peterson pulled out a copy of the
EED and handed it to me. Sure enough, point 5.5.6 was very
clear - what I’d done did, in fact, warrant a spanking.

My mind was racing as I stared at the text. Part of me felt
like this was wrong, that I should object…or quit, or sue
them.

But for what? As I asked myself that question, it was though a
fog filled my brain, and I couldn’t for the life of me work
out what exactly I’d be suing them for. After all, it was all
there, in clear black and white.

If you make a mistake at your job, you get spanked.

I’d agreed to it. And why wouldn’t I? It was perfectly
reasonable. Parents had been spanking their children since
Grug’s day - it was simple, harmless, and it worked.

“Now,” Mr. Peterson said softly, “because this is your first
offense, I don’t mind if it’s self-administered.”

“Thank you sir,” I said. For the second time in just a few
minutes, my body filled with relief. I couldn’t imagine what
my husband Aaden would have thought if I’d come home and told
him that I’d let my boss spank me.

“Of course, I’ll supervise. Wouldn’t want you go to go easy on
yourself!”

I nodded, and tried to smile, but for some reason I just
wasn’t in the smiling mood.

“Now, sir?”

“No time like the present.”

I looked around the room. I’d never been spanked before - not
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I looked around the room. I’d never been spanked before - not

as a child, not in the bedroom with my husband - and I’d
certainly never spanked myself. Leaning forward over Mr.
Peterson’s desk, I spread my legs slightly and nervously
raised my hand.

Unable to resist, I glanced up to see Mr. Peterson watching
me, an almost…hungry look on his face.

No, I must have been imagining it. He was my boss. He was
simply watching his employee discipline herself. And I had no
one to blame but myself, really - I remembered getting an
essay back in high-school, “could of” circled in red pen. I
think it had bumped me down half a letter grade.

This is my fault, I reminded myself, and my hand came down
swiftly, meeting my pants-clad buttocks with a soft “WHACK.”

“Good,” Mr. Peterson smiled. “Count them out loud for me, will
you?”

“One,” I said, surprised to find myself breathing slightly
harder than I had been a few minutes ago. The situation must
have been making me nervous.

“Keep going,” my boss encouraged.

“Two,” I gasped, as my hand once more met the seat of my
pants. “Three…”

I was more than halfway done. It didn’t hurt, not really - and
I wasn’t even holding back. Honestly, the spanking was
probably stinging my hand more than my ample ass.

“Yesss,” Mr. Peterson said, his voice halfway between a groan
and a hiss. For a moment I wondered if he was enjoying this,
but I immediately dismissed the thought.

He was just doing his job, and making sure I did mine.

“Four,” I said. Each time my hand made contact, it was like a
wave of something passed through my body. Like I said, it
wasn’t pain. It was more like…warmth.

Each time I spanked my own ass, I felt my entire body getting
warmer. I must have been blushing furiously.

“Five,” I gasped, a part of me not wanting to stop.

“Excellent,” Mr. Peterson said. He gave me a nod, and I knew
that I was dismissed.

As soon as I entered the hallway, I collapsed against the
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As soon as I entered the hallway, I collapsed against the

wall, gulping for air. It’s hard to explain what it was…my
body felt so much more electric than it had when I’d been
called into my boss’s office. It was like my ass was a switch,
and spanking it had turned my entire body on.

Several colleagues passed me as I sat there, breathing
heavily. None of them said anything, and I carefully avoided
eye-contact.

It hadn’t hurt, but I had to admit…spanking myself had been a
pretty effective punishment. That was not something I wanted
to repeat any time soon. 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 2 

For the next few days, I was extra diligent about my grammar.
For each and every report I sent, I ran it through an advanced
spell-checker, and even had a colleague or two look at it.

To my relief, nothing had changed between me and Mr. Peterson.
Whenever he passed my desk, he’d give me the same small nod
and smile he always had. I’d once taken my headphones off when
I’d seen him approaching, but he’d shaken his head.

“No no,” he said. “Keep those in. I’ll let you know if I need
anything.”

“Yes, sir,” I said.

I’d never been one to call bosses sir, not really, but that
was another strange thing about Gio - they seemed to be very
hierarchical. Even though I was a Senior Accountant (in title,
not in years - unless you consider 32 to be senior, that is)
and not a secretary, I knew that Mr. Peterson was my boss, and
so I followed the examples of everyone around me, consistently
addressing him as ‘sir’.

About a week after my ‘punishment’, I sent Mr. Peterson a
quick message asking permission to leave early - my son’s
birthday was that weekend, and the bakery I’d ordered the cake
from had limited hours on Fridays.

He replied immediately, but not with what I’d been expecting.

Come into my office, his email said. Immediately.
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When I entered, Mr. Peterson was standing up, leaning against
his desk.

“Sir?” I asked, and he gestured for me to close the door
behind him…something he’d only asked me to do once before.

Oh, no.

“What kind of company is this?” he asked, staring at me with
an intensity that surprised me.

“An accountancy firm, sir.”

“And what sort of business do we do here?”

I hesitated. It sounded like a trick question.

“Accountancy.”

Mr. Peterson nodded, and I felt a wave of relief. But his
stare never grew less intense, and it was obvious that he
wasn’t done.

“Tell me, Amber,” he asked casually. “Do we sell…cosmetics?”

I narrowed my eyes.

“I don’t believe so, sir.”

“Interesting.”

As my boss stared at me, I felt my tension return.

“Do we deal in cosmetics at all?”

I mentally tried to run through our various clients and
partners - they were all consultancy firms, insurance
companies, banks - from what I could remember, none of them
dealt with physical products at all.

“No,” I answered hesitantly. “Not that I’m aware of.”

“And do we, perhaps, offer some kind of employee package
involving lipstick? Mascara? Eyeliner, perhaps?”

After our last meeting, I’d read the EED front to back. I
definitely hadn’t noticed anything about any of that.

“No, sir,” I answered confidently, and my boss nodded. I
almost felt like I’d passed whatever strange test he’d
presented me with.

Almost.
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Reaching behind him, Mr. Peterson grabbed a piece of paper
sitting on his desk. He handed it to me.

“Read this aloud for me.”

“Hi Mr. Peterson,” I read. “I was wondering if I could duck
out an hour early today. I’ll come in early on Monday to make
it up.”

I looked up at him nervously. He raised one eyebrow.

“It was fairly standard at my old job,” I said, trying not to
let my confusion show in my voice. “I mean…-”

Mr. Peterson held a single hand up, and I fell quiet.

“Read the last sentence again,” he said, his lips thin.

“I’ll come in early on Monday to…”

I trailed off.

“No no,” he said. “Please, continue.”

“…to make up.”

In my haste, I’d omitted a word from my request. Suddenly his
opening remark about cosmetics made a lot more sense.

“That was a typo,” I said feebly. My heart sank at the cold
look Mr. Peterson shot me in response.

“I’m sorry, Amber,” he said with a sigh. “I know you’re a hard
worker. But the EED is very clear about what to do in
situations like that.”

“Sir,” I protested. “This is an email.”

“An email sent from an employee to her boss, through the
official Gio email server. That makes it an official company
document. I’m afraid I really have no recourse here.”

I opened my mouth to object, but closed it again after a brief
moment.

He was right. Of course he was right. It had been my mistake,
and I was the one who’d have to pay the cost.

There was nothing that could be done.

“Yes, sir,” I said with a sigh. “Five?”

“That’s right,” he nodded. I got into the same position as I
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“That’s right,” he nodded. I got into the same position as I

had last time, but it felt…different. One week earlier, Mr.
Peterson had been across the desk, watching me as I spanked
myself.

Now, he was standing next to me, just inches away.

I hadn’t even administered a single slap, and already I could
feel the warm feeling entering my body.

“Wait!” he said, as I raised my right hand. “I let you take
care of the punishment yourself last time because it was your
first offense. This time, I think I’d better be the one to
handle it.”

My eyes widened. “Mr. Peterson…sir! You can’t.”

That eyebrow raised once more. “Oh can’t I?”

My voice died in my throat, as I realized what I’d said.

I liked Gio. Genuinely. The people were nice, the pay was
great, and the work was challenging…although made much easier
by the music that the earbuds seemed to deliver directly to my
brain.

But nothing comes without a cost, of course, and I knew just
how rigid this company was about rules.

If the handbook said that a typo was punishable by a spanking,
I knew that I’d be getting spanked.

But I couldn’t just take it lying down (or, as was the case,
standing up). I knew I had to say something.

“What will my husband think?” I asked, a slight tremble in my
voice.

Mr. Peterson thought for a moment, then shrugged. “Probably
best not to tell him,” he said, and without warning, his hand
swung down and met my buttock with a loud CRACK.

“Oh!”

My boss’s hand was firm, and - as you’d expect - larger than
my own. And while I thought I’d been delivering my punishment
at full force, I realized now that at least part of me had
been holding back.

“Count!” Mr. Peterson hissed, and without even thinking about
it, I obeyed.

“One!”
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My voice was somewhere between a moan and a squeak. I could
feel it again - the warmth, eminating from my ass and swiftly
spreading to the rest of my frame.

CRACK.

“Two!” I exclaimed, holding onto the desk like it was the only
thing preventing me from falling over. My knees were weak as
my boss’s powerful hand swung, sharply delivering my
punishment.

CRACK.

“Three!” I gasped.

As well as harder, Mr. Peterson’s slaps were coming faster
than mine had a week ago, and I felt like my body wasn’t being
given enough time to recover between each of them.

Not, of course, that I was going to complain. This was exactly
what I deserved.

CRACK. CRACK.

“Four! Ungh…five!”

My voice was trembling as I counted the final two blows, given
with barely a moment’s pause between them. The speed of their
delivery had meant that they weren’t as strong as the others
had been, but I still felt like every inch of me was made of
jelly.

Warm jelly. Very, very warm jelly.

"That will be all, Amber,” Mr. Peterson said. In no time at
all, he was sitting behind his desk, tapping away at his
computer as though nothing out of the ordinary had just
occurred.

Not, of course, that it had. This was just a standard
corporate punishment, given when an employee made a typo in a
company document.

So why was I filled with dread at the idea of my husband
finding out about it?

I barely made it out of my boss’s office before I was once
more on my knees, suddenly desperate for air. I lay there for
what felt like hours, on my hands and knees, my face just
inches from the carpet, feeling overwhelmed and confused and
so very, very warm.
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This time, to my surprise, someone stopped and sat beside me.
I’d seen her around before - she worked in marketing. Tracy, I
think her name was. She was an Australian.

“Punishment?” she asked, and I nodded dumbly, not sure how to
respond.

“Yeah,” she continued, her accent thick. “Those can be pretty
full on. What was it?”

“Just a spanking,” I said. It was a struggle to get the words
out - I don’t know why I felt so strange after being
disciplined. Maybe it was guilt?

“How many?”

Not wanting to put my voicebox through any more stress, I held
up a single hand, with five fingers. Tracy nodded.

“Not too bad,” she said, and my eyes widened. I’d never even
considered the possibility of receiving a worse punishment.

“Do you know what I find helps?” she asked, and I shook my
head. At that point, I would have done near anything to feel
normal again.

Tracy cocked her head towards the woman’s restroom, just two
doors down the hall. “Head in there and have a wank. You’ll
feel way better, pretty much immediately.”

My mouth fell open at the suggestion. I’d had some pretty
frank conversations with co-workers before, but nothing like
this…and certainly not with someone whom I’d barely met.

Tracy tilted her head, and I realized how rude I was being.
After all, she was only trying to help.

With a bit of effort, I managed to emit an entire sentence. “I
couldn’t do that,” I said, looking around nervously. “Is that
even allowed?”

“Not technically,” Tracy replied, wrinkling her nose. “But no
one will know. And I know for a fact that everyone does it.”

“Really?” I said. “But…why? It’s not sexual.”

“Of course not,” she said, as though shocked by the
suggestion. “It’s just a punishment. But…well, the body
doesn’t know that. It’s very easy for your arse to get
confused. Popping in there for a quick wank will fix you right
up.”
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With that bizarre nugget of wisdom, Tracy stood up again.

“Good luck,” she said, and shot me a warm smile as she walked
away. “And don’t worry…you get used to it.”

It was several more minutes before I felt like I could stand
up again. I didn’t ‘pop into the dunny for a wank’…but I’d be
lying if I wasn’t tempted.

For the rest of the day, I stayed at my desk, let the strange
throbbing music pulsate into my head, and got as much work
done as I could before leaving early to pick up my son’s cake.

That night, as soon as the kids were in bed and the dishes
were done, I all but dragged my husband upstairs. He didn’t
object as I stripped, fell to my knees in front of him,
unzipped his jeans, and got him hard.

And he definitely wasn’t complaining as I lay him down on the
bed, slowly lowering my sopping wet pussy onto his erection,
then rode him to two orgasms before he came inside me.

My husband and I have a good sex life - we knew how important
it was to keeping a marriage alive, especially after kids.
Nothing fancy, or kinky - just two healthy adults with a
strong attraction to each other.

I enjoy sex, Aaden enjoys sex. If it ain’t broke, y’know?

Normally I’m not quite so aggressive, but it wasn’t completely
out of character.

What was odd was where my mind went. Normally during sex I’m
very ‘in the moment’, but as I gaspingly came around my
husband’s cock, one thought never left my mind. Mr. Peterson,
standing behind me, his hand raining down swiftly on my ass.

CRACK. CRACK. CRACK. CRACK. CRACK.

“Five!” I gasped quietly as I reached my second orgasm.

Fortunately, Aaden didn’t notice a thing. 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 3 

Monday morning had barely started before I was called into Mr.
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Monday morning had barely started before I was called into Mr.

Peterson’s office again.

As I walked down the hall, I somehow knew what was going to
happen. And sure enough - my boss informed me that I’d missing
a comma when sending a company-wide memo.

It was my fault.

The punishment was the same as last time. Five firm, hard
smacks.

I deserved it.

Again, I promised to count them aloud. And as I bent over my
boss’s desk, my back arched, my rear presented for his hand, I
couldn’t help but think about Tracy’s words from Friday.

I couldn’t masturbate in the office, could I? It wouldn’t be…
proper.

CRACK.

“One, sir.”

It hurt, but not intolerably so. I’d gone through childbirth -
twice! I could put up with a few firm smacks.

Besides, I deserved them.

It was my fault.

CRACK.

The second spank was what triggered the warmth’s arrival this
time, faster than before. My mouth dropped open, and I heard
myself say “Two, sir.”

In my head, it had been professional. Functional. I was
keeping count, so that my boss could concentrate on executing
my punishment.

But it came out as a passionate whimper, a groan of pleasure.
It came out like the cry of a lust-filled woman.

CRACK.

“Three, sir.”

I hoped Mr. Peterson wouldn’t misunderstand what was
happening. I knew that the punishment was perfectly
reasonable.

No, more than reasonable. Necessary.
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How else would I learn?

CRACK.

“Four, sir”, I moaned.

The feeling of warmth wasn’t…pleasure. I mean, not really.
That wouldn’t be appropriate. I was at work. Mr. Peterson was
my boss. And this was a punishment.

If I was getting off on it, it wasn’t really much of a
punishment.

But if it wasn’t a feeling of arousal, it sure did a good
impersonation. Whenever Mr. Peterson’s hand struck me - the
same place, each and every time - it would appear and begin to
spread out, filling every inch of me, pooling between my legs.

How had Tracy described it? The body not being able to tell
the difference?

Obviously I knew that what we were doing wasn’t sexual. It was
corporate policy. If you make a typo, you get punished.

But my body didn’t understand that. As far as my body was
concerned, this was…foreplay. This was what couples did, after
all. The man spanked the woman, to get her excited.

To get excited himself.

CRACK.

I blushed at the idea. Was what we were doing…exciting him?
Was it turning him on?

Not intentionally, of course, but was his body - like mine -
getting confused? Getting…aroused?

CRACK. CRACK. CRACK.

Mr. Peterson picked up the pace. I could feel my nipples
hardening as the warmth filled my large breasts, caused me to
lose focus, made me forget where I was and what we were doing…

CRACK. CRACK. CRACK.

My eyes opened as I remembered that I was supposed to be
counting.

“Five!” I gasped. “Five, five, five!”

As the words left my mouth, I was reminded of the previous
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As the words left my mouth, I was reminded of the previous

night. Why had I thought about this while I was cumming? With
my husband?

It didn’t make any sense.

And at the same time, it made all the sense in the world.

“Good girl,” Mr. Peterson said with a nod. His eyes briefly
travelled up and down my body - I must have looked a mess. I
could feel the sweat on my face, every inch of my skin was
bright red, and my eyes were watery and unfocused. “Don’t do
it again.”

“I’ll try not to, sir," I said, embarrassed to hear my words
coming out as a seductive purr. God, what must he think of me?
First I make an embarrassing typo, then I can’t even stop my
body from misreading my punishment.

My eyes flicked down to his crotch, suddenly very curious to
know what he thought of me. Was that a bulge I saw, or were my
optimistic eyes just imagining it?

“Amber?”

I turned impossibly redder as I realized my eyes had flicked
down to his crotch…and never returned.

“We’re done here,” he said pointedly. I nodded, then all but
ran out of the room.

I managed to avoid collapsing outside my boss’s office this
time, though it took almost every ounce of willpower I had in
me.

Instead, I marched my shaking legs directly to the restroom
that Tracy had gestured to on Friday. Unzipping my jeans, I
was unsurprised to find that my panties were soaked.

Letting out a long, loud moan, I moved one finger directly to
my throbbing clit. I’m not normally one to masturbate - Aaden
takes very good care of me in that regard - but I’m not a
total stranger to self-pleasure.

As I firmly began rubbing myself, jeans around my ankles, I
tried to tell myself that I wasn’t doing anything wrong. I was
just taking care of my body’s needs. It didn’t understand that
what we were doing wasn’t sexual - as far as my pussy was
concerned, the spanking had been to get her in the mood to be
fucked.

My eyes widened. As soon as the image entered my head, I was
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My eyes widened. As soon as the image entered my head, I was

unable to get it out. Mr. Peterson, his body just as confused
as mine, uncontrollably turned on, aroused by what company
policy forced him to do.

Me, spreading my legs, silently offering to relieve his
tension…and mine.

I shook with orgasm. The fantasy was so vivid, I could almost
feel it - Mr. Peterson slowly sliding his cock inside me,
filling me up, giving my wanton body just what I so
desperately needed…

As I came down from the most powerful orgasm I’d ever given
myself, the guilt returned.

What had I done? I was married - happily married! And Mr.
Peterson was my BOSS.

All he’d been doing was punishing me for my own mistakes, and
I’d turned it into some sick fantasy where we…where we had…

I couldn’t even bring myself to think about it.

On one hand, Tracy had been right: as soon as I came, I
immediately felt much calmer, more in control. I stood up,
cleaned myself off as best I could, and returned to work,
donning my headphones and allowing the strange music to flow
through my head as I focused entirely on being the best
employee I could be.

That night, I felt so guilty that I surprised Aaden with a
blowjob. Oral sex is typically just foreplay for us, but this
time I brought him off with my mouth, staring up at him as I
swallowed his cum.

“Wow,” he said with a grin. “What was that all about?”

“I just love ya,” I replied, hoping that my guilt didn’t show
on my face.

I couldn’t sleep that night. My mind felt like it was filled
to the point of bursting with thoughts, emotions…memories.

More than anything, I was shocked at where my own mind had
taken me. I’d had many bosses in the past, and never - NEVER
before - had even a single sexual thought about any of them.
And while I consider myself to be a pretty damn good employee,
I’ll freely admit that I’m not perfect - I’d been told off
before.

But I’d never left one of those meetings and masturbated,
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But I’d never left one of those meetings and masturbated,

imagining my boss between my thighs.

This was different, of course - a more physical form of
discipline - but that was no excuse. My body was confused
about the nature of the company-enforced punishment, but that
didn’t mean I had to be.

I was a happily married mother of two, and things between Mr.
Peterson and myself needed to remain completely professional.
There was no alternative; I had too much to lose.

And if my body couldn’t be trusted not to get things confused,
that left it up to me.

Going forward, I’d just have to ensure that I didn’t make any
more typos.

I got into work an hour early the next morning. The music was
different every day; the welcome package had said that it was
actually personalized to each of us, based on our work habits,
natural rhythms, all that kind of thing. Today’s tune, if you
can even call it that, was a slow, sticky one.

As always, it worked - within forty minutes, I was done. Far
faster than I’d anticipated. The music had this way of turning
my brain off, allowing me to focus entirely on what I was
doing.

Allowing me to focus on improving at my job. At getting
better.

Getting better for Mr. Peterson.

I’d added extensions to every piece of software I used - our
email client, my calendar app…even to Excel. Almost a dozen
different apps would now be monitoring every word I typed,
looking for typos, checking my grammar…I’d done everything I
could, short of hiring an editor, to ensure that all my work
correspondance would be flawless.

To my delight, it worked. Weeks flew by - my various
extensions, and my even-more-diligent-than-usual eyes ensured
that everything I sent out didn’t contain so much as a
misplaced period. I’d come into work, put my headphones on,
and steadily get through my workload.

The one piece of software that I couldn’t add extensions to
was the proprietary reporting software, so each time I needed
to export an analytics report, I’d manually copy it into
another app, scan it for errors, and then go over it once
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another app, scan it for errors, and then go over it once

myself, just to be safe.

Everything was perfect, except for one tiny fly in the
ointment.

Mr. Peterson.

Spanking myself in front of him, then feeling his hand on my
ass had apparently done quite a number on my poor, confused
body, because even though I knew that I was totally, utterly,
and monogamously in love with my husband…my body apparently
didn’t get the immaculately-typed memo.

Every time I saw him, my heart skipped a beat. If he shot me a
friendly smile, I’d blush. And when he came into my cubicle to
personally commend me for what a great job I’d been doing, I’m
not going to lie…those few minutes of close contact with him
filled me with a desire to sneak into the woman’s bathroom
again.

I’d hoped that this ridiculous crush would fade over time, but
if anything…it seemed to get worse. I started taking it home
with me - whenever Aaden and I made love, my mind would drift
to the memory of Mr. Peterson’s hand, against my ass.

Sometimes I’d be sitting in church when my mind would be
flooded with the memory of what he’d done…what we’d done…and
my clit would suddenly be throbbing in the house of God.

I was tempted to ask Aaden if he was interested in spanking,
but I talked myself out of it. My grammar systems were good,
but I knew that they weren’t perfect. The day would come when
Mr. Peterson needed to spank me again, and if I’d deliberately
associated that completely professional act with something
sexual, I was afraid my body would get even more mixed-up than
it was already.

I should stress, these feelings were completely one-sided. Mr.
Peterson was a perfect gentleman - even moreso than when I’d
started working there. Perhaps he’d received his own
discipline for being a little touchy (I smiled, imagining his
boss giving him the same punishment he’d given me) because
aside from the occasional handshake, or a hug on my birthday,
he deliberately avoided touching me.

As much as I’d have loved for him to.

It was more than a month since I’d installed all the apps when
it happened again. Once more, it was my own fault - I got
careless. I’d run the analytics report through the software,
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careless. I’d run the analytics report through the software,

but hadn’t checked it as thoroughly as I should have. The past
few reports hadn’t reported anything (the punishment system -
unorthodox as it was - worked! My grammar and spelling had
improved more in six weeks at Gio than three years at college)
and so I had submitted it without going over it a final time.

And so when I saw my boss’s email, asking him to come into my
office, my brain immediately began to panic…

…and my heart leapt. 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 4 

I don’t know what was worse - the long walk down the hallway
to Mr. Peterson’s office, or the look of disappointment in his
eyes when I entered.

Though I did knpw the guilt I’d feel in half an hour would
trump both of them.

As soon as I entered, he stood up, and my eyes - my damned,
treacherous eyes - immediately dropped to his crotch.

Not that there was anything noteworthy to see, of course. This
wasn’t a sexual act - he was simply implementing company
policy. Everyone else in the building was subject to the exact
same rules as I was…but I, for some reason, had turned it
sexual.

But I can’t deny, I was disappointed not to see the outline of
a hard-on.

I immediately returned my focus to Mr. Peterson’s face, hoping
he hadn’t noticed where my attention had briefly been. Once
more, he was holding a printout.

“Really, Amber?” he said, gesturing to the paper in his hand.
“We’re analysing our medical client’s mental state now?”

“I’m sorry, sir,” I replied, my eyes downcast. “It was a
stupid mistake, and it won’t happen again.”

As soon as I’d gotten the email, I’d scoured my latest reports
to see what I’d missed. Again, a simple typo, but one that no
app was going to pick up on. I’d shared an extrapolation,
based on the past three decades of data, that one of our
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based on the past three decades of data, that one of our

clients (a local hospital) should see a slight uptick of…
patience.

Not patients. PatienCE.

Again, it had been an internal report - the hospital would
never see it - but I knew the rules.

“Five, sir?”

“Five. Can I trust you to count them this time?”

“Yes, sir,” I nodded.

On the outside, I was projecting a completely professional
image, just an accountant reporting to her boss for a routine
discipline. But on the inside, I can’t deny…I was excited.

Not sexually, of course. This was a punishment. There was
nothing sexual about it.

But since the last time Mr. Peterson had spanked me, nothing
else had given me that feeling of warmth. Nothing had made me
feel so alive.

Riding my husband, cumming around his cock, remembering the
feeling of Mr. Peterson’s hand meeting my buttocks…that had
come close.

But it wasn’t the same.

Even before my boss stood up and moved around his desk, even
before he raised a hand…just the act of bending over Mr.
Peterson’s desk was enough, I was surprised to discover, to
begin filling me with warmth.

CRACK.

“One, sir,” I said, trying desperately to keep my tone
professional.

Trying, and utterly failing.

It wasn’t as bad this time, admittedly - this was more of a
pleasurable whimper than the outright begging I’d succmbed to
during my last punishment…but it was far from the austere tone
I was trying to broadcast.

CRACK.

“Two, sir,” I gasped.
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The feeling of my boss’s hand on my rear…it was like it awoke
something in me. I felt like my entire body was electrified,
suddenly alive in a way that I couldn’t help but find
alarming.

Alarming, and very very exciting.

The warmth had spread through my entire body, and it was all I
could do to stop myself from pushing my butt out, trying to
chase the hand that I so desperately wanted to make …contact
with.

CRACK.

“Three!”

I could feel my heartbeat. Adrenaline was racing through my
body. Every part of me was switched on, turned on.

But not aroused, of course. That would have been
inappropriate.

This was a normal interaction between a boss and his
disobedient employee, nothing more.

I stood there, my eyes closed, gripping Mr. Peterson’s desk,
focusing with all my might on the sweet anticipation of what
was coming…

…but it didn’t come.

Slowly opening my eyes, I turned to see why Mr. Peterson had
stopped. He was looking at me, his mouth curled with
disappointment.

“Amber,” he said softly. “I am trying.”

I nodded, unsure what response he was looking for.

“We do try to be lenient here at Gio,” he continued. “We’re
interested in giving employees all the tools we can, so they
can do the best job possible.”

Then get some better damn reporting software, I mentally
responded. He shot me a strange look, like he knew exactly
what I was thinking. I made sure my expression was that of
pure innocence, and waited for him to continue.

“In return, we don’t ask much, do we?”

I shook my head, too nervous to speak. What had I done? Was
this going to warrant another punishment?
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My clit throbbed at the idea.

"We ask for professional communication, both digitally…and in
person. And sure, maybe it’s a little old-fashioned, but it IS
a company requirement.”

“What is?” I asked nervously.

“That you call me sir,” he replied, as though it was obvious.
My cheeks burned at his patronizing tone, and I nodded.

“Now,” he said firmly. “Would you like to try that again? What
number were we at?”

“Three,” I responded, barely louder than a whisper. “…sir.”

He nodded, and my shoulders slumped in relief at his approval.

“As you were,” he said, and I turned back to face his chair.

CRACK.

“Four, sir,” I moaned.

I could imagine Mr. Peterson sitting in that chair after I
left, getting hard at what we’d just done. I could imagine him
counting down the days until my next punishment, wanting to
spank me as much as I desperately wanted to be spanked.

It was all fantasy, of course - to him, this was no more
exciting than budgeting paperclips.

But it was a fantasy I allowed myself to sink into. I pictured
him pulling out his erection, touching himself at the memory
of what we’d just done…just as I had.

CRACK.

“Five!” I said, prouder of myself than I should have been that
I hadn’t gotten distracted. “Sir!”

As the warmth filled my body, all I could think of was making
my way into the women’s bathroom and getting off. Masturbating
was the only way to relieve the tension that my spanking had
built up…which was weird, really, since there had been nothing
erotic about what we’d just done.

It was just a normal, everyday, routine disciplinary session…
but I needed to get off. My body was on fire, and it was the
only way to douse the flames.

I needed it. Just to calm down. I was so wired, I hadn’t felt
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I needed it. Just to calm down. I was so wired, I hadn’t felt

like this since…well, since the last time my boss had punished
me.

So my mind was scattered as Mr. Peterson dismissed me. I
thanked him for his help, promised not to do it again, and all
but ran on my shaky legs to the woman’s bathroom.

It wasn’t until I was entering the small stall and closing the
door that it struck me.

Had he really called me a ‘good girl’?

No. No, that couldn’t be right. He would never be so
unprofessional. That was a sexist, patronizing term, and
certainly not one a man of his position would ever use. He was
my boss, and he’d never treated me with anything but respect.

He certainly wouldn’t call an accountant, a fully-grown woman,
a well-paid professional…that.

His good girl.

My lust-addled mind must have imagined it.

As I sat down and spread my legs, I discovered that I was just
as wet as I’d been last time. As I began to firmly rub myself,
one thought was in my mind.

Good girl.

I was Mr. Peterson’s good girl.
Good girl.

My other hand reached up, and crudely grasped at my tits.

Good girl. I’m a good girl. I’m a good girl for my boss.

I’m a good girl for Mr. Peterson.

I wanted to be his good girl.

It felt like only a few moments before my orgasm hit me, and
my cries of pleasure began filling the small room. It felt so
good - the warmth that had built up between my legs began
radiating out, filling my entire body.

Every part of me glowed as I sat there, pants around my
ankles, my right breast hurting from the rough treatment I’d
just given it. I was finally able to think again, and tried to
make sense of what was happening.
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I had a crush on my boss, that much was clear. Because of the
way he made me feel - not intentionally, of course. He knew I
was married, and would never do anything inappropriate. He was
just doing his job.

But my body couldn’t tell the difference. All it knew was that
when Mr. Peterson touched me, it felt amazing. Though it was
supposed to be a punishment, something about being spanked
inflamed my nerves, and my brain - normally so intelligent -
had confused the signals.

Now, whenever I saw him, I was filled with endorphins. That’s
all love is, really - your mind and body associating a
particular person with pleasure, and my suddenly-stupid brain
had managed to get it completely mixed-up.

I still loved Aaden, more than anything. He was my rock: my
husband, the father to my children. I’d built a life with him,
and I knew that keeping my relationship stable - and my family
together - had to be my highest priority.

And so I needed to make sure that Aaden didn’t suspect a
thing.

It was important that Aaden had no idea that while he slid
into me at night, it was Mr. Peterson that I was thinking
about.

It was vital that he had no idea that I was sitting in the
bathroom stall at work, thinking about my boss as I touched
myself.

I had to keep this at work, no matter what.

My husband could never know.

I bit my lip, and gently traced a pattern on my inner thighs.
Aaden loved my thighs - he’d often nip at them before his
tongue slipped between my legs.

But it wasn’t my husband whose hand I was imagining.

It was my boss’s.

I closed my eyes, and pictured Mr. Peterson standing above me,
calling me a good girl.

Not that he ever would, of course. It was pure fantasy. It was
part of my inane crush.

I had to keep my worlds separate. I had to keep these stupid,
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I had to keep my worlds separate. I had to keep these stupid,

uncalled for feelings at work, out of the house.

And that meant I had to work off this sexual energy now, to
ensure that Aaden didn’t suspect a thing.

“Yes, sir,” I said demurely in my fantasy, looking up at him
pleadingly.

“I’m your good girl.”

My hand slipped between my legs, and began pulling and tugging
at my sparse pubic hair.

“I’ll do whatever you want,” I imagined myself saying.
“Please, sir. Anything.”

“Anything?” he said, his voice a low rumble.

“Uh huh,” I nodded, thrusting my shoulders back, presenting my
ample tits to my boss’s imaginary gaze. “Anything.”

It was less than five minutes before I was cumming again, two
fingers inside my hungry pussy as I imagined my boss fucking
me over his desk. Just to be safe, I got myself off twice more
before returning to my desk and slipping my earbuds back in.

To my great relief (and my body’s disappointment), I didn’t
make any more typos for the next two weeks.

This meant that I also didn’t make any visits to Mr.
Peterson’s office. I had mixed feelings about this - on one
hand, I was glad that I was contributing to the team as best I
could, living up to the high standards of Gio Industries.

I was a good girl.

It also meant that I spent less time in my boss’s presence,
which meant less time for my body to misinterpret signals.
Whenever he smiled at me, a thrill ran through my entire body…
and I knew what would happen if he touched me.

God I wanted him to touch me.

But despite the reduced contact, my feelings didn’t lessen.
Getting spanked by my boss would have been a great excuse for
the fact that I still thought of him each and every time I got
off. Despite being an accountant, I knew it was impossible to
count the number of hours I spent remembering exactly how it
had felt when his hand smacked me.

Exactly how it felt.
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I hadn’t visited Mr. Peterson’s office in several weeks. but I
was still visiting the women’s bathroom each and every day.

I’d drawn a strict line between work and home - finally
achieving work/life balance, of a sort - and I didn’t want
Aaden to have even a vague suspicion about what was going on
between my boss and I.

Not that anything was going on, of course. Not really.

Just in my head…

And so whenever the thoughts got overwhelming, I’d make my way
into the woman’s bathroom and I’d ‘let them all out’, so to
speak.

Over those two weeks, Mr. Peterson fictionally took me in
every position I could imagine. I pictured him bursting in on
me in the bathroom, and insisting on finishing the job my
slick fingers had started. I fantasized about him coming into
my cubicle and insisting coming into me while I continued
working.

And I imagined him spanking me again and again, before taking
things further - lowering my trousers and fucking me over his
desk.

A part of me was extraordinarily grateful that I hadn’t
revisited his office; it was getting to the point where I was
worried just looking at his desk would be enough to make me
cum. That was where this ridiculous crush of mine had been
born in the first place, formed from the feeling of his
strong, powerful hand. It was where I most imagined myself
naked, laying under him, or slowly lowering myself onto his
rod as he looked up at me, and told me I was his good girl…

But all of my fantasies took place in the office. That was
important to me. Mr. Peterson was a stupid work-crush, nothing
more. I only ever fantasized about him at the office, and I
only ever fantasized about him AT the office.

And yes, maybe when Aaden was fucking me I’d sometimes pretend
that Mr. Peterson was watching, offering guidance, reminding
me that if I didn’t fuck my husband as well as I possibly
could, he’d have to punish me…but that was different.

While Aaden was inside me, I did everything I could to make
sure that my attention was focused on him. My spouse. The love
of my life.
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At the moment of orgasm, however, my body would betray me. As
my eyes rolled back in my head, it would be Mr. Peterson that
I was imagining inside me, on top of me, using my body,
telling me that this was just part of the job…calling me his
good girl.

After I came, the guilt would follow, and I would enter work
the next day determined to flush it all out of my system by
getting myself off in that small stall, so I could go home and
be the best mother and wife I could be.

Each and every day, I’d make my way into the woman’s bathroom.
I’d moan long and loud as I came, again and again, trying to
smoke my crush out, doing everything I could to oversaturate
my brain with thoughts of Mr. Peterson. If I could cum and cum
and cum again, maybe I’d burn out on these ridiculous
feelings.

It hadn’t worked yet, but I was doing all I could to make it
happen.

In the meantime, I’d done the impossible and grown even MORE
diligent. Everything that passed my desk was checked, then
double-checked, then TRIPLE-checked for grammar and spelling.
I’d even broken my work/home rule and started reading books on
grammar before bed, to ensure that there was no chance of
mistake.

I was a good girl. I wanted to be a good girl.

I wanted to be Mr. Peterson’s good girl.

And I suddenly knew a LOT about semicolons.

So I was completely floored when I came into work one day to
discover an email from my boss.

“My office,” it simply read. “Now.” 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 5 

I was tempted to go back and quickly skim the last half-dozen
messages I’d sent, but Mr. Peterson’s message had been crystal
clear, and I didn’t want to leave him waiting.

I wanted to be his good girl.
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When I entered, there it was - that disappointed look that
filled my heart with dread, even as my panties soaked with the
knowledge of what was coming next.

“Sir?” I asked, my voice trembling.

In response, he simply pointed. My eyes widened, and I
dutifully bent over his desk, warmth quickly filling my body.

“No…” he said gently. “I meant…sit down.”

My face went red, and I silently dropped into the seat he’d
pointed at. God, what was wrong with me? I was so excited to
be disciplined that I’d completely misinterpreted his innocent
gesture.

Embarrassing yourself in front of your boss is bad enough.
Your boss that you have a crush on? I wanted to sink through
the floor.

“Amber,” he said, avoiding eye-contact. “I got a…report.”

My mind began racing. Sales report? Analytics report? I’d been
so, so careful, I knew I had. They were flawless, I was sure
of it.

“Sir?”

“From one of the other…”

He coughed, and stared at the ground. My forehead creased as I
stared at him. Was Mr. Peterson…embarrassed?

“…from one of the other women in the office,” he said.

He was! My heart melted at the idea of my dear, sweet Mr.
Peterson being embarrassed.

Not that he was mine, of course.

But he was always so strict, so professional. Sometimes I
jokingly thought of him as a robot.

Sometimes, when I was alone in the bathroom stall, I thought
of him as a sex robot. But that was neither here nor there.

To see him like this, embarrassed, it was…cute. It made him
far more human.

I smiled at the sight of a slight blush appearing on his face.

And then my heart skipped a beat as I realized what he was
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And then my heart skipped a beat as I realized what he was

talking about.

One of the other women. Giving him a report that had
embarrassed him.

Oh, no.

Oh no.

I wanted to bury my face in my hands, sink through the floor.
I wanted to slink away and move to a town in the middle of
nowhere, and never have to talk to anyone I knew, ever again.

I couldn’t believe it. I was a professional - a woman of
standing. I was a Certified Professional Accountant.

And now here I was, sitting in front of my boss, about to be
disciplined for…masturbating in the office bathroom.

I couldn’t have been more embarrassed if he’d told me I had to
strip naked in front of my entire team. In front of the CEO.
In front of everyone.

For what felt like a year, I just sat there, turning redder
and redder, unable to look away from my boss. He, in turn, was
unable to look at me. We just sat there in the World’s Most
Awkward Silence, my mouth opening and closing like a fish. I’d
thought I felt guilty after cumming on Aaden’s cock with Mr.
Peterson’s face - and powerful hands - on my mind…but this was
something else.

Finally I realized I had to say something.

“Sir…” I started, but he held up one hand.

“Amber…” he replied.

Oh, god. I’d learned to deal with the disappointment. My
confused libido had, somehow, even managed to find it somewhat
hot.

But the note of pity in his voice?

I had no way of dealing with pity.

“Sir,” I gasped, speaking quickly despite feeling like all the
air had been sucked out of the room. “Mr. Peterson, please. I
can…explain.”

He looked at me, and a part of me wished that he hadn’t. As he
stared at me, his dark brown eyes seeming to drink me in, I
realized that I’d lied.
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I couldn’t explain what I’d done. I mean, what explanation was
there? I was a fully-grown woman who had - for reasons even I
couldn’t fully comprehend - begun masturbating in the
bathroom, sometimes three times in a single day.

And, if I’m being honest…I wasn’t exactly being discreet about
it. I wasn’t even quiet. I’ve always been one to gasp and pant
as I get off, and despite being in a public place, I had done
nothing to hold back.

My cheeks impossibly burned even redder as I wondered…had I
cried out my boss’s name?

Oh, god…

There was another long, long silence as Mr. Peterson waited
for an explanation I had no way of providing. Finally, he
sighed - a sigh of disappointment that I knew I’d remember
until my dying day - and handed me a copy of the Employee
Expectation Document.

As if my hands were on autopilot, I took it and quickly - far
more quickly than logic dictated I’d be able to - found the
relevant passage.

There it was. Point 8.11.87.

Employees suspected of masturbating in the restrooms would be
punished by their direct supervisor.

Which for me, of course…was Mr. Peterson.

He looked at me, and for a moment I thought I saw it…a gleam
of hunger, like he wanted this to happen. It was gone almost
instantly, and I shook the feeling off. Of course my boss
didn’t want me to be caught…masturbating…in the company
restroom. Who would want that?

Yes, he’d have to punish me, but it wasn’t like he was
enjoying the process. He was just doing his job, nothing more.

“It doesn’t specify the punishment, sir,” I said meekly, and
Mr. Peterson held out his hand.

For a moment I was filled with a ridiculous impulse - I wanted
to stand up, and move my body into his outstretched hand. I
wanted to place my breast on his palm, allow him to grope and
roughly fondle me as he’d done in my fantasies so many times.

I wanted his hand between my legs. I wanted to make his
fingers slick with my juices, then suck them clean, show him
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fingers slick with my juices, then suck them clean, show him

what my tongue was capable of. I wanted to lean over his desk,
as I had dreamed about for what felt like years…

Shaking my head, I escaped my reverie. I didn’t do any of the
things I’d fantasized about.

Instead, I handed him the document.

“That’s right,” he said, placing it beside on him the desk.
“That means it’s at my discretion.”

He glanced at the cupboard in the corner of his room, and
there it was again. For a moment, I could have sworn his eyes
darkened with lust. I’d never particularly noticed the
cupboard before - it was made of a dark wood, and had always
been closed.

All of a sudden, I was filled with a desperate desire to know
what was inside it.

But again, as soon as I noticed the expression, it was gone,
and he was back to being my placid - and extremely cute - boss
once more.

“This is a much more serious offense than a typo, of course,”
he said, and I nodded. I’d screwed up…I knew it, he knew it,
and I was prepared to pay the price for my mistake.

More than anything, I wanted to go back to being his good
girl. I wanted to be good for Mr. Peterson. For my boss.

I wanted to make him happy.

I wanted to obey.

“How much more serious would you say it is?” he asked, staring
straight at me.

“Um…”

I felt like an idiot. I’m a numbers gal; always have been. I’m
never happier than when sitting down in front of a
spreadsheet, or a Sudoku puzzle. Give me numbers, I can make
them dance. They were, after all, my job.

But all of a sudden, my mind was blank. How much more serious
was masturbating in the office bathroom than a typo? How was I
even meant to answer that?

“Ten times more serious?” Mr. Peterson prompted. “Twenty?”

“Twenty!” I squeaked, wanting to answer him. Wanting to give
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“Twenty!” I squeaked, wanting to answer him. Wanting to give

my boss what he wanted.

God I wanted to give my boss what he wanted. Whatever he
wanted.

“Very well,” he said with a nod. “I gave you five spanks for
each typo. Masturbating in the office will be one hundred.”

My eyes widened. After just five spanks, I was a walking
puddle. After one hundred?

I’d either soak his floor with my juices or die, and I
honestly couldn’t tell you which would be worse.

“Sir!” I gasped, and he once more silenced me with a gesture
of his hand.

“Not all at once,” he said, throwing me a kind smile.

God, his smile. It made me melt. I felt giddy as a schoolgirl.
It was almost embarrassing.

“How does ten each day sound? That’s all of this week and
next.”

“Yes, sir,” I nodded, my heart racing.

Ten? Ten, all at once? My nipples tightened just thinking
about it.

Ten smacks from my boss…and I wouldn’t even be able to go to
the bathroom and masturbate afterwards. I couldn’t.

Not if I wanted to be a good girl.

Mr. Peterson gestured at the desk once more. This time I
hesitated, not wanting to make a fool of myself.

“Go ahead,” he said, sensing my reluctance. “Let’s get today’s
out of the way. I’ll have you count them for me once more.”

“Of course, sir,” I responded.

My legs were shaky as I stood; if Mr. Peterson was watching,
he would definitely have seen the tremble. I felt like an old
woman.

Somehow, my boss simultaneously made me feel as shaky as an
old woman and as giddy as a little girl.

I got into position, leaning over Mr. Peterson’s desk,
spreading my legs, and allowing him access to my ass.
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SMACK.

“One, sir,” I said with a groan.

Mr. Peterson’s hand was exactly as I remembered, exactly as
I’d been fantasizing about. It had been so long. Until I felt
the sharp pain begin to spread across my buttocks, followed
inevitably by the soft warmth coursing through my body, I
hadn’t realized how desperately I’d been craving it.

SMACK.

“Two, sir.”

Part of me wanted to march out of the office and straight back
into the bathroom. Just two spanks in, I was practically
glowing.

I couldn’t imagine how I’d feel after one hundred.

SMACK.

“Three, sir.”

My voice was soft, and pliant. It was the voice of a good
girl. It was the voice of someone who wanted to obey her boss.

SMACK. SMACK.

“Four, sir. Five…”

My body felt electrified. It was like I’d been sleeping for
weeks, and my boss’s hand was jolting me awake.

SMACK.

“Six! Sir!”

I was suddenly so full of energy. In that moment, I felt like
I could run a marathon, or climb a mountain.

I felt awake, electrified…and very, very warm.

SMACK.

“Seven, sir!”

I bit my lip as I realized how my body was going to interpret
this. The endorphins that were rushing into my brain…they
would just reinforce the stupid crush I had on my boss.

SMACK.
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“Eight, sir!”

After this, I didn’t know how I was going to ever think about
Aaden during sex again.

SMACK. SMACK.

“Nine! Ten, sir. That’s ten.”

With that, Mr. Peterson stepped back, and I collapsed face-
first into his desk. I was just lucky that there hadn’t been a
pen sticking up, or I could have lost an eye.

As it was, I was smearing my eyeliner into his the Employee
Expectations Document (my husband hadn’t noticed that I’d
started wearing makeup to work, though he had complimented me
on ‘looking good today’ a few times. Men, right?)

I wanted to stand up, but I just didn’t have the energy. My
legs felt like wet noodles, while my nether regions felt like…
well, just plain ol’ wet. I was so turned on, I wouldn’t have
been surprised to discover that I’d soaked through my jeans.

Not that what we’d done was sexual, of course. It was just a
boss disciplining his employee. It wasn’t Mr. Peterson’s fault
that my stupid body couldn’t tell the stupid difference.

I tried once more to stand, but - to my great embarrassment -
simply slithered off the desk.

My eyes widened as I realized I’d literally collapsed onto my
boss’s floor. I turned to see him staring down at me, a
lascivious look on his face.

I blinked twice. No, not lascivious. Worried. Of course he
looked worried; he’d just spanked me so hard that I’d
collapsed. He was probably worried me filing an OSHA report
against him.

Not that I ever would, of course. What we’d done had been my
fault. I’d deserved it.

I deserved to be punished.

My mouth opened as my brain scrambled, trying to come up with
an explanation, but before I could say anything…he burst out
laughing, and I was surprised to find myself joining suit.

After a few minutes, we’d calmed down, and he reached out his
hand. “Here,” he said with a smile. “Let me help you up.” 
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Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 6 

A few years ago, my old bosses had given me an award. Like I
said, I’m actually pretty good at my job.

It was a really big deal - they’d flown me to Europe (my first
time outside the country) for the ceremony; a few accountants
from each of our international branches had were being
honored, and the ceremony was in Scotland, which is where our
company had been founded.

On the night, I’d worn this greeny-blue dress, and had been
buzzing with excitement - and a few glasses of wine - all
evening. I’m not really one for public speaking or anything
like that - this wasn’t a speech, of course, but just the idea
of going up in front of so many people (including my boss’s
boss’s boss) would be enough to make anyone nervous.

The food was amazing, as you’d expect, particularly these
little shrimp cocktail things. I’d joked that they must have
been a Scottish delicacy.

Finally, it was time - me and the other two from my branch had
our names called, we walked across the stage, then returned to
our seats.

Not really a big deal, right?

Well, the moment I sat down - the moment I sat down - I
realized that while eating one of the shrimps, I’d managed to
drop a huge glob of dressing right on the front of my dress.

I’d just stood up in front of the most important people in my
company…with a stain on my dress.

And it wasn’t like it was a small one, either. You could have
seen it from space - you could definitely see it from the
front table where the executives were sitting.

Until the morning that my boss had called me into his office
to tell me I’d been caught masturbating at work, that had
definitely been the most embarrassing moment of my life.

The news I’d been caught was enough to dethrone it, and I
would have bet good money on that being the reigning champion
for many years to come - perhaps forever.
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But then Mr. Peterson reached out his hand - the same hand
that just a few minutes ago, had spanked me into a puddle.

I took it, and…god.

I took it, and the moment his skin came into contact with
mine, I moaned.

Just like the stain, it wasn’t a small one. For a moment -
just a moment, before my lips clamped shut and my eyes opened
wider than I’d known they could - my boss’s office was filled
by the loud, lustful moan of what sounded like a woman having
a particularly intense orgasm.

Just because he’d touched my hand.

I wanted to die. I didn’t want to run away to Australia and
hide in the middle of the desert, I wanted to die.

For the past month, I’d been so, so careful about hiding my
crush. I’d made sure to treat Mr. Peterson professionally,
like colleagues.

Like my boss.

I’d been such a good girl.

But now, in an instant, I’d ruined it all. Just the feeling of
his hand - that hand! - against mine, and I’d acted on
impulse, unable to hide the intense attraction I felt.

He’d reached out to help me out, and I’d moaned like an animal
in heat.

I didn’t say anything. I couldn’t say anything. I didn’t think
I could ever talk again. Not to Mr. Peterson, not to anyone.
My kids would have to go the rest of their lives with nothing
but the memory of what their mother sounded like, because I
was never speaking again.

“Amber,” he said gently (god he could be gentle when he wanted
to), “are you okay?”

“Mm-hmm,” I said, my mouth tightly shut, my eyes so wide they
were starting to water.

He opened his mouth to reply, then clearly felt like it was a
bad idea. He guided me into the chair, then let go of my hand.

There was a long silence (which I used to ponder the viability
of having face-and-body transplant) before my boss spoke.
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“Amber,” he started, his voice firm. “I’m going to ask you
something, and it’s important that you tell me the truth.”

I nodded. I’d tell him anything he wanted.

I was his good girl.

“Do you…and please, please answer honestly. Right now, do you
need to masturbate?”

My life flashed before my eyes. All of it. Growing up in
Albany, playing video games for hours on end, meeting Aaden,
having my boys, moving out of New York State, switching jobs…
in a moment, I saw everything I’d ever done, and I was ready
to die.

Part of me wanted to faint. That would be a good excuse not to
answer, right? I couldn’t will myself to death, but I’m sure
that with a little effort, I could force myself unconscious.

But then I remembered - he’d asked me to be honest.

He’d politely requested that I tell him the truth, and I was
going to obey.

I wanted to obey.

And I couldn’t lie. Not to him. Not to Mr. Peterson.

Not to my boss.

“Yes, sir,” I answered, my face beet-red. He nodded, and I was
amazed he could even hear me - my response had been so quiet,
a bat would have struggled to hear what I’d said.

Mr. Peterson didn’t respond, he just kept on nodding. We sat
there for another eternity, him nodding, me unable to look
away.

“I can’t let you do that in the bathroom again,” he said,
tilting his head to the side. “It’s against company policy.
Besides, then I’d have to punish you again, and it seems…”

His eyes flicked down my body, just for a moment, before once
more returning my stunned gaze.

“…it seems that would be rather counter-productive, wouldn’t
you say?”

“Yes, sir,” I nodded.

“I obviously can’t let you use your cubicle, so….”
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He glanced around the room. I didn’t know if I was imagining
it, but it seemed like his gaze paused on the wooden cabinet
for a moment.

“…I suppose you’ll have to do it here.”

Just when I thought my day couldn’t get any stranger, Mr.
Peterson’s suggestion managed to push it into a new level of
weird.

I leaned forward, unsure if I’d heard him correctly.

“In here?” I asked.

“That’s right. Unless you have a better suggestion?”

My mind raced, but I had to admit…I didn’t.

I mean, I suppose I could have told him that I didn’t need to
masturbate, but I’d promised not to lie to him. No matter
what, I was going to need to get myself off before I could
return to work, even if I had to go into the parking lot and
rub my aching clit in my car.

The only other alternative I could think of would be to go
into the women’s bathroom, but Mr. Peterson had a point. If I
was caught, that would be another hundred smacks - another ten
spanking sessions. And if after each of those I needed to do
it again…

Things would get exponential, fast. Every accountant’s
nightmare.

So he was right.

I’d have to masturbate in his office.

"I’d offer to leave you alone in the room,” he said
apologetically. “But I have so much work to do. You
understand, of course.”

“Yes, sir,” I replied breathlessly. I didn’t want to put my
boss out any more than I already had.

I wanted to be his good girl.

“Very well,” he said, returning to the other side of the desk.

Without a word, he sat in his chair and began going through a
printed report. I recognized what he was working on - the GWT
case that we’d been dealing with for the last few months.
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I was slightly stunned. For a moment, a strange thought
entered my mind, that what was happening was…off. Very off.

That normal bosses didn’t spank their employees, and then
insist that they masturbate in front of them. That the
feelings I had towards Mr. Peterson were…unnatural, somehow.
That the Amber of a few months ago would never have been
caught masturbating in a toilet stall at work.

That what we were doing was wrong, like I was cheating on
Aaden.

However just as quickly as they’d arrived, they were gone.
There was nothing strange about being spanked by my boss - he
was just disciplining me, after all. It had been my fault, for
what I’d done. And yes, it wasn’t something I was used to…but
that was why it had confused my body. It was intense, and my
hormones had confused that intensity for a crush.

But what we were doing wasn’t cheating. It wasn’t like Mr.
Peterson was touching me in a way that was inappropriate. He
was spanking an employee that had stepped out of line, and I
was grateful that my boss was taking a personal interest in
me. I was happy that Gio had such firm policies, to ensure
that I was the best accountant I could be.

Spanking me was the right thing to do. It was the only way I’d
learn to be a good girl for Mr. Peterson.

And I wanted nothing more than to be a good girl. I wanted to
obey.

Masturbating in the toilet stall had been wrong, there was no
denying that. But that was exactly why Mr. Peterson had
punished me - so I wouldn’t do it again.

And that’s why it was important that I masturbate for him now,
to ensure that I wouldn’t be tempted to slip off and engage in
that tawdry act once more.

I nodded, glad that I’d gotten everything straight in my head
once more.

“Should I…turn the chair around?” I asked nervously, and Mr.
Peterson looked up, as though he’d already forgotten I was
there.

“Best not,” he said simply, and returned to his work.

The feeling of unease came across me again - why did he want
me to masturbate where he could see? And like it was the
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me to masturbate where he could see? And like it was the

initial domino in a row, it set off more worries - why was I
masturbating here at all? This was wrong, wasn’t it? Something
was very, very…-

Mr. Peterson coughed quietly, distracting me from my train of
thought, and drawing my attention.

I slumped slightly in my chair when I realized he wasn’t
looking at me. I liked it when my boss looked at me. I know,
it’s a little naughty, but it’s just a harmless fantasy. I
liked to imagine he was attracted to me as I was to him.

Not, of course, that I’d ever do anything about it. I was
married, and he was my boss.

Still, it was fun to dream.

I unzipped my pants and wiggled out of them. They took my
panties with them, and my blush returned as I realized all Mr.
Peterson would need to do was look up, and he’d see my naked
cunt.

I almost wished I’d shaved for him.

Not, of course, that he was going to look up. This wasn’t a
show - he was being kind enough to lend me his office so I
could take care of my needs. He was doing me a favor, and
making sure that I wouldn’t resort to…well, to what I was now
deeply ashamed of doing for more than two weeks in a row.

It wasn’t like he was going to watch me.

As I reached between my legs, I was thoroughly unsurprised to
find that I was soaking wet. It felt like I’d been wet for
weeks straight now. Months.

When I masturbated in the bathroom stall, I’d close my eyes.
It was easier, that way - easier to imagine it was Mr.
Peterson’s hand, instead of my own. Easier to imagine that he
was doing more than just watching.

Not that he was watching, of course.

Instead, sitting in front of my boss, I couldn’t tear my eyes
away from him. He was working on the GWT file, as if
everything was normal. As if his best accountant wasn’t
sitting in front of him, exposing herself to him.

What was I talking about? Everything was normal. He was saving
me from myself, really.
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I was grateful.

I swallowed my nervousness. I knew that what we were doing was
totally fine. Totally normal. Not something I’d mention to
Aaden, of course, but certainly not something I was hiding
from him.

But despite the normality of the situation, I couldn’t help
but feel…vulnerable.

Sitting in front of Mr. Peterson, with everything exposed. All
it would take was for him to glance up - just for a moment -
and he’d see it.

He’d see me.

He’d see my glistening wet pussy. He’d see my fingers, rubbing
on my clit. Sating the ache from the throbbing.

God, I wanted him so bad. 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 7 

Until two weeks ago, I hadn’t been one to masturbate very
often. My last two weeks of practice had more than caught me
up; I was fast becoming a verified pro.

But I sat in front of my boss, touching myself as he carefully
ignored me, it was like I’d never done it before. Like I’d
forgotten exactly what buttons to press.

In the women’s bathroom, I’d gotten so fast at it. If I got
myself off quickly, I could get off again before returning to
work.

And again, and again, and again…

It was no wonder someone had caught me. Some days I probably
spent more time stroking myself than I had at my desk working.

But as my long fingers stroked my needy clit, I couldn’t work
it out. It felt like something was…missing.

It didn’t make any sense. I’d gotten off by myself so, so many
times. Why couldn’t I do it now?
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And then Mr. Peterson turned the page, and a loud moan
involuntarily left my mouth.

Oh, fuck.

I wanted him to watch.

I knew that I shouldn’t. I knew that he shouldn’t. He was a
busy man; he had work to do. I was already taking up so much
of his time with my…punishments.

I wanted to be his good girl.

But when he’d turned from the analytics report to the
quarterly breakdowns, just for a moment…I thought he’d been
about to glance at me.

I thought he’d been about to look at me, touching myself
directly in front of him.

And at the thought, the warmth returned.

All of a sudden, it was like my hand knew exactly where to go,
exactly how to bring me the most pleasure. As I slipped two
fingers between my slick lips, I imagined Mr. Peterson’s eyes
on me, imagined my boss watching me as I masturbated in front
of him.

He must have wanted to. Right? If his conduct in my first week
had been any indication, I knew that Mr. Peterson was at least
a little bit attracted to me.

And if he didn’t want to watch…why hadn’t he taken me up on my
offer to turn my chair around?

No! I mentally slapped back the thoughts. Sure, what we’d been
doing had confused my body, but that was my cross to bear.
Here I was, projecting my own perverse thoughts onto my sweet,
innocent boss.

He was a good guy. He knew that I was married…and he was my
boss. Those were two lines I knew he’d never cross, no matter
how much I wanted him to.

Not, of course, that I wanted him to.

No, I was just…relieving tension.

In front of my boss. By getting off.

Right after he’d spanked me.
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Before I could focus too hard on that thought process, Mr.
Peterson turned another page, and I could have sworn that his
eyes flicked up and looked at me - just for a second.

But a second was all it took.

“Mmmm, yess…” I moaned, as the warmth began to swell once
more. My hand was rubbing my clit, my other hand had made its
way up to my neck, where it was was resting lightly, and I
could feel the leather of Mr. Peterson’s office chairs beneath
my bare, naked ass.

I was so close. I felt like I’d been close to cumming since
the moment I’d seen Mr. Peterson’s email, but at the idea of
his eyes on me…I was so, so close.

Several minutes passed as I desperately touched myself in
front of my boss, hungry for his gaze.

Here’s something you should know about me. I have…I guess you
could call it a streak of mischief. Rebelliousness.

Sometimes - just sometimes - I like to be a little bit
naughty.

I wanted to be a good girl for my boss, of course. I wanted to
obey.

But in that moment, my wild streak flared up, and I wondered
if I could…attract his attention.

Mr. Peterson’s a good man. And if he heard me moan, maybe he’d
misinterpret it. Maybe, in his distracted state, he’d think I
was in pain.

Maybe he’d look up.

If he looked up, I could cum. I knew I could. I wanted him to
look at me as I touched myself in front of him.

I needed it.

“Ohh…” I gasped softly, making a sound that could easily have
been interpreted as pleasure or pain. “Oh!”

My eyes never left his form as he worked. His hand - his
strong, talented hand, which featured in so many of my
fantasies - continued dutifully cross-checking the work,
looking for typos.

He wouldn’t find any, of course. Of that, I was sure.
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“God!” I shuddered, louder than before.

Nothing.

“Oh, fuck,” I said, hoping that no one was passing Mr.
Peterson’s door at the moment. “Oh!”

He didn’t move. My boss was being infuriatingly stoic,
unmoving as a lighthouse on the shore.

“Oh!” I repeated, my voice practically a wail. “Oh, Mr.
Peterson!!!”

That did it. At the sound of his name (men! They’re all the
same…) Mr. Peterson looked up.

He looked up, and locked eyes with me.

I wasn’t sure what I’d been hoping for. My legs were spread,
my hand a blur between them. I guess I’d been hoping for a
look of lust as he stared straight at my most private area,
exposed for him to look at.

Instead, he stared straight at me, a hint of a smile dancing
around his eyes.

I froze. You know when you’re playing keepaway with a dog, and
they finally get the toy you’ve been teasing them with? They
don’t know what to do with it. They’re in it for the game, not
the result.

In that moment, I realized I was the same way. I had my boss’s
attention…and now I didn’t know what to do with it.

Until he nodded.

All of a sudden, the warmth came rushing back in waves. When
Mr. Peterson spanked me, it started where his hand made
contact and slowly rippled out to the rest of my body.

This time, it was like I was an island who’d just been hit by
a tsunami. I felt like every inch of my body was soaked with
warmth. As if I wasn’t in control, my hand twitched - brushed
over my clit, incredibly gently - and I felt my orgasm
beginning to hit.

“Oh my god…” I said again, this time completely involuntarily.
“Oh, Mr. Peterson!”

My hips began thrusting as a climax rolled over me. My pussy
felt so wet, and so warm. I’d never felt like this before -
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felt so wet, and so warm. I’d never felt like this before -

not with my husband, not while alone in the bathroom stall -
never.

I gasped and twitched as I came. It was one of the most
intense orgasms I’d ever had - the type where you feel like
every inch of you is cumming, like all of your muscles are
tensing up at once. And when I was done, they all relaxed at
the same time - my entire body collapsed onto Mr. Peterson’s
chair.

And the fucker just put his head down, and returned to work.

It took several minutes for me to regain my breath. I felt
like I’d just run a marathon, or bench-lifted a truck. My
knees were shaky as I leaned forward.

“Will that be enough?” Mr. Peterson asked coolly, and I felt a
flash of irrational rage.

I’m normally pretty in check with my emotions - sometimes my
kids joke that I’m their robot Mom - but something about his
offhand attitude pissed me off. I’d just cum in front of him -
something that I hadn’t done in front of anyone but my husband
in as long as I could remember - and he was treating it like
it was just another part of my job.

“Yes,” I said sullenly, and my boss’s brow furrowed.

“Amber? Are you okay?”

The gentle way he was checking in on me caused a wave of guilt
to pass throughout my totally exhausted body, and I realized
how completely unfair I was being.

This wasn’t a sexual thing. Sure, I’d just cum in front of
him, but not for sexual reasons. I’d disobeyed company policy,
he’d been forced to punish me, and my body had needed release.

It was as simple as that.

It absolutely wasn’t his fault. When Tracy had first suggested
I use the women’s restroom, she’d explicitly told me it was
wrong, and I’d done it anyway.

I’d done wrong. It was my fault.

And then I’d been audacious enough to blame him for it.

My heart sank as I realized what I’d done:

I hadn’t been his good girl.
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I wanted to be my boss’s good girl. More than anything.

“I’m sorry, sir,” I said, a single tear rolling down my cheek.
God…I could count on one hand the number of times I’d cried
this decade and now here I was, embarrassing myself even
further in front of a man who’d done nothing but try to help
me.

Of course he hadn’t engaged. He was trying to keep things as
professional as he could.

He was trying to keep things professional, while I sat in
front of him and masturbated.

I guess one of us had to.

“It’s okay,” he said with a smile. “Take as long as you want.”

My eyes widened as I realized - he mustn’t have noticed my
tear, and had completely misinterpreted the situation.

He thought I wanted to get off in front of him again.

Which, I had to admit, was tempting…the orgasm that had just
wracked my body was unlike anything I’d ever experienced.

But no, I couldn’t. I certainly shouldn’t.

After all, there was always tomorrow.

“Thank you, sir,” I smiled, trying to act as though my moment
of weakness hadn’t occurred. “I should probably get back to
work.”

“Very well,” he said with a nod. “Let me know if you need
anything.”

“Of course, sir,” I said, returning to my desk and putting my
headphones back in.

That night, I don’t think Aaden knew what hit him. I’m sure
he’d noticed that I’d been more…interested than normal.

We certainly don’t have a bad sex life, I want to make that
clear. Sometimes there are peaks and sometimes there are
valleys, but every couple goes through that.

Ever since my punishment, it had been the peakest of all
peaks. I doubt more than two days had gone by without me
tackling him to the bed, and insisting he allow me to ride
him.
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That night, the kids had barely been tucked in before I was
undoing his belt. I don’t know what he thought of me - I must
have looked like a woman in heat. My eyes flashed with lust at
the sight of his erection - I would often coat his cock with
saliva before sitting on top of him, but tonight I skipped
that.

I was more than wet enough.

It was no more than a few minutes before he was cumming. Aaden
doesn’t last long at the best of times, and my actions were
clearly exciting to him. He soon unloaded inside me, filling
me with a pale imitation of the warmth I felt while in my
boss’s office.

“Again,” I gasped. “Please, honey. Get hard for me. I want to
feel you inside me again.”

“Hold your horses,” Aaden said, a dopey grin on his face. I’m
sure he had no idea what had come over me - and he never
could.

Not that I was doing anything wrong, of course.

I unbuttoned my work shirt, and threw my bra to the side. If
either of the kids had woken up, we would’ve had a real
struggle to explain what was happening.

But in the moment, I didn’t care.

I was more turned on than I’d ever been, and I needed to feel
Aaden inside me. I needed to feel close to my husband, who I
loved.

And more than anything, I needed to get off.

“Fuck!” I groaned.

“Sshh,” Aaden said.

“Oh, god, yes!”

Each and every time I came, the same image was in my head.

Mr. Peterson’s brown eyes - although that day, I thought I’d
seen a flick of green? - staring at me, as I came long and
loudly in his office.

I knew it broke the rule, but I was so worked up, I didn’t
care. I’d spent the rest of the day processing the monthly
close, Gio’s strange music playing in my ears, trying to
reconcile what I’d just done…how it had felt.
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My crush on Mr. Peterson had been a factor, I was sure of
that. You know how it is when you’re attracted to someone -
they can be the dorkiest person in the room, but you still get
aflutter when they turn their attention to you.

It had been that, magnified by a thousand.

The spanking had heightened my nerves, as it always did. And
the presence of my boss, sitting in front of me, steadfastly
ignoring me…it had just served to stoke the fires.

But none of that explained the intense connection I’d felt
when he looked at me. When I’d cum.

If I’d felt like I did that day the week before, I likely
would have spent the entire day in the restroom. It was like
my nether-regions were on fire, and the only way to put it out
was to cum again and again and again and again…

But I couldn’t. I was Mr. Peterson’s good girl.

The only other option, of course, was return to Mr. Peterson’s
office and ask him if I could get off in front of him again.
God, why hadn’t I taken him up on his offer?

I couldn’t do that. He’d think I was…well, he’d think I was
exactly who I was.

Not that it was me, of course. I wasn’t turned on. Just my
body.

Just my poor, confused, irrepressibly horny body. My tits, my
clit, my throbbing cunt.

And so by the time I got home, I was like a pressure cooker
that had been boiling all day, ready to explode.

Fortunately, I don’t think Aaden was complaining.

Finally, after several hours, Aaden pushed me away. He’d cum
three times, and I felt like I’d had more orgasms than the
rest of my life put together.

A part of me was worried that he would ask what had gotten
into me. I had no idea what I’d answer. I couldn’t tell him
about Mr. Peterson, of that I was certain. What we were doing
was completely normal, and professional, but Aaden…just
wouldn’t understand.

I just knew it.

Fortunately, my loving husband has never been a particularly
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Fortunately, my loving husband has never been a particularly

curious man, and so after we was finally done, he rolled over
(we’d moved to the bed after round two) and left me to lie in
the wet patch and think.

What was happening? Had being spanked awoken something in me,
some deeply-hidden desire that I’d never even thought to
explore? Intellectually, I knew that what we were doing was
just perfectly standard corporate punishment…but my body
clearly wasn’t interpreting it that way.

And wanting him to watch me as I came? I’d never even
considered that I might have an exhibitionistic streak. And
frankly, at the age of thirty-two, it wasn’t something I was
particularly excited to learn about. It wasn’t like I could
sneak around like a teenager, having sex in parked cars or
while watching the latest Spider-Man film at the cinema.

As my evening with Aaden had shown, it was certainly possible
for me to cum without being watched, but still. Something
about it worried me.

And most peculiarly of all - even after the most intense
orgasm of my life, even after literally fucking my husband to
exhaustion, even after cumming and cumming and cumming again…

I was still horny.

A part of me wanted to explore these thoughts, see if I could
work out what specifically was bothering me about them…but it
was late, and I was starting to get tired, so instead I simply
moved my hand between my legs, closed my eyes, and pictured
Mr. Peterson, sitting behind his desk, staring directly into
my eyes… 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 8 

When I got into work the next day, I was more than a little
sleep-deprived. I’d stayed up embarrassingly late, getting
myself off, imagining my boss watching me, until finally sleep
had overtaken me and forced me to slumber.

And so it wasn’t until I saw a new item in my calendar that I
remembered.

Yesterday’s punishment hadn’t been a one-off event. It was
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Yesterday’s punishment hadn’t been a one-off event. It was

going to happen every day for the next ten days.

Every day, I was going to let my boss spank me. And every day,
I was going to masturbate in his office.

I suppose I didn’t have to get off in front of him, but
frankly I didn’t see any other way forward. If I didn’t, I’d
just end up sneaking into the bathroom again.

And Mr. Peterson wouldn’t like that.

I wanted to be Mr. Peterson’s good girl.

So I would let him spank me, then I’d sit in front of him and
touch myself. And then he’d dismiss me, I’d return to my desk,
and I’d try - oh so desperately try - to get some work done.

Unless I took my boss up on his offer to return to his office
and cum in front of him again. And again and again and again…

When I entered Mr. Peterson’s office, he was waiting for me, a
gentle smile on his face. I couldn’t work out if he was
smiling with anticipation…or pity.

My cheeks burned at the thought of it being the latter. Here I
was, a fully-grown woman, a well-respected CPA, a happily
married mother of two…

And each and every day, I was visiting my boss’s office so he
could discipline me. All because I didn’t have the self-
control to prevent myself from sneaking into the bathroom at
work and getting off.

Never again, I told myself. I was going to read the Employee
Expectation Document back to front, and I was going to obey
every line of it.

I would obey.

“Sir,” I said, giving him a small nod. He gestured to his
desk, where I placed my hands shoulder-width apart, and bent
over.

“Let me know when you’re ready,” he said gently, and I
tightened my grip on the wooden edge of his desk.

“Ready when you are, sir," I said, hoping he couldn’t hear the
rasp in my voice.

“Count for me,” he said lightly, and I nodded.

SMACK.
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“One, sir.”

It hit me harder than before. The warmth, that is, not my
boss’s hand - although maybe that too. The moment his hand met
my pants, I could feel the warmth swelling up inside me.

SMACK.

“Two, sir.”

I closed my eyes, trying very hard to remind myself that this
was purely professional, that he was disciplining me for
disobeying company policy. That it wasn’t sexual.

SMACK.

“Three, sir.”

But although I clearly knew this, it seemed like it would be
impossible to convince my body of this simple fact. The warmth
had made its way to my nipples - they swelled with arousal.

SMACK.

“Four, sir.”

I imagined tearing off my top, exposing myself to Mr.
Peterson’s hungry eyes. I imagined him losing his train of
thought as he observed my naked form. I pictured his cock,
stiffening as I stripped for him.

SMACK.

“Five, sir.”

I wasn’t even trying to control my voice. It was all I could
do to control my body, to stop myself from turning around,
falling to my knees, and showing my boss exactly how good a
girl I could be for him.

SMACK.

“Six, sir.”

My words came out in a gasp, deep and soft and practically
dripping with arousal. I would have bet my house that Mr.
Peterson knew just how much I wanted him, exactly how much he
turned me on, just from the tone of my voice.

SMACK.

“Seven, sir.”
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Not, of course, that I did. No - this was a purely
professional relationship. I was happily married, to a man who
had fucked me long and hard the previous night, driving into
me again and again and again…

SMACK.

“Eight, sir.”

…while I’d pictured my boss’s eyes. While I’d imagined Mr.
Peterson watching me cum, his piercing eyes staring at me as I
touched myself in front of him.

No, not imagined.

Remembered.

SMACK.

“Nine, sir.”

Everything we’d done - everything we were doing - was totally
normal. Completely professional. I tried desperately to
remember that, even as my body tried to convince me otherwise.
Even as my body tried to tell me that no, masturbating in
front of your boss, no matter the circumstances, was a deeply
sexual act.

SMACK.

“Ten, sir!”

Despite the fact that I knew we’d done nothing wrong, it was
easy to pretend that we had. That exposing myself to my boss
was somehow…naughty. That letting a man other than my husband
watch me cum was a taboo act. That bending over his desk and
letting him spank me was somehow crossing a line.

And it was impossible to deny - the imagined wrongness of it
was something that I found deeply, deeply erotic.

I’ve never been one to step too far outside the box, sexually.
Porn has never held much appeal, although a friend of mine
from college used to write erotica. I’d asked to see some, and
while it hadn’t been exactly my cup of tea, I’d definitely
gotten a thrill out of reading it.

The stuff that turned me on was…taboo. Again, nothing extreme,
just slightly inappropriate relationships. A woman being
attracted to her sister’s boyfriend, or a schoolgirl to her
teacher.
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And so it made sense that my imagination was turning this - a
completely normal, legitimate interaction - into something
along those lines.

A stupid crush on Mr. Peterson had combined with my slight
penchant for the ‘naughty’, and turned a simple instance of
employee discipline into some kind of…well, ‘scandalous
affair’ would be taking it too far (I would never do anything
to risk the stability of my family), but certainly something
taboo.

In my mind, I wasn’t just an employee getting a routine
spanking from her boss…no, we were two upstanding citizens,
uncontrollably attracted to each other, trying desperately not
to act on their urges, craving physical contact through the
only means we could acceptably get it.

Mr. Peterson wasn’t just offering me his office to masturbate
in because he was concerned about me breaking further rules…
no, he was desperate to see my most intimate moments, to watch
me touch myself because of how much he wanted me.

And thinking about my boss while I came around Aaden’s cock?
That one, I had to admit…that one really was naughty of me.

But it wasn’t like it was hurting anyone. Neither my boss nor
my husband had any idea, and I intended to keep it that way.
Besides, it wasn’t like Aaden was getting the raw end of the
deal. We’d had more sex last night than on our honeymoon. He
certainly wasn’t going to complain about that.

“That’s all of them, Amber,” Mr. Peterson said.

It took me a moment to realize - quite some time had passed
since his last blow had landed. I was still bent over my
boss’s desk, breathing heavily, my mind working overtime to
justify what we were doing, what we’d done…and what we were
going to do.

Not that it needed to be justified. It was all perfectly
normal.

My perverted mind was the one twisting it into something else.

“Would you like to…”

He trailed off, gesturing to the chair facing his desk. I
nodded. My body felt like it was pulsing with the warmth, the
unique feeling of need I got after my boss punished me.

It wasn’t arousal, of course, but I knew that getting off
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It wasn’t arousal, of course, but I knew that getting off

would help quell it, if not eliminate it entirely.

I was starting to wonder if anything could put that fire out.

I sat in the chair in front of my boss’s desk, my entire body
pulsing with energy.

The warmth that came after my boss spanked me was throbbing
through my body. The warmth that it would have been so, so
easy to confuse with arousal.

The warmth that I knew would only dissipate if I came while
Mr. Peterson watched.

Just like yesterday, he was immediately absorbed in his work.
And just like yesterday, I tried desperately to get his
attention without outright pleading for it.

As if he was playing with me, Mr. Peterson steadfastly ignored
me. Nothing I did could distract him from his work - no matter
how loudly I moaned, groaned, or huffed. Even when I placed my
legs on the arms of his chair, lewdly presenting myself for
his eyes…nothing.

I’ve been told I have a stubborn streak, which I don’t think
is entirely fair. I’m not stubborn, I just…don’t like showing
weakness if I don’t have to. And even as I sat in front of my
boss, soaking wet, my trousers in a pile on the floor, my
panties dangling from one ankle, I could recognize that my
desperation for Mr. Peterson’s attention was a weakness.

My fingers circled my throbbing clit, while my other hand
grabbed my breast through my shirt. Part of me was tempted to
unbutton my shirt, expose my bra to my boss…or take it off,
and throw it on his desk.

His best accountant, sitting completely naked in front of him,
mewling as she played with herself. That, I felt, would get
his attention.

But I couldn’t. I knew that I shouldn’t.

Although the warmth inside me grew at the idea that he’d like
it. Was Mr. Peterson a boob man?

It suddenly felt incredibly important that I find out.

But I managed - barely - to resist the urge to strip for him,
and settled for touching myself, groaning loudly as I did.
Finally, just as I was about to give in and moan his name…he
looked up.
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He looked up, and looked right past me.

“Ah,” he said. “Thank you, Tracy.”

My legs snapped shut - I’d been so focused on Mr. Peterson
that I hadn’t noticed the sound of the door opening. Standing
beside me, a smirk on her freckled face, stood Tracy.

“You’re welcome, sir,” she said in her thick Australian accent
as she threw me a grin. My mouth opened to explain, but before
I could say anything, my entire body flushed, and I realized.

Mr. Peterson was looking at me.

Mr. Peterson was looking at me.

I’d closed my legs so quickly, I hadn’t had a chance to remove
my hand. Before I knew what was happening, my fingers returned
to my hungry clit, and my eyes locked with my boss’s.

A long, loud moan left my mouth. As if I’d never stopped, my
body was suddenly shivering with arousal. His eyes felt like
they were directly connected to the core of my arousal, and
the longer he stared, the more turned on I was.

Everything else fell away. The room, the fact that Mr.
Peterson was my boss, my female co-worker standing beside me…

My hips twitched, and my orgasm overtook me.

I could feel my nerve endings lighting up with pleasure. As
the climax coursed through my body, the light seemed to
illuminate exactly what was happening.

I was at work.

It was the middle of the workday, and I was cumming. Not
hidden away in a bathroom stall where no one could see…I was
cumming in the middle of my boss’s action, his eyes burning
into me, my hand pressed firmly against my quivering clit.

I was cumming while one of my colleagues stood beside me.

Watching.

Watching as I came. Watching as my entire body tensed with
pleasure.

I was cumming in the middle of the workday, in a room with my
boss and a co-worker.

As I came, my brain couldn’t stop repeating the thoughts over
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As I came, my brain couldn’t stop repeating the thoughts over

and over again. What was Tracy going to think? She’d just
walked in on her colleague, pantless, playing with herself in
front of her boss.

Oh, god…

The shame just added to the mix of feelings I was experiencing
as I came, and as my orgasm hit its peak, the room went white,
and all I could see was stars.

When I eventually recovered, Mr. Peterson and I were alone. He
was still staring at me, his intense look replaced by one of
bemusement.

“Do let me know if you need anything else,” he said. I was too
exhausted even to be mad - the intense spanking, followed by
the even more intense orgasm, and the wave of emotions that
had come with being caught by Tracy…

I nodded, and left the room, absolutely spent.

Part of me feared that Tracy would be waiting outside Mr.
Peterson’s office, wanting to talk about what had just
happened. But the corridor was empty, thank the heavens, which
allowed me to scamper back to my desk without making eye-
contact with anyone else at the company.

I had no idea what I would have even said to her - I’d never
felt so exposed in front of anyone in my life. She’d not only
witnessed me sitting in my boss’s chair, completely pantless,
but it had been obvious what I’d been doing. I’d wanted it to
be obvious, to show off for Mr. Peterson. I’d been desperate
to get his attention - in my arousal (well, not arousal - that
wouldn’t be appropriate) I’d been so worked up, I would have
done anything to get him to focus on me.

And then, to make matters worse, I’d cum. God, what had Tracy
thought of that? It wasn’t like I’d been quiet about it - I
have no idea how long Tracy had been there for, but at the
very least she would have been witness to the start of my
long, loud orgasm.

A co-worker who I’d only spoken to a handful of times had
watched - and heard - me cum. At work.

There were no words to express how mortifying I found the
entire situation.

In an attempt to stop myself from being able to think about
it, I threw myself into the day’s tasks. It helped - more than
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it, I threw myself into the day’s tasks. It helped - more than

I’d expected. As my ears filled with the odd, tuneless music,
I immediately began to relax. And as I worked on setting up
templates for the new offices we were opening in Dubai, I
started to wonder if my reaction wasn’t perhaps a bit much.

Yes, obviously it was embarrassing to be caught with your
trousers down in the middle of the workplace. But Tracy had
been with Gio for a while - she knew how things worked.

She knew how seriously the company took disciplinary matters.

And yes, she’d heard me getting off…but honestly, it probably
hadn’t been the first time. I’d practically lived in that
bathroom stall, loudly getting off every day. Anyone could
have heard me - in all likelihood, Tracy was very familiar
with the sound of my orgasms.

After all, she’d been the one to suggest the washroom in the
first place.

She knew how the body got after a punishment. She’d told me
the only way to quell the problem.

If anything, she’d probably been happy that I’d found an
alternative. It was very natural to feel ashamed, but the more
I thought about it, the more I realized it didn’t really make
sense. Yes, I’d been masturbating in Mr. Peterson’s office
after he spanked me. Who wouldn’t?

Tracy would understand that. Anyone at the company would.

By the time I’d caught up on work that evening, any trace of
embarrassment had completely disappeared. I’d done nothing to
be ashamed of. I’d gotten off at work after a spanking. What
else was a girl to do?

I was Mr. Peterson’s good girl.

Later that night as I packed up my desk, I saw Tracy coming
across the office, and I didn’t even try to hide. She was
passing through to see one of my colleagues, but when she
caught me looking at her, she threw me a wink.

And, I’m proud to say, I didn’t flinch or hide my face.

Instead, I winked right back.

The rest of the week continued much the same way. As soon as I
got into work, Mr. Peterson would spank me. Then, I’d touch
myself, doing everything I could to get his attention.
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I never ended up stripping completely naked for him, but the
idea crossed my mind each and every day. I could imagine it so
clearly - standing completely naked in Mr. Peterson’s office,
exposing myself to him. After two kids, I don’t have a perfect
body, but in my fantasies Mr. Peterson didn’t care.

I pictured myself revealing my stretch marks to him, instead
of doing everything I could to hide them (as I do when I’m
naked in front of my husband). I imagined his eyes running up
my naked form, his face going slack with lust, his attention
lighting me on fire, turning me on…

We didn’t have any more guests, but after my day of reflection
I think I would have been okay with it. That was the great
thing working about Gio - the culture. Everyone had a copy of
the EED, so everyone knew exactly what was expected of you.

The CEO could have walked in as I was touching myself in front
of Mr. Peterson, and I wouldn’t have blinked an eye.

And every evening, I’d go home and ride my husband to as many
orgasms as I could get out of him. I was insatiable - after
just a few days, he would laugh pleadingly as he pushed me
away, trying to tell me that he was but a mere mortal…

But I didn’t care. I wanted him. I needed him. My boss’s
spankings, getting off in front of him - it filled me with a
powerful energy, and I needed to feel a cock inside me. I
needed to get off.

I needed to think about Mr. Peterson as I did.

After my long, bone-shaking orgasm on Friday morning, Mr.
Peterson almost looked disappointed…or was I just projecting
my own disappointment?

“That’s all she wrote,” he said casually. “I hope that you’ve
learned a valuable lesson from all this.”

“Yes, sir,” I said, still a little hazy. No matter how many
times I came around Aaden’s cock - or my own fingers, late at
night - they paled in comparison to the climaxes I’d reach
with Mr. Peterson’s eyes on me. It was almost like they were a
completely different category - so deeply satisfying, like
they managed to extract my very soul, wring it out, then
gently reinsert it.

Satisfying, but in a way that awoke a deep hunger within me. I
couldn’t remember the last time I’d cum without thinking of
Mr. Peterson’s eyes on me.
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“And you’ll be more careful, in the future?” he said, his eyes
flitting down to my still-sticky fingers. A shiver of arousal
passed through my body, as it always did when he paid
attention to me.

“Of course, sir,” I said firmly. I wanted to be his good girl.
I wanted to make him happy.

It was all that I wanted. 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 9 

I was only two and half days into the next week at work before
it really started to be an issue.

I missed it.

Honestly, I’m not normally one to miss much. While I was
pregnant I missed wine and soft cheeses, but that’s about it.
I like to think it’s because I’m self-sufficient, but maybe
it’s just because I pretty much have everything I want,
whenever I want it.

I’m sure it’s at least partially a personality thing. A few
years ago, Aaden had to go to Chicago for work - he was gone
for almost two weeks, and by the end of the tenth day, he
wanted to be on the phone with me for an hour each night…
meanwhile, I was just enjoying not having to share the
blankets.

And like I said, our sex life has peaks and valleys. Never a
peak quite as high as the previous week, admittedly, but we’d
had valleys that had gone for months.

Whenever we broke the drought, Aaden would tell me how happy
he was, how much he’d missed fucking me.

Now don’t get me wrong - it wasn’t like I didn’t enjoy the sex
we had. I just…didn’t miss it when it wasn’t there.

But the daily earth-shattering orgasms I was having in Mr.
Peterson’s office?

Yeah. You’d better believe I missed those.

Monday had passed uneventfully. I’d maybe gotten a little
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Monday had passed uneventfully. I’d maybe gotten a little

antsy around lunchtime, but I’d tried to bury myself in work,
and even turned the music on my headphones way, way up to
distract me.

When I’d gotten home, Aaden had left me a note - he’d taken
the kids to go and see the latest superhero film (he knows I’m
not a huge fan of the genre) and so I couldn’t even take out
my frustration by having him pound me as hard as he could.

Those damn movies seem to get longer every year, and by the
time Aaden got home, I was practically ready to burst. I sped
through the kids' nighttime routines, then threw my husband
down on the bed and moaned almost loudly enough to wake them
up again as I slowly lowered myself down onto his cock.

Feeling my husband’s cock pulse as he filled me up felt great,
don’t get me wrong, but it just couldn’t compare. Even before
he pulled out, I felt…empty.

Empty and unsatisfied.

Now, you might think that what happened next was intentional.
But I promise, and you’ll have to take my word on this, it
wasn’t.

If it had been deliberate, I would have done it on Tuesday,
when the frustration really started to get to me. But instead,
I again just put my head down and worked - we’d just gotten a
new client, so everyone’s caseloads were a little heavy -
while doing all that I could to ignore the throbbing between
my legs.

By Wednesday afternoon, I was half-tempted to march into Mr.
Peterson’s office and demand to get off. Not that it was even
a realistic option, of course - I’d been getting off in his
office because I needed to cool off after my punishments; it
was all completely professional and above-board.

If I’d just gone in and asked to masturbate for no reason…
well, that would have been inappropriate.

Even the idea of sneaking back into the bathroom stall to
masturbate was starting to hold some appeal, but I wouldn’t. I
couldn’t.

Mr. Peterson would be so disappointed, and I wanted to be his
good girl.

I’d do anything to please him.

And then on Thursday, it happened. Again, you have to believe
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And then on Thursday, it happened. Again, you have to believe

me - I really didn’t mean to. It wasn’t part of a plan, I
wasn’t being sneaky.

It honestly was a mistake.

But, if I’m being honest, when I saw the email subject…my
heart leapt.

“Yes, sir?” I said breathily. I’d all but run to Mr.
Peterson’s office as soon as he’d said he wanted to see me.

It’s funny - he had such power over me. I mean, I guess all
bosses have power over their employees, but this was something
else. Something more.

Had he been disappointed, I would have been crushed. I didn’t
want to let him down.

I wanted to be his good girl.

“Amber,” he said. Was there a smile in his voice, or was I
imagining it?

Was he looking forward to this as much as I was?

“Sir?”

“Your name is Amber, correct?”

“Yes, sir…” I said, narrowing my eyes. I was out of breath and
incredibly frustrated, but I knew I hadn’t completely lost the
plot.

Was I confused? Was he? Or was this like when he refused to
glance at me until I said his name…was my boss playing with
me?

A thrill passed through me at the thought.

I wanted to be played with.

“Then why,” he said, slowly sliding a piece of paper across
the desk, “did you allow someone else access to your email
account?”

As I read through the email I’d sent to our payroll director,
Bill, my eyes widened.

I knew I’d been distracted, but I hadn’t realized I was that
distracted. This was more than a simple typo, or a misplaced
comma. This was something no spell- or grammar-checker would
ever, ever notice.
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“Thanks for your help,” I’d ended the email.
“Sincerely….Anna.”

Anna.

Anna.

I had somehow managed to end an email by signing it with the
wrong name. It wasn’t even close. I didn’t even know anyone
called Anna!

I glanced at my boss with trepidation.

“Bill brought this to my attention,” he said with a sigh. “I’m
sure you can understand, this is completely unacceptable.”

“Y-yes, sir,” I stammered. “I…I…”

“He offered to punish you himself, but I told him no, as your
direct supervisor, it’s my responsibility. Amber - if you
still go by that - I just don’t know what I’m going to do with
you.”

“I’m so sorry, sir,” I said, tears welling up in my eyes. Here
was the disappointment I’d been so afraid of.

Not that I could blame him, of course. How does one manage to
sign off an email with the wrong name? It didn’t make any
sense!

But there it was, in black and white. I’d done it, and I had
no one else to blame.

“I promise, I won’t do it again.”

“I know you won’t,” Mr. Peterson replied immediately, and my
words died in my throat.

Oh, god, was he going to fire me? It was bad enough that he’d
barely looked at me in days - at least I’d still gotten to see
him in passing, in the corridors. His eyes had met mine once
or twice, and my entire body had lit up.

And when I went home to fuck my husband, it was those casual
glances that filled my mind.

“Please, sir…” I begged, and he held up a single hand,
silencing me immediately.

“I know you won’t do it again,” he continued. “Because I’m
going to give you a punishment you won’t ever forget.”
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My boss’s eyes flitted towards the cabinet in the corner of
his office, and - not for the first time - I was filled with a
burning curiousity.

I had no idea what he kept in there, but I desperately wanted
to know.

Or did I?

“Clearly ten wasn’t enough,” he said, his gaze reluctantly
returning from his cabinet. “And perhaps a week wasn’t long
enough either.”

My heart soared. Not only was I not getting fired, but this
time my punishment would last more than a week.

A part of me knew I shouldn’t be so excited to be punished. It
defeated the point of punishment, after all. I truly didn’t do
it deliberately, but if I was looking forward to punishment…
well, I’d understand why one could be suspicious of my
motivations.

But I couldn’t help it. Since the moment I’d walked out of Mr.
Peterson’s office on Friday, my body had craved his hand, his
eyes.

His attention.

“Twenty, sir?” I offered. “And what about a month?”

Mr. Peterson shook his head. “A month is excessive,” he said.
“Even for this, which technically could be considered fraud.”

I gulped. Gio took internal communications very seriously.

“But twenty sounds about right,” he said with a nod. “And just
to be safe, it’ll have to be on your bare skin.”

My mouth dropped open, and I tried to work out if there was
any other way of interpreting what my boss had just said.

“Sir?”

“I’m worried thirty would take too long, and I really can’t go
above two weeks. So to make up the difference, your punishment
will have to be applied directly.”

“You…you mean…”

“On your bare ass, yes,” he said, as casually as if he were
telling me how he took his coffee.
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Not that I took coffee orders, of course. Mr. Peterson was my
boss, but I was a highly-skilled accountant, not some kind of…
secretary.

“Is there a problem?” he asked, raising one eyebrow.

I had no idea how to respond. My mind was racing at my boss’s
impossible suggestion.

Spanking me had been…well, that had been a punishment.
Standard corporate discipline. It made total sense for my boss
to smack my ass about a dozen times. How else was I to learn?

But it had always been over my clothing. My trousers, my
panties - enough to keep it completely professional and above-
board.

What Mr. Peterson was suggesting was his…his hand.

On my bare ass.

I almost groaned with pleasure at the thought of it.

As much as I might have secretly wanted it, I knew that we
shouldn’t. We couldn’t. Mr. Peterson was my boss, and to spank
my bare ass would be completely inappropriate.

That, I knew, was a line we couldn’t cross. He couldn’t…touch
me. He couldn’t!

If he touched me like…like that, it would be more than just a
boss disciplining his employee.

It would be sexual.

An image of Aaden flashed into my mind. Despite my stupid
crush on my boss, despite my body’s confusion, I’d always made
sure not to do anything to cross the line. Okay, yes, thinking
about my boss while Aaden’s cock was deep inside me…that was
wrong. But our sex life had been so much better for it, it had
been easy to justify.

Letting my boss spank my bare ass? There was no way to justify
that. It would be overtly sexual. Intimate.

And hot as hell.

I shook my head. I couldn’t allow it. I couldn’t. I had to
stop what was going to happen. For my family. For my husband.

For Aaden.
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“Sir,” I said. “I…I don’t think that would be appropriate.”

A puzzled look came across Mr. Peterson’s face. “How so?”

“You shouldn’t…touch me…there,” I said. For some reason, it
was a real strain to get the words out; my voice was thick and
heavy. When I finally finished, I felt strangely exhausted, as
though I’d just run a marathon.

As though I’d just had a body-quaking orgasm in front of my
boss. But without any of the endorphins.

“Amber…” he said, his voice low. Every muscle in my body
tensed up at the disappointment in his tone.

I wanted to please my boss.

I wanted to be Mr. Peterson’s good girl.

I’d do anything to avoid disappointing him.

“Do you really think I’d suggest anything…inappropriate?”

“No, sir,” I gasped, my eyes widening as I realized what I’d
just said. Every instinct in my confused body had been
screaming at me to agree with him, and the words were out of
my mouth before I’d even had time to process them.

“You understand these punishments aren’t sexual, don’t you?”

“Yes, sir,” I said, again not even knowing what I was saying
until I heard my own voice saying it.

“And I would only be touching you there to make sure that you
understand. Identify theft is not a joke.”

“Of course, sir,” I said, my eyes wide. Identity theft? If it
got out that I’d been let go because of identity theft, I’d
never work again. No one wants to work with an accountant they
can’t trust.

“Then that’s settled,” he said with a smile. “Let’s get
started.”

Mr. Peterson stood up and gestured to his desk.

Wait.

What had I just agreed to?

“Uh…”

“Quickly, Amber,” he said, glancing at his watch. “I have a
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“Quickly, Amber,” he said, glancing at his watch. “I have a

meeting straight after this, so I want to get this over with
as fast as we can.”

Before I knew what was happening, I was bent over my bosses
desk, my ass pointed expectantly in his direction.

Get this over with. He really was treating this like it was
just a standard punishment. Just a normal instance of boss to
employee discipline. Just a regular, professional spanking.

Like he wasn’t going to touch me. Like his strong hand wasn’t
going to make contact with my bare ass. Like I wasn’t going to
expose myself to him, allow him to see my naked rear.

No, not just see.

Touch.

Spank.

God I wanted to feel his hand on me again. I wanted him to
fill me with that beautiful warmth, and then…

My eyes widened. Had he said he had a meeting straight after?
Did that mean I wouldn’t have a chance to…-

“Pants, Amber,” Mr. Peterson barked, interrupting my thought
process.

Oh, crap.

I’d agreed to let him spank my bare ass.

I’d agreed to let him spank my bare ass, and I wouldn’t even
be able to get off afterwards.

My hands trembled as I tried to work out what to do. I…I
couldn’t let him spank me, right? Not without my pants in the
way. My pants were what made it acceptable. Professional.

To feel his naked hand on my naked ass would be…well, not
exactly ‘cheating’, but certainly closer to cheating than I
was comfortable with.

On the other hand, I couldn’t disobey him. He was my boss.

I wanted to please him.

And if I didn’t do as he said, who knew what the consequences
would be?

I shivered at the thought. The EED had been very clear about
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I shivered at the thought. The EED had been very clear about

what happened to employees who tried to circumvent Gio’s
standard disciplinary process. It held no appeal.

Mr. Peterson was standing so close behind me, I could feel the
warmth of his body. His scent filled my nostrils, and all of a
sudden, it was clear what I had to do.

It felt so wrong. We shouldn’t be doing this. A line was being
crossed.

But I had no choice.

“Good girl,” he said, as my pants dropped to the floor. A rush
of warmth filled my body at his words.

I wanted to be Mr. Peterson’s good girl.

“Those too,” he said, and as I lowered my panties, I hoped he
wouldn’t notice that the front was already dark with arousal.

No, not ‘arousal’. It was just the body’s natural response to…
obeying your boss.

Right?

Before I could think too hard about it, Mr. Peterson’s hand
met my ass.

SMACK.

"One, sir.” 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 10 

As soon as Mr. Peterson’s hand met my bare ass, the warmth
began to spread through my body, as it always did. His hands
were soft - he worked in an office all day, after all - but so
firm.

The impact was sharper than normal; perhaps that was why the
warmth felt more intense. Hotter. It expanded across my naked
buttocks before welling in my wetness.

SMACK.

The second smack was harder than the first, or perhaps just
more emphatic. Normally the fabric between Mr. Peterson’s hand
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more emphatic. Normally the fabric between Mr. Peterson’s hand

and my ass diffused it a little, but without such a barrier, I
felt the impact more.

And it landed exactly where the first had.

“Two, sir,” I gasped, my voice thick with shock and pleasure.

No, not pleasure. This was a punishment. I certainly wasn’t
meant to be feeling any pleasure.

I shouldn’t be doing this at all.

SMACK.

“Three, sir.”

My eyes widened. Fuck! How had I let it come to this? Mr.
Peterson’s hand - my boss’s hand, making direct contact with
my ass.

This wasn’t allowed. This wasn’t okay.

SMACK.

“Four, sir,” I panted. As if he was an expert, as if he had
practiced this for hours, on dozens of women before me, Mr.
Peterson’s hand was finding the exact same target each and
every time.

The result was more intense than any of the punishments had
been previously. And as if to counterbalance the intensity, it
was causing an even greater warmness than ever before.

SMACK.

“Five, sir.”

Every time he struck my naked ass, it completely derailed my
train of thought.

This wasn’t okay. This wasn’t allowed. This was way out of
line. This was essentially cheating on my…-

SMACK.

“Six, sir.”

The intensity of my punishment was starting to get
overwhelming. No wonder Mr. Peterson had said that thirty
would be too many. I would be shocked if I could even survive
twenty.

But whenever it felt like it was going to be too much, like

69



But whenever it felt like it was going to be too much, like

the hardness of each stroke on my bare buttocks was going to
overtake my senses and cause an overload, a new wave of warmth
would fill my body.

SMACK.

“Seven, sir.”

The warmth was like a blanket I could cuddle under. It was
like wearing a comfortable pair of Aaden’s sweatpants.

Aaden! I’d gotten so distracted by Mr. Peterson’s hand, I’d
completely forgotten my husband. He wouldn’t approve of this.
He wouldn’t…

SMACK.

“Eight, sir.”

My entire body shook each time Mr. Peterson struck me. Not
with pain - the spanking was intense, but never to the point
of painfulness. I briefly wonder if Mr. Peterson had been a
blacksmith in a previous life, or had some kind of role that
required him to repeatedly hit the same precise spot, never
missing it by so much as an inch.

But the intensity was starting to get to me. It was all I
could think about, all I had the capacity to absorb - mentally
OR physically.

All I could do was retreat into the warmth, allow it to
overtake me. Allow it to dampen my pussy, to make my tits
erect. Embrace the ache it started in my thighs, which had
become a dull consistent hum.

SMACK.

“Nine, sir.”

My slit was so wet. My whole body felt raw. Awake. Could Mr.
Peterson feel how turned on I was? With every spank, could he
feel my clit dripping?

I should have been horrified at the thought. I should have
been anxious, or furious. But my punishment had drained me,
and all I could do was lean into the arousal.

SMACK.

“Ten, sir.”

Not that I was aroused. Of course not. That would be
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Not that I was aroused. Of course not. That would be

completely inappropriate, at the workplace. It would be
unacceptable to get turned on by being pantless in my boss’s
office, as his powerful hand spanked me into submission.

But I was too overwhelmed to question it. The warmth felt
exactly like arousal, like my entire body was humming with
erotic energy.

Like I was right on the verge of getting off.

SMACK.

“Eleven, sir,” I groaned in relief. Mr. Peterson had switched
his attention from my right buttock to my left. If I could
have seen my bare ass, I would have bet the house that a red
imprint of my boss’s hand would be clearly visible.

The shift allowed the fog to lift slightly; I felt like I
could peer out from the warmth I’d taken shelter in. Like I
could think again.

SMACK.

“Twelve, sir,” I said automatically. I didn’t even question it
any more - when Mr. Peterson spanked me, I counted aloud. It
was just the way of things. That was my job.

My job. Shit! I’d been so distracted, I’d again managed to
forget how completely, unacceptably inappropriate this was.
Getting punished for typos, that was fair. That was
reasonable. But Mr. Peterson’s hand on my bare ass? That
crossed the line.

SMACK.

“Thirteen, sir.”

I struggled to concentrate on the thought. I had to hold onto
it. For my marriage. For my professionalism. For my decency.

Mr. Peterson shouldn’t be…shouldn’t be spanking me. Shouldn’t
be touching me. Not okay. Married.

SMACK.

“Fourteen, sir.”

But as Mr. Peterson continued administering my punishment, his
hand relentlessly hitting the exact same spot on my left
buttock, it drained my focus, consumed all my attention. I
could feel my thoughts slipping away, my body surrendering to
his.
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Had to…had to be…professional. For Aaden. For…

SMACK.

“Fifteen, sir.”

Like a port in a storm, the warmth was so inviting. I could
allow it to envelop me. I could allow it to soothe me, to
distract me from the ceaseless onslaught to my bare ass. I
could lose myself in the warmth, forget everything, use
pleasure to block out what was happening.

What was happening. Not okay. Boss. Job. Marriage. No…

SMACK.

“Sixteen, sir.”

My entire life, I’d always been the strong one. I’d borne two
children while getting myself through business school. I’d
supported the family while Aaden was unemployed. When there
was nothing else, I’d always been able to rely on sheer force
of will to get me through.

I had to be strong…

SMACK.

“Seventeen, sir.”

Every time Mr. Peterson’s hand landed, it hit the same spot.
Powerful blow after powerful blow - hard enough to send
shockwaves throughout my entire body, but not hard enough to
hurt.

My body was so confused. I knew intellectually that this was
just a punishment, but my body could just feel the endorphins
that it was bringing out, the heat that it was causing.

The warmth.

SMACK.

“Eighteen, sir”

My ass felt like it was glowing with enough heat to warm the
entire office. It was too much. Too intense. I had to…I had
to…

I could feel my will crumbling. I could feel my clit
throbbing. My entire body throbbed.
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I wanted to be Mr. Peterson’s good girl.

SMACK.

“Nineteen, sir.”

He was punishing me for my own good. I had screwed up. It was
my fault. I deserved this.

It was taking every inch of willpower to stay strong. Not to
crumble. My face was red, and I was coated in so much sweat
that my top was sticking to me. My slit was dripping wet. Mr.
Peterson must have been able to feel it. He must have known.

I couldn’t…I had to…I wanted to…

Surrender.

SMACK.

“Twenty, sir,” I gasped, before my eyes rolled back into my
head, and all I could see was stars.

My entire body shook with orgasm. I’d never cum without
touching my clit before, but just from the intensity of my
boss’s punishment, I was cumming, arousal gushing from deep
within me.

I had surrendered to the warmth. I had surrendered to my
boss’s will.

I was Mr. Peterson’s good girl.

It felt like an eternity before I came to. I was slumped over
my boss’s desk, and for all I knew, could have been there for
a thousand years. As I tried to prop myself up on my elbows,
the room was spinning.

Fuck. Fuck. What had we just done?

What had I just done?

I’d screwed up, and needed to be punished. I accepted that.
Mr. Peterson was just doing his job - his role was to punish,
and mine was to accept my punishment.

That is, if I wanted to be Mr. Peterson’s good girl. And I
did. I wanted that more than I could ever remember wanting
anything.

At the time, it had felt excessive, to be spanked on my bare
ass. It had felt inappropriate. Mr. Peterson’s hard hand,
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ass. It had felt inappropriate. Mr. Peterson’s hard hand,

making direct contact with my skin. Touching me where only my
husband was supposed to touch me.

But it wasn’t sexual. I had to remind myself of that. He was
just carrying out his duty. As was I.

My duty was to do as Mr. Peterson said.

It wasn’t his fault that I’d cum. My damned body - it had done
it again. It had forgotten the boundary between professional
and personal. It had blurred the line between disciplinary and
sexual.

All my boss had been doing was trying to ensure I didn’t screw
up again, to give me a punishment I wouldn’t forget. And,
well…he’d succeeded, though presumably not in the way he’d
intended.

“Amber,” he coughed gently.

“Yes, sir?” I responded, my mouth shaping the words before my
brain even realized he’d said anything.

“I have that meeting now…”

“Yes, sir,” I said, my face flushed. Of course. God, how long
had I been slumped over his desk for? Not only had I somehow
managed to get off from being punished, but then I’d blacked
out and potentially thrown off the rest of his day.

I quickly scurried out of the room, blushing furiously.

It wasn’t until I was sat back in my cubicle, earphones back
in, that I really had time to process what had just happened.

You know that feeling after something huge has happened, where
it still doesn’t quite feel real? Well, this wasn’t like that.

The events of the past hour were crystal clear in my memory,
burned into my brain. I’d gone into Mr. Peterson’s office for
my punishment, leaned over his desk, and he’d spanked my bare
ass until I came.

No, that wasn’t fair. He’d spanked me twenty times, as we’d
agreed was appropriate, and then I’d cum.

It wasn’t his fault. It was mine. I’d gotten confused. I’d
allowed myself to fantasize about him. I’d missed the contact,
I’d missed feeling his hand on my ass.

I’d gotten off thinking about him so many times, my body had
mixed up reality and fantasy, and I’d cum at his touch.
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My eyes widened as I remembered…oh, god.

I’d agreed to go back every day for a week.

Aaden didn’t get home until late that night - he was at
fantasy football, or bowling, or some boy thing. I piled the
kids into their rooms and went to bed early, a woman on a
mission.

I was going to get off, then get off, then get off again. I
was going to wear myself out, plumb the depths of my libido,
completely exhaust my sexual supply. By the time I went into
Mr. Peterson’s office the next day, I was going to be out of
orgasms. I was going to have the sexual energy of a piece of
limp celery.

This was no time for fooling around. Or, perhaps more
accurately, this was the exact time to fool around.

On the rare occasion I masturbated at home, I’d do it in the
bath or shower…but this wasn’t an ordinary case of self-
pleasure. Never before had anyone taken playing with
themselves so seriously, and I was going to want to lay down
to keep my energy reserves up.

By the time Aaden arrived home, I was a hot mess. In order to
expedite the process, I’d thrown all my usual rules out the
window - the name of the game was getting off, and I wasn’t
going to let anything stand in my way. And so I had closed my
eyes, moved one hand between my legs, and allowed myself to
think the unthinkable:

I imagined my boss was there, watching me. No, more than
watching me - touching me. His hands moving across my body,
grasping, groping, taking me like he owned me.

“I am Mr. Peterson’s good girl,” I told myself through gritted
teeth, one hand firmly rubbing my clit. “Yes, sir…”

Allowing myself to think such forbidden thoughts worked, and
it was only a few minutes before I felt an orgasm wash across
my body. It wasn’t as intense as the climax I’d reached after
Mr. Peterson had spanked me…but in fairness, it was hard to
imagine any orgasm ever would be again.

Not that that would prevent me from trying.

As I lay there gasping, I moved one finger between the swollen
lips of my pussy. I was completely soaked; after dipping two
fingers into my wetness, I returned them to my clit, and began
methodically stroking it once more.
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This time, I allowed myself to go further in my imagining.
This time, my boss wasn’t just touching my sides, he was
grabbing my ass. My tits. I gasped as I came once more, but
this time I didn’t slow down - and nor did the Mr. Peterson of
my imagination.

“Touch me, sir,” I groaned, imagining Mr. Peterson’s hand
moving between my legs. Closing my eyes, it was easy to
imagine him standing over me, his hand in the place of mine.
I’d already felt how skilled his hands were; it wasn’t much of
a stretch to imagine him touching me, rubbing me to orgasm.

“Yess…”

After a small break for air, I resumed my mission. I imagined
myself bending over the bed, pictured Mr. Peterson spanking
me, just as he had that morning. I could so clearly remember
the feeling of his hand on my bare ass, the feeling of my
entire body tensing up before each SMACK, SMACK, SMACK…

Unlike that morning, I came again and again, reliving the
experience I’d had that morning, knowing it was going to
repeat the next day. Every day for a week…god, how was I going
to survive every day for a week?

By doing exactly what I was doing now, I reminded myself,
redoubling my efforts. As I felt another orgasm wrack my body,
I didn’t let up for a moment. The Mr. Peterson of my
imagination grew bolder, pressing his body against mine,
making me aware of his erection nestled between my ass-cheeks.

God, his erection. How many weeks had I spent now, fantasizing
about my boss’s cock? Censoring my thoughts wasn’t going to
help me now, so I allowed my mind to run wild - I pictured him
pulling it out, forcing it into my mouth, a smile on his face
as I choked on it.

I could practically taste his pre-cum as I came. My clit was
starting to get sore, but I knew I couldn’t stop - I had to
completely wear myself out sexually, get every orgasm out of
my body so I could go into work tomorrow completely drained,
utterly spent.

But the ache between my legs wasn’t one of soreness, but of
want. I wanted to feel my boss fuck me. I wanted him to
position his cock between my legs and push, not even waiting
for permission. I wanted him to be so turned on, he couldn’t
resist – he was always so reserved, so professional.

I wanted to turn my boss into an animal, unlock his primal
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I wanted to turn my boss into an animal, unlock his primal

urges, and have him take me.

I wanted to give myself to my boss. I wanted him to cum inside
me, to use me for his pleasure.

I wanted to be his good girl.

“Amber?” my husband asked, when he finally stumbled into our
room, more than a little drunk.

I don’t blame him for his confusion; normally when he got home
from Dungeons and Dragons (or whatever) I was fast asleep.
Sometimes I’d still be up, reading or watching television…but
I’d never been laying naked on the bed, coated in sweat,
rubbing myself like my sanity depended on it.

“Fuck me,” I moaned, and a grin crossed his face. “Please,
Aaden…fuck me.”

Over the past several hours, I’d cum more times than I usually
did in a year, but the well of lust inside me was apparently
impossible to drain. No matter how perverse the situations I
imagined - Mr. Peterson fucking me in the conference room in
the middle of a meeting, or taking me in the back seat of a
car while my husband drove us to the movies - my arousal was
impossible to sate.

For the first time in my life, I’d found myself wishing I had
sex toys. Imagining Mr. Peterson’s cock inside me had left me
feeling empty and unfulfilled, a dull ache that I knew could
only be cured by being well and truly fucked.

“Okay,” he replied, a dopey grin on his face, and quickly shed
his clothes to do exactly that.

My clit was quickly growing numb, but as Aaden’s cock entered
me, I reached down to give it some gentle, loving attention.

“Fuck me,” I hissed, and Aaden immediately took the hint,
taking me more roughly than ever before.

It wasn’t long before I reached yet another climax, my
umpteenth of the night. The plan had been to go to work the
next day completely and utterly satisfied, but like throwing
water on an oil fire, it felt like all I’d done was feed the
flames.

By the time my husband came inside me, I’d cum twice more,
horrified to discover that even Aaden’s rough fucking wasn’t
enough to quell my arousal.
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“Again,” I gasped, but Aaden’s grumbling response was quickly
followed by the sound of his snores.

As I lay there, coated in sweat, my clit throbbing from
arousal and overuse, I realized…it hadn’t worked.

Whatever Mr. Peterson had awoken in me, it couldn’t be
satisfied. I’d have to face him again the next day, subject
myself to his …punishment and, in all likelihood, cum at his
hands once more. 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 11 

“Enter,” Mr. Peterson said, strangely formal.

As I stepped into his office, my eyes widened.

We weren’t alone.

“Uh, sir…” I said, and Mr. Peterson raised one eyebrow.

“Yes, Amber?”

“Who’s…”

“Oh, this is Ricky. He’s thinking of interning with us next
year, and so he’s shadowing me for the day.”

My boss turned to the young man standing beside his desk, who
couldn’t have been more than twenty or twenty-one at the
oldest, and gestured in my direction. “This is Amber, one of
our accountants. Do you remember I mentioned how strict Gio is
when it comes to precision and reports, that kind of thing?
Amber made a typo, and, well…”

Ricky nodded, and the pair of them turned back at me
expectantly.

My eyes widened. He couldn’t…he couldn’t be expecting me to…

“Come now, Amber,” my boss nodded, and my heart sank. “We
haven’t got all day.”

It was deathly silent, but I felt like my ears were ringing
loud enough to fill the room with sound. Just like I had the
day before, I felt this overwhelming urge to push back, to
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day before, I felt this overwhelming urge to push back, to

resist…but it was like I was swimming in molasses. My vocal
cords froze, and all I could do was obey.

Instead of turning and running, instead of asking Mr. Peterson
if we could have a moment alone, I just…moved towards his
desk. Step by step, I shuffled forward, until my hands were
planted on the warm oak surface.

No. No. What was I doing? I couldn’t…not while…

“Pants, Amber,” Mr. Peterson reminded me gently, and I nodded.

God help me, I nodded.

Ricky was standing just two feet away, watching curiously. I
tried to tell myself that it was okay, that I was just an
ordinary employee getting an ordinary punishment. There was
nothing strange going on here. Nothing I’d be embarrassed to
have someone watch.

This was all perfectly normal.

So why did it all feel so…

Wrong? No, definitely not. No matter how weird it might have
felt, I knew to my bones that this was all very, very right.

Odd. That was the word. There was something odd about what was
going on.

But before I could put my finger on exactly what it was, Mr.
Peterson coughed, a gentle reminder of what my role was in
this situation, and so I closed my eyes, unbuttoned my jeans,
and slowly lowered them to my ankles.

My clit was throbbing. Mostly, I tried to tell myself, because
of the workout I’d given it the previous night, but I knew
there was more to it than that.

My panties had tried to follow my jeans, but gotten caught
halfway down. Without a word, Mr. Peterson leaned down and
pushed them down the rest of the way for me.

Could he smell my arousal?

Could Ricky?

My eyes were still tightly closed, and my cheeks burned with
the embarrassment of exposing myself to a complete stranger.
He must have been a decade younger than me.

“Amber has been having some trouble with accuracy,” my boss
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“Amber has been having some trouble with accuracy,” my boss

said, his voice a low rumble. “And so we’ve had to move to
some more extreme punishments for her.”

“Oh,” Ricky said knowingly. “Like in the…”

“No,” Mr. Peterson interrupted. “No, she’s not at that stage.
Not yet.”

Yet?

Before I could properly process the thought, I felt Mr.
Peterson into position, and moments later a loud SMACK filled
the room.

“One, sir,” I gasped, the words wrested from me before I even
felt it.

It wasn’t pain, not really. There was a hint of pain, like
even the most mild curry dish has a hint of spice, but it
wasn’t overwhelming.

SMACK.

“Two, sir.”

What was overwhelming was the warmth. Not at first,
admittedly, but as soon as my boss’s hand hit my ass, I felt
it starting to build.

SMACK.

“Three, sir.”

It came in waves, almost sneakily. With each new spank, I
could feel Mr. Peterson’s hand with an increased intensity…and
the warmth grew at the exact same rate.

SMACK.

“Four, sir.”

But I couldn’t cum. Not again. Not with a stranger in the
room. I had to ignore the warmth, ignore its shielding
comfort. I hadn’t been strong enough yesterday, but today I
was prepared.

SMACK.

“Five, sir.”

Unable to stop myself, I opened my eyes, desperate for a
distraction. With my eyes closed, all I could think about was
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distraction. With my eyes closed, all I could think about was

my boss standing behind me, the boss I’d spent all night
fantasizing about.

SMACK.

“Six, sir.”

I’d tried to use my stupid crush as fuel, but it had
backfired. The goal had been to get it out of my system, but
now I was more aware of his presence than ever before…and the
sexual associations were stronger than they’d ever, ever been.

SMACK.

“Seven, sir.”

With my eyes open, I could see the rest of the room. I could
see Mr. Peterson’s desk, where he’d sat and watched me
masturbate. I could see the EED, the document that clearly
stated he was allowed to do what he was doing to me right now.

SMACK.

“Eight, sir.”

And I could see Ricky. I could see the perfect stranger
watching me get spanked. Despite having exchanged less than a
dozen words, here he was, seeing me at my most vulnerable.

SMACK.

“Nine, sir.”

He had a front-seat view of my bare ass, as Mr. Peterson’s
hand repeatedly struck it, firmly and relentlessly. He could
probably see the red marks forming where my boss was expertly
landing his blows, again and again.

SMACK.

“Ten, sir.”

And there was no doubt in my mind that he could tell the
effect it was having on me. From where he was standing, I
wasn’t sure if he could see my…my pussy.

But I knew with full certainty that he could smell it.

“That’s halfway,” Mr. Peterson said, surprising me. He’d never
interrupted a punishment before. Perhaps I wasn’t the only one
hyperaware that we had company. “Would you like a break?”
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“No, sir,” I said breathily. “We should…we should get it over
with.”

“Would you like a turn?”

Mr. Peterson’s question confused me, until I realized that he
wasn’t addressing it to me. My eyes widened in horror - he was
offering Ricky, a literal stranger, the chance to spank my
bare ass.

My heart was in my throat as I turned to Ricky, who looked
just as shocked at the question as I was. Again, I was hit
with that feeling that I should object, that I should say
something - anything! - to preserve whatever was left of my
dignity.

But after a few moments, my brain was unable to come up with a
single good reason he shouldn’t.

I needed to be disciplined, we all agreed on that. And Mr.
Peterson and I had agreed that this - a bare-assed spanking -
was a completely appropriate form for my punishment to take.

So why did it really matter who performed it? After all, it
wasn’t like it was anything sexual. It was just a punishment -
in the same way as it doesn’t really matter who writes the
parking fine, as long as I received my dues, it didn’t matter
if the task was carried out by Mr. Peterson, Ricky…or hell,
Tracy.

No, my hesitance was coming from the wrong place entirely.

My stupid, stupid crush.

For reasons that made no sense, my body had taken my crush on
Mr. Peterson and imbued his actions with a strange sexual
energy. Now, even though he was just administering a
punishment that anyone could deliver, every smack against my
bare skin carried with it a package of endorphins.

And as yesterday had evidenced, that confusion had been enough
to actually make me cum.

Ridiculous. Maybe Ricky taking over would actually be a good
thing. If my punishment was being delivered by someone other
than Mr. Peterson, maybe my body would calm down and
everything would go back to normal. I’d be spanked twenty
times and be able to return to work, not distracted at all.

Except by the embarrassment of having a complete stranger
spank my bare ass ten times.
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“No,” Ricky finally responded, his voice a nervous squeak. My
heart simultaneously leapt and sank as Mr. Peterson nodded.

“Very well,” he said. “Then we’d better get back to it.”

SMACK.

“Eleven, sir,” I yelped. I hadn’t realized we’d started again
until I’d felt the blow.

Ricky, perhaps subconsciously, licked his lips at the sight of
Mr. Peterson’s hand landing on my bare butt. I wanted to be
annoyed, but…well, he was new to this, and his body was
probably just as confused as mine. Mr. Peterson was the only
one completely in control - my pussy was throbbing, telling me
that this was sexual, and clearly Ricky was not viewing this
as the perfectly professional interaction that it was, but as
some kind of erotic show.

SMACK.

“Twelve, sir.”

And who could blame him? If you didn’t know better, you
wouldn’t see this as a demonstration of Gio’s dedication to
high standards. Instead, you’d see an attractive woman (if I
do say so myself) bending over a desk pantless, being spanked
while she practically leaked all over the carpet.

SMACK.

“Thirteen, sir.”

Fuck. The warmth was back. There had been a slight reprieve
during the pause, but as the embarrassing realization of how
this must look to Ricky filled my body, the warmth provided
the only refuge.

SMACK.

“Fourteen, sir.”

I wanted to sink through the floor in shame.

SMACK.

“Fifteen, sir.”

I wanted to leave Gio and never look back.

SMACK.
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“Sixteen, sir.”

I wanted to beg Mr. Peterson to stop spanking me and just fuck
me already.

SMACK.

“Seventeen, sir.”

I wanted to cum.

SMACK.

“Eighteen, sir.”

Had Mr. Peterson sped up, or had each strike just started to
blur with the last? Ricky looked redfaced, like he’d been
caught looking at a dirty magazine. I couldn’t bring myself to
look at his pants, but I would have bet a month’s salary that
I would have seen a tent.

SMACK.

“Nineteen, sir.”

If I looked at Mr. Peterson’s pants, would the outline of his
cock be visible?

SMACK.

“Twenty, sir.”

My pussy was throbbing. My entire body was throbbing. The
warmth felt like it had entered my nervous system, my blood,
my every muscle and every synapse of my brain. The thought of
my boss’s arousal - the images of his cock that had lived in
my mind for so long the previous night - took over, and I
could tell that my resistance was now paper-thin.

“Good girl,” Mr. Peterson said, and that was the last straw.

The sound of his words echoed through my brain, meeting the
memory of his hand on my bare skin, and I found myself
cumming, collapsing to the floor and convulsing with pleasure,
as my boss and a twenty-year old stranger watched me.

This time, to my great relief I didn’t completely black out.
(Perhaps my efforts the previous night had not been completely
in vain, after all)

I lay on the ground, my body twitching in the aftershocks of
pleasure. My mind was hazy - I was vaguely aware of Mr.
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pleasure. My mind was hazy - I was vaguely aware of Mr.

Peterson and Ricky discussing the details of what had just
happened, but I simply didn’t have the processing power to
make out exactly what was being said.

Finally, after several minutes had passed, I gathered myself
enough to pull my panties back up. How long had I been
exposing myself to my boss and a man I’d never met before?

“Do you need anything else?” Mr. Peterson asked as I pulled my
jeans back up, and I hesitated.

Was he…was he suggesting…

No. No, I had to keep reminding myself - this was an entirely
professional activity for him. Even if he was offering me the
chance to pleasure myself on his chair, he was doing it for
me.

Mr. Peterson was just trying to save me the embarrassment of
asking…or worse, sneaking away to get off in the ladies room.

Again.

“No, sir,” I replied demurely, and Mr. Peterson dismissed me
with a nod.

When I arrived back at my desk, I realized that I was
experiencing an unfamiliar feeling. The feeling I’d spent the
entire previous night chasing without ever getting close.

Satisfaction.

The orgasm in Mr. Peterson’s office, the climax which had
consumed my entire body…it had finally managed to extinguish
the flame of arousal that I’d been carrying around with me all
day.

A smile flitted across my face, and I settled in to do a solid
few hours of work without distraction. 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 12 

To my surprise, the feeling of satisfaction lasted all night.
After the kids went to bed, Aaden made a move, and for the
first time since I’d started at Gio Industries, I actually
turned him down.
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I could see he was surprised, but he didn’t object - before my
new job, it hadn’t been an odd occurrence for me to pass on
sex.

Maybe this ridiculous crush was finally out of my system.
Maybe I could return back to normal. A normal professional
woman, with a normal relationship with her normal boss.

But the next morning, as I approached Mr. Peterson’s door, I
could feel it returning.

The warmth.

Before I even crossed the threshold of his office, it was
there, lurking. Just at the knowledge of what was about to
happen, that Mr. Peterson’s firm hand was about to strike my
fully-exposed backside…I could already feel myself getting
aroused.

No, not aroused. It wouldn’t be appropriate to be aroused at
work. It wouldn’t be appropriate to get turned on by the
knowledge that my boss was about to see my naked ass.

And it would be completely unprofessional to allow his hand to
bring me to a hot, dripping, powerful orgasm.

But I knew that it was going to happen anyway.

When I entered, I was relieved to discover that it was just
the two of us. The stranger’s gaze yesterday had made me
strangely uncomfortable.

And (for reasons I had no interest in exploring) excited me
more than a little.

Mr. Peterson’s smile was warm as I approached his desk. My
heart leapt at the sight of it – of course he’d had to
maintain a completely professional attitude the day before.
We’d had an audience (my cheeks burned at the thought of it)
and he couldn’t risk anyone thinking what we were doing was
anything but above-board.

If he was too friendly to me, Ricky might have thought he was
enjoying spanking me to orgasm, which could reflect poorly on
the company.

As much as I might have secretly wished Mr. Peterson was
aroused by spanking me, I had to remind my poor confused body
that it wasn’t about that.

It was strictly professional.
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“Are you ready?” he asked softly, and I nodded, biting my lip
as I lowered my pants and bent across his desk.

I’d thought I was ready for it this time, but as I dutifully
counted down the strokes against my ass, I knew that I’d been
fooling myself. By the time a ragged “Ten, sir,” left my lips,
I was dripping wet – I almost came at “Fifteen, sir,”…but,
just as for the past two days, it wasn’t until I gasped
“Twenty, sir,” that I allowed the warmth to enclose me, my
legs shaking as I tremblingly came, my ass burning from the
precise slaps that Mr. Peterson had so carefully delivered.

This time, I managed to almost entirely maintain my composure
- I didn’t black out, I didn’t collapse onto his desk…my eyes
fluttered and I bit my lip, but when my orgasm passed, I was
still standing.

“Thank you, sir,” I said, a slight smile on my face. It hadn’t
been the ground-shaking orgasm of the previous day; the
satisfaction hadn’t reached all the way down to my toes, but
it was hard not to be grateful.

Not that Mr. Peterson was deliberately giving me an orgasm, of
course – I was really more grateful that he wasn’t making a
big deal out of it. I would have been so embarrassed if he’d
said something, or thrown me a look of judgment.

My eyes widened when I saw his brow was creased with worry.

“Amber,” he said, “we need to talk.”

My heart leapt to my throat.

Oh, god. I tried to slow my racing mind as it flitted from
worried thought to worried thought. I was normally quite foggy
after a…punishment…but my boss’s short statement had cut
through the fog, and sent my brain into overdrive.

What had I done wrong?

He’d been so nonchalant about the fact that I came every time
he spanked me, surely he…that couldn’t be the problem, could
it?

No. No, I was certain that Mr. Peterson understood that when I
came, that was just my body’s natural response to…to…

“Sir?” I asked, suddenly self-conscious. I was standing in my
boss’s office, at my place of work, with my pants around my
ankles. My glowing ass on display.
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I tried to tell myself that it was okay, that what we were
doing was fine. It was in the EED. I had just been punished
for a typo, as any employee would have been.

But I knew that wasn’t true.

Most employees wouldn’t cum. Most employees wouldn’t be
brought to orgasm by their boss’s hand.

Most employees didn’t picture their boss deep inside them when
they went home to fuck their husband.

Was that what Mr. Peterson wanted to talk about? My stupid
crush? Had he worked out how I felt about him?

God, if he even had an inkling that I fantasized about him
whenever I felt Aaden inside me, I knew I would die.
Everything else was completely within the bounds of
professionalism, but that: that was crossing the line.

No. How could he know? He couldn’t know.

Could he?

Maybe the way I looked at him, the way I trembled with
pleasure whenever he touched me. The way I got giddy when he
glanced at me, my head spinning whenever I knew he was paying
attention to me.

The way my pussy got so wet at the feeling of his firm hand,
spanking my ass.

My boss took a deep breath, and I realized I was holding mine.
I just wanted him to approve of me. I just wanted to be the
best employee I could. I wanted to be good for him.

I wanted to be Mr. Peterson’s good girl.

“I have a problem,” he said, and I nodded frantically.

“Something I was wondering if you could help me with.”

“Anything,” I wanted to blurt out. “I’ll do anything I can to
help you.”

It was true. I’ve always been a model employee – except for my
recent, inexplicable bout of typos. Combined with the way I
felt about Mr. Peterson…I would have done anything he’d asked.

There was a feeling of devotion, deep inside my core. I hadn’t
realized until then, but I was completely and utterly devoted
to my boss. To Mr. Peterson.
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And to my job, of course.

But I managed to hold back my girlish exclamation, and just
nodded once more.

My boss’s office was air-conditioned; something I didn’t
realize until I felt the cool air against my wetness. I could
feel my face heating up, in contrast to the room’s
temperature.

Part of me felt like I should get redressed. After all,
whatever Mr. Peterson needed help with…I was sure that it
wouldn’t require my pants to be lowered.

Would it? My cheeks burned at the thought.

No. No, of course it wouldn’t. My boss was a professional. I
was the one who’d made it weird.

My stupid crush and my sick mind had perverted a perfectly
ordinary instance of employee discipline, and made it…dirty.
Wrong.

Hot.

Mr. Peterson returned behind his desk. As he sat down, I was
acutely aware that his eye-level was at my exposed pussy. I’m
just tall enough that the surface of his desk did nothing to
hide my wetness from his eyes.

He didn’t look, of course. But I wanted him to.

Not just a part of me. Most of my body craved his attention. I
wanted to feel his eyes on my cunt, I wanted him to see what
he’d done. How wet he’d made me.

How I throbbed for him.

For a moment – just one sweet, beautiful moment – I thought I
saw his eyes flicker down to my exposed pubic hair. But it was
so fast, I couldn’t even tell if I’d imagined it, and his gaze
was affixed to my face.

“I need…”

He hesitated. I wanted to lean forward, to let him know that
I’d do anything to help him, but I couldn’t cross the line.
Letting him spank my bare ass until he brought me to a
powerful climax was already getting dangerously close to
unprofessionalism; there was no way we could take things any
further.
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We couldn’t.

No matter how much either of us wanted to.

No matter how much I wanted him.

And so I waited as he mentally struggled with his request.

After a few moments, he slumped back in his chair.

“Never mind,” he said with a sigh. “I shouldn’t have said
anything.”

My eyes widened. “Sir??” I asked, immediately wanting to bite
my tongue.

All the urgency, all the desperation I’d worked so hard to
conceal – it had all come out in that single word. I must have
sounded like a mad woman.

I watched Mr. Peterson carefully, but to my great relief, he
hadn’t reacted to my desperate plea. It looked like he was
still internally grappling with whatever was bothering him.

It was strange to see. For all the time I’d been working for
him, my boss had seemed like a man of great resolve. Whether
it was setting timelines, solving problems, or deciding an
appropriate punishment, I’d never seen him struggle with
something like this.

If you’d asked me before now, I would have said that his
confidence was his most attractive quality. But there was
something oddly appealing about seeing him vulnerable like
this.

As if my dumb crush didn’t have enough fuel already.

“No,” he said thoughtfully. “I really shouldn’t have said
anything. It wouldn’t be…”

As he paused on the last word, my worries spiked once more.
Was it something I’d done? At my last job, I’d always gotten
along with my boss – he’d been wonderful in many ways, but
giving employee feedback was not one of them.

Whenever he’d had to tell us something was wrong or share bad
news, he’d ummed and ahhed like Mr. Peterson was now.

“…appropriate,” he finished.

My temples were pounding with every beat of my heart. Two
possibilities immediately sprung to mind.
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It made sense for Mr. Peterson to have realized how I felt
about him. Aaden often teases me about how transparent I am,
how obviously I wear my emotions on my face. And it would
explain his hesitance, too: how do you talk to your employee
about their inappropriate feelings for you? Especially when
your job requires you to strip them down and discipline them
regularly?

So that was the first option.

The second was…well, the adrenaline flooding my system wasn’t
purely driven by fear. If Mr. Peterson was having
inappropriate thoughts about me, I’d…I’d…

I froze. Honestly, I didn’t know what I’d do.

He won’t, I reminded myself. He doesn’t.

He’s a professional. He’s my boss.

Of course he doesn’t want me the way I want him.

But…what if he did?

Part of me wanted to pound my fists on Mr. Peterson’s desk and
demand that he tell me what the problem was.

Another part of me wanted to drop to my knees and promise him
that whatever it was, I’d help him solve it. That I’d do
anything he asked.

Anything.

But I did neither. Instead, as I always strive to, I listened
to my professional side. I fastened my pants (did Mr. Peterson
glance at my pussy before it disappeared from view, or was
that just wishful thinking?) and silently walked to the door.

“Thank you, Amber,” Mr. Peterson said quietly. I returned his
smile, and returned to my desk.

Normally after my daily discipline, my mind was foggy with
arousal.

Today, it was burning with questions. 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 
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Chapter 13 

If I hadn’t been concerned it would cause suspicion, I would
have turned down Aaden’s advances that night.

Over the past few weeks, I’d been insatiable. I’d practically
been forcing myself onto him, so desperate for his touch, his
mouth. His cock.

But feeling Mr. Peterson’s hand on my bare ass, being
disciplined, being spanked my boss until I came…it was the
most satisfying thing I’d ever experienced. I felt complete,
both physically and sexually.

The feeling of his hand on my skin made me feel like a woman,
and when I came, it was as though all my tensions were being
relieved at once.

But I’d essentially trained my husband to expect nightly sex
from me, and so I didn’t resist as he moved his hand between
my thighs. I did nothing as he removed my panties, spread my
legs, and knelt down beside me.

As Aaden ate me out, however, my mind wasn’t there.

It was on Mr. Peterson.

What had he wanted? What had he been about to tell me?

The more I thought about it, the more I was convinced he’d
been about to ask me something. He wanted…something from me.

Something inappropriate.

I shivered with pleasure at the thought. My husband, sweet man
that he is, interpreted that as a reaction to what his tongue
was doing, and redoubled his efforts. As Aaden’s tongue
lightly strummed against my clit, I tried to imagine what Mr.
Peterson wanted.

For the most part, I’m a sensible woman. I’m not often taken
to flights of fancy. I go to work, I do my job, I try to be a
good wife and mother, and the best employee I can be.

I try to be a good girl for Mr. Peterson.

But while two of Aaden’s fingers gingerly entered me, I
couldn’t help myself, and allowed my fantasies to run wild.

“I want to fuck you,” I imagined Mr. Peterson saying. “I want
you more than I’ve ever wanted another woman. I know that it’s
wrong, but I need you. Spanking you, touching you, seeing you
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wrong, but I need you. Spanking you, touching you, seeing you

every day – it’s driven me more wild than I can put into
words.”

In my reverie, the hesitance I’d seen on his face earlier that
day was gone. This was the Mr. Peterson I knew. This was the
man of strong resolve, who knew what he wanted, and wasn’t
afraid to take it.

And in my imagination, as my husband ate me out, what he
wanted was me.

“Yes, sir,” I pictured myself nodding demurely. In my fantasy,
I was completely naked. My entire body was on display for my
boss. For his pleasure.

He could have me. He could have all of me.

“Lay down on my desk,” I imagined Mr. Peterson growling. There
was an animalistic look on his face, one that I’d never seen
in real life…but that I’d dreamed of, so many times. “I’m
going to take you.”

“Yes, sir,” I repeated.

In my imagination, Mr. Peterson glanced at the large cabinet
in the corner of his room, as he’d done so many times while
punishing me. But, just as in real life, he turned away from
it, as if to say…not yet.

Not until she’s ready.

I’d never seen my boss’s cock – I mean, of course I hadn’t,
that would be completely inappropriate. So as Aaden’s tongue
ran up and down my pussy-lips, his fingers sawing in and out
of me, I couldn’t pretend to imagine what it would look like.

But I could imagine what it would feel like.

My husband grinned at the loud groan that I emitted, imagining
the feeling of Mr. Peterson’s cock entering me for the first
time. Imagining what it would feel like to really be taken by
him, to truly be his. The fullness, as my vaginal muscles
stretched to take him inside me.

The feeling of being owned.

“Yesss,” I moaned aloud. “Oh, god, yes…”

I could all but feel it. I could feel Mr. Peterson’s cock,
driving inside me. I could see the intense look on his face as
he fucked me, as his cock filled me up, throbbing inside me.

93



My imagination was running wild, and I knew I was about to…I
was about to…

And then, just as I was about to crest, it all faded away. My
boss, his cock, the office, my orgasm…in an instant, all gone.

“Wha…?”

I could hear how groggy I sounded as I looked around the room.
My imaginings had been so vivid, it had felt like I’d just
been teleported across town.

“You’re so fucking hot,” Aaden declared. “I couldn’t wait any
longer.”

With a grin, my husband licked his fingers clean and stripped
off. He didn’t even bother taking my top off, just lay me down
on the bed and slid his cock into my wetness.

That’s Mr. Peterson’s… I thought to myself, still
discombobulated from the orgasm that I’d lost. Aaden had
thought that his mouth and his fingers had caused my arousal,
but I knew the truth.

It was for Mr. Peterson. My entire body was for Mr. Peterson.

As my husband crudely thrust inside me, it took serious effort
to hide my disappointment. I’d been so close, so close to
cumming around Mr. Peterson’s cock. I considered revisiting
the fantasy, but I knew there was no point: my husband never
takes long. By the time I rebuilt the scene, he’d be done, and
I’d be left more frustrated than before.

Instead, I took the time to reflect. Obviously the scenario
had been pure fantasy; my workplace had a clear sexual
harassment policy…and even if he did want me, he’d never do
anything to risk his position.

Also, Mr. Peterson obviously didn’t want me. Even as I’d
masturbated in front of him, he’d barely given me a second
look. No, if he really wanted me, he wouldn’t have been able
to resist.

It was all in my head.

But if, hypothetically, he had wanted me, and he had made a
move…

I would’ve said no.

Of course I would have said no. He was my boss. I was happily
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Of course I would have said no. He was my boss. I was happily

married.

It would’ve been completely inappropriate.

Aaden let out a shuddering sigh as he came inside me. He
raised his head to look at me expectantly, and I tried to fake
a look of satisfaction, of pleasure.

I may be bad at hiding my true feelings, but my performance
that night was enough to fool Aaden. Before long, he was
laying beside me, snoring loudly.

I’d say no, of course. No matter how intense it was, I
couldn’t risk my job – my marriage – over a stupid crush.

Even if Mr. Peterson had given me the most fulfilling sexual
experiences of my life, I…I couldn’t.

Of course I’d say no.

Of course.

As I entered Mr. Peterson’s room the next day, I don’t know
what I was expecting.

He’d decided not to say anything the previous day, and he
wasn’t one to go back on his decisions. So while I hadn’t been
expecting him to open the conversation with “Amber, good
morning! Here’s the problem I decided not to share with you
yesterday,” I…

Well, I guess I’d hoped that I’d read him wrong.

But instead, he gestured to his desk, glanced briefly at his
cabinet, and watched (or perhaps I’d just hoped he was
watching) as I lowered my pants.

“Let me know when you’re ready,” he’d said courteously. After
bracing myself, I nodded.

SMACK.

"One, sir.”

The previous night, after Aaden had gone to sleep, I’d
considered playing with myself. Imagining Mr. Peterson inside
me, I’d been so close…

SMACK.

“Two, sir.”
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But I’d decided to sleep, instead. For what felt like months,
I’d been so worked up, so frenzied…

SMACK.

“Three, sir.”

I’d practically been running home from work, dragging Aaden
into the bedroom.

SMACK.

“Four, sir.”

Stripping him naked, taking him in my mouth, in my pussy.

SMACK.

“Five, sir.”

On the outside, I’d looked like an accountant. A mother of
two. A loving, devoted wife.

SMACK.

“Sex, sir.”

But on the inside, I’d been…

Oh, shit.

“Um. Six. Sorry, sir.”

“Don’t let it happen again,” Mr. Peterson replied, a tinge of
humor in his voice.

“Of course not, sir.”

SMACK.

“Seven, sir.”

But on the inside, I’d been sex. Just a walking tangle of sex.
Needing to be touched. Needing to be fucked. Needing to cum,
cum, cum…

SMACK.

“Eight, sir.”

My punishments had lit a flame inside me. A flame that I
somehow knew would never go out, not entirely.

SMACK.
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“Nine, sir.”

And for a time, the flame had felt like it had consumed me.

SMACK.

“Ten, sir.”

The flame had burned so large, so bright…it was all that I
was. My body was alight, aflame. I needed sex, like a fish
needed water.

SMACK.

“Eleven, sir.”

But feeling Mr. Peterson’s hand firmly spanking my bare ass…

SMACK.

“Twelve, sir!”

I’d expected it to be like fuel for the fire.

SMACK.

“Thirteen, sir!”

I’d expected it to stoke the flames, until I couldn’t contain
it any more. Until I was doing more than begging Aaden for
sex…

SMACK.

“Fourteen, sir!”

I’d worried it would make me lose control, sink to my knees in
front of my boss, and confess my lust.

SMACK.

“Ungh! Fifteen, sir!”

Admit to Mr. Peterson how much I needed him. Beg him to take
me. Throw away the sensible façade and expose myself for the
cock-hungry slut I felt like I’d become.

SMACK.

“S-sixteen!”

But somehow, against all reason, it had done the opposite.

SMACK.
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“Oh! Seventeen, sir!”

Somehow, my daily punishment had quelled the flames.

SMACK.

"Eight! Teen! Sir!”

Every day, I was coming into Mr. Peterson’s office, presenting
my bare ass to him…and he was spanking me until I was
completely and utterly satisfied.

SMACK.

“N-nineteen! Sir!”

And so I hadn’t masturbated the previous night. I hadn’t
gotten myself off because…I’d known there was no need.

SMACK.

“Twen…twenty! Ohhhh….”

I hadn’t pleasured myself, because I knew that if I just
waited a few hours, Mr. Peterson’s hand would do it for me.

By the time the room stopped spinning, Mr. Peterson was
already sitting back at his desk. I smiled blearily at him.

My mind is a soggy mess after a particularly powerful orgasm,
and that might have been my most intense yet. The strangest
thought popped into my head: That was so good, I mused. I
wonder if I should leave a tip?

As my vision returned, I quickly sobered up.

It was back.

The look of worry on Mr. Peterson’s face.

I tried to remind myself that our relationship was purely
professional. We’d never so much as gone out for after-work
drinks together; the entirety of my experiences with this man
had been within the Gio walls.

We were colleagues, not friends.

But no matter how insistently I told my head that, my heart
didn’t listen. When someone gives you the best orgasms of your
life, I think developing feelings for them is inevitable, no
matter how stupid it is.

And so when I saw the consternation on his brow, I couldn’t
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And so when I saw the consternation on his brow, I couldn’t

think of him as my boss.

He was just…mine.

He was mine, he was struggling, and I wanted to help.

I’d do whatever I could to help.

I’d do anything.

“Sir,” I said, surprising myself with my confidence. “You have
to tell me what’s wrong.”

"I promise, Amber,” he said, brushing it off. “It’s nothing.”

His voice was resolute, but his eyes gave him away. Unlike the
piercing stare I was so often met with, my boss was looking
askance. And not even at the cabinet in the corner of his
room; at his desk, the ceiling, the walls.

Anywhere but me.

“Whatever it is,” I said softly. “I know I can help. Please,
sir. Let me help.”

He sighed, and a thrill ran up my spine as his gaze finally
met mine.

“I wish that were the case,” he said softly. “But…it just
isn’t worth it.”

My heart quickened, but I tried not to let my sudden
excitement show on my face. Was it possible? Had my boss been
unknowingly sharing my fantasies? Had he been wanting me, as
much as I wanted him?

Not that it could ever happen, I reminded myself. The fog had
lifted; without the distraction of arousal, I was able to
think clearer. Even if my boss suddenly declared his
overwhelming lust for me, we could never do anything.

I was married. He was my boss.

It was wrong. No matter how right it felt, I knew…it was
wrong.

But just the idea of him wanting me was enough to make me
tingle.

“What is it, sir? I’m not leaving until you tell me.”

The steel in my voice seemed to amuse him, and his grin was
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The steel in my voice seemed to amuse him, and his grin was

contagious. I quickly realized the ridiculousness of the
situation - I was wearing a white button-down shirt, a black
blazer, and my bottom half was as bare as Donald Duck’s as I
told my boss that I wasn’t going to take no for an answer.

As well as that, the room still smelled of my juices, and I
was breathing heavily from the intensity of my punishment.

Still, I stood firm.

“Amber…”

“Please, sir,” I said demurely, and for some reason that was
what broke him.

“Very well,” he replied with a heavy sigh. “I’ll tell you. But
I’m not telling you this as my boss. If you walk out the door
right now, there won’t be any professional consequences.”

“Of course, sir.” The confusion in my voice was evident, and
when he hesitated briefly once more, added a line that had so
often worked on my kids: “I promise not to be mad.”

“You’re a…woman,” he said reluctantly. His tone sounded more
like he was telling me that his corner-cabinet held a dead
body than someone stating a simple biological fact. “And I’m a
man.”

The cheekier side of me was tempted to offer him a medal for
his incredible observational skills, but I bit my tongue. I
wanted to see where he was going with this, what had caused
him such stress.

Because so far, I had to admit: I liked where it was going.

“Mm-hmm,” I said noncomittally.

“And obviously these punishments are purely professional,” he
continued, and I nodded quickly.

“Yes, sir.”

“After we’re done…”

The hesitance was back. I tried desperately to look as open
and non-judgmental as I possibly could, so he would continue.

I needed him to continue.

“…sometimes, you’ve needed to…relieve yourself.”

I bit back a smile. I don’t know exactly how it had happened,
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I bit back a smile. I don’t know exactly how it had happened,

but the tables had turned. The first time Mr. Peterson had
asked me if I needed to masturbate, it had been all I could do
to stop myself fainting. Now, just a few weeks (or had it been
a few months?) later, he couldn’t even use the word.

“Yes, sir.”

My boss’s eyes were staring into mine, burning into mine. Even
as his words came out haltingly, his gaze was fierce. Strong.

Possessive.

“Well, I’m a man…”

I managed to stop myself from pointing out that he’d already
said that, and let him continue.

“And you’re a…very attractive woman.”

Immediately, I felt like we were in familiar ground. The blood
drained from my face. Had he just said…had my boss just told
me…

Oh, god.

There are about 1.5 gallons of blood in the human body. My
eldest son had gone through a phase where more than anything,
he wanted to be a doctor, and so I’d spent some time learning
creepy facts about the human body on a daily basis.

The blood left my face as quickly as it could, and made its
way straight to my nether-regions. Despite having just
experienced the most powerful orgasm of my life, I was
suddenly throbbing: a job that requires quite a lot of blood.

If the room hadn’t already smelled of my arousal, I guarantee
that Mr. Peterson would have been able to tell the effect his
words had on me.

“Oh, god,” he groaned. “Amber, I’m so sorry. I shouldn’t have
said anything.”

“S-sir?” I stammered, before realizing what had happened. He’d
interpreted my reaction as one of repulsion. Disgust.

He was probably terrified I was going to report him to HR.

“You should leave,” he said shortly, but before I knew what
was happening, I’d leaned forward.

“Please, sir. Tell me what’s wrong. I want to know.”
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I was close enough to my boss that I could kiss him. Not that
I would ever do that, of course. He was my superior. We had a
purely professional relationship.

Also, I was married.

As I stared into his eyes, matching the intensity he often
used to gaze into mine, he took a deep breath, and I could see
him make a decision.

“This is not an instruction,” he said cautiously. “This is not
something you have to do as part of your job. This is…”

He paused once more, and part of me wanted to throttle him.

“…this is just me telling you about a personal problem I’m
having. You have no obligation to do anything about it.
Capisce?”

I nodded. “Yes, sir.”

He licked his lips, and my pussy throbbed again. It was so
easy to imagine that tongue, those lips…

Down, girl. I told myself. Focus.

“After your punishments, you sometimes need to relieve
yourself,” he repeated. My eyes must have flared in worry,
because his next words were quick and reassuring. “It’s okay –
it’s perfectly natural. Just the body’s natural reaction to
stimulation.”

“Of course,” I said, hoping that I didn’t sound as awkward as
I felt, even though I knew full well that I did.

“Well, I’m a man, and you’re a very attractive woman. And so
after your punishment each day…I have the same needs.”

I took a sharp breath as I realized what he was saying.

“It’s nothing to do with you,” he said in response to my
reaction. It was obvious that he thought he was being helpful,
but his words couldn’t have been more cutting as he cluelessly
doubled down. “I promise, I have no attraction to you
personally. Our relationship is purely professional.”

“Of course, sir,” I replied quietly, trying to hide my
heartbreak. So often in my life I’d wished I could be the
robot that my kids teasingly said I was. I feel like life
would be so much easier if I didn’t feel so many damned
feelings, and could just go through life getting stuff down
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feelings, and could just go through life getting stuff down

without bring encumbered by them.

Of course he didn’t feel any attraction to me. I was nothing
to him but a co-worker, a colleague. It would have been
completely, completely inappropriate if he felt that way.

If he felt like I did.

My stupid crush was completely unacceptable. I knew that. I’d
known that all along. And if Mr. Peterson had known about it,
he probably would have…I don’t know, had me moved to another
department.

As he should have.

Nothing he was saying was a surprise. I was just one of his
employees, one who he was tasked with punishing. He probably
would have felt the same way if he’d been punishing Tracey,
or…I don’t know, Ricky.

But there’s knowing something, and then there’s hearing it. I
could have written an essay about how Mr. Peterson felt about
me and probably said exactly what he’d just told me. But
hearing it?

Hearing it was like a machete to the heart.

I was surprised to discover I was blinking back tears. As I
stood bottomless in front of my boss, and he told me that he
didn’t see me that way, my stupid tear ducts were making
stupid tears, for no stupid reason.

And so it took me a few moments to process what he said next.

“So please, don’t take this as a come-on, or an indication of
inappropriate interest,” Mr. Peterson said, staring at me. I
prayed to God that he couldn’t tell that I was on the verge of
tears…or worse, that he’d notice and misinterpret them.

My boss had just opened up to me. Admittedly, what he’d shared
felt like the worst thing anyone had ever told me, but at
least he’d told me something outside of a professional
context.

Even with how awful it had been, I didn’t want to undo that.
Despite his words telling me that he basically considered me
as attractive as his damned laptop, just the act of sharing it
with me had been one of closeness.

If he thought that I was crying because he’d been
inappropriate, I knew that the wall would go back up. And so I
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inappropriate, I knew that the wall would go back up. And so I

swallowed my tears and tried to force a smile to my face.

“Of course not, sir,” I said, doing all I could to sound
cheerful. “I promise.”

“But I would find it extremely helpful if you’d…return the
favor, so to speak.”

My brow furrowed, and I stared at Mr. Peterson in confusion.

Did my boss want me to…spank him?

“Sir?”

He licked his lips once more, and my attention was drawn to
how soft they were. Such soft lips on such a hard man.

I would have bet my house he was a hell of a kisser.

“It would be…helpful,” he repeated. “If I could relieve myself
in front of you.”

My eyes widened, and the full impact of what Mr. Peterson was
asking hit me.

He wanted to…he wanted to…

Oh, god.

Oh, god.

I couldn’t. Could I?

I remembered what I’d just been telling myself just a few
minutes earlier. That no matter how much I wanted Mr.
Peterson, no matter how much I wanted to help him, I…I
couldn’t.

There were lines I could never cross. Seeing my boss’s
hardness was a fantasy. It was something I idly thought about
while my husband went down on me. It was something I pictured
while masturbating.

It was just a harmless, idle fantasy.

It wasn’t…I couldn’t…

I couldn’t really.

“No,” I wanted to say. “While I appreciate your candor, sir,
that crosses a line for me. I’m a married woman, and it would
be completely inappropriate for me to be present while you
masturbated yourself. I appreciate that it’s difficult for
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masturbated yourself. I appreciate that it’s difficult for

you, but you were right to be hesitant – that’s not something
that I can offer.”

The words began forming on my tongue. It was an eloquent
response. Professional. It was what I should say. For my
reputation.

For my marriage.

Sometimes when I’m caught at a crossroads, I ask myself: “What
would the ideal Amber do?”

And in this case, the answer seemed crystal clear. Even though
it would certainly cause a gap to form between us, it was the
right thing to do. He would go back to being my boss, and I
would go back to being nothing more than the employee he
spanked to orgasm every day.

But then, just as I was about to reply, another thought struck
me…

I’d said I’d do anything to help him.

Anything.

Mr. Peterson needed my help. Mr. Peterson needed me. Mr.
Peterson needed his good girl.

“Of course, sir,” I found myself saying. “Whatever you need.” 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 14 

“Good girl,” Mr. Peterson said with a relieved smile. “I hoped
you’d be accommodating.”

Now it was my turn to lick my lips. I felt completely drained.
Between the powerful orgasm I’d just experienced, and what
felt like a life-changing decision…in that moment, I would
have killed for a Gatorade.

“You can use the chair, if you like,” my boss said kindly.
“This can sometimes take a while.”

I blinked twice. Wait. What had I just agreed to?

I’d been determined to say no and leave. I was going to hold
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I’d been determined to say no and leave. I was going to hold

onto my dignity. My integrity. The sanctity of my marriage.

The plan had been to politely decline and return to work.
Return to my desk, put my headphones on, and get a solid day
of work done.

But instead, for reasons I couldn’t explain, I’d…I’d agreed.

To what?

“Sir?”

“I’d feel self-conscious if I were the only one masturbating,”
he explained smoothly. At my agreement, his nervousness had
completely dissipated, and the self-assured man I was used to
was back. “And I’m far from, uh, ‘quick’, so you might want to
sit down.”

As if in a trance, I made my way to the black leather chair.
It was cool against my bare ass, which was still tender from
the day’s punishment.

I heard the sound of Mr. Peterson’s fly as he stared at me
intently.

“Begin,” he instructed simply, and – not sure what else to do
– I obeyed.

It had been just a few months earlier that I’d been sitting on
this same chair, touching myself, desperately wishing that my
boss would throw me even a sliver of attention.

Now, I shifted uncomfortably under the intensity of his gaze.
Until now, I’d never so viscerally understood the expression
“too much of a good thing”.

My hand moved between my legs, and I began stroking my wet
lips. Mr. Peterson’s expression was unchanging as he watched
me, but at the sight of his right arm beginning to move, a
pulse of arousal travelled through my entire body.

I still wasn’t caught up with exactly how we’d gotten here,
but…it was happening.

My body was giving Mr. Peterson pleasure. My boss was looking
at me and touching himself.

Oh, fuck.

All of a sudden, I felt the frenzy return. I’d thought that
being spanked to orgasm had quenched it, but all of a sudden
it was back, the desperate need to be touched.
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To touch myself.

If Aaden had been there, I would have thrown him onto the
floor and straddled him, riding him to orgasm after orgasm. I
cursed myself for turning down his advances the previous night
– Mr. Peterson’s cool gaze had me more hot and bothered than
ever before, and all I wanted was to fuck.

It felt like my entire body was throbbing as I touched myself.
I didn’t remember unclipping it, but my long hair was down
around my back.

I was lust. I was want.

I was a sexual goddess, and I needed to be worshipped.

My husband wasn’t there, but Mr. Peterson was. His gaze had
once more turned me into this explosion of need. I could never
do anything with him, of course – I was married, and he was my
boss – but what we were doing was fine.

The words that had caused me such hurt just a few minutes
earlier…in that moment, I grabbed them like a lifeline.

If Mr. Peterson had wanted me, if he’d had the same attraction
to me that I had for him, this would have been completely out
of line. But the fact that he didn’t want me, the fact that
this had nothing to do with me…

It meant that he was just scratching an itch. It wasn’t like
he could control his body’s reactions – as he’d said, she was
an attractive woman. Of course spanking her to orgasm was
going to have an effect on him.

A wave of relief ran over my body. To think, I’d almost turned
him down. I’d been right on the verge of leaving the office,
of ending the story.

If I’d closed that door behind me, my boss would have been so
frustrated. So unfulfilled. And it would have been all my
fault.

As it was, I got to help him. I got to help Mr. Peterson.

I got to be his good girl.

It was this thought that filled me as I smiled at my boss. His
expression hadn’t changed – he was still staring at me with
the same expression of cool detachment that he so often had on
his face. It would have been easy to consider that an insult;
instead, I saw it for what it really was: a blessing.
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Mr. Peterson didn’t want me. On one level, that was obviously
a disappointment. It would have been very flattering if he’d
followed the script I’d mentally written for him the previous
night, ordering me to be his fuckdoll, spreading my legs on
the desk and fucking me to orgasm after orgasm.

But if he’d done that, I would have been forced to say no.
Obviously.

Flattering in theory, completely over the line in reality. If
Mr. Peterson had announced his undying lust for me, I would
have had to march out of that office and file a complaint.

But Mr. Peterson didn’t want me. And that meant that what we
were doing was fine.

No, more than fine. What we were doing was great. It was two
co-workers, helping each other out. My boss had helped me so
much – his punishments had made me a better employee, and he’d
done me the huge favor of letting me masturbate in his office.

He’d probably saved my job.

Now, I got to return the favor. I got to help relieve Mr.
Peterson’s frustration. He was watching me masturbate, as he’d
done so many times before, and I got to help him find release.

I was Mr. Peterson’s good girl.

My clit was throbbing as I gently drew circles around it. My
entire core was pulsing as I slipped a finger inside myself,
then another. I hoped that Mr. Peterson was enjoying the show.
I wanted to use my body to bring him pleasure.

I wanted to use my body to get him off.

And I didn’t even have to feel guilty about it.

I couldn’t have told you how long it took for Mr. Peterson to
cum. I completely lost myself in the experience; my entire
body was alight with pleasure as I played with myself for his
entertainment. I was aware of myself in a way that I’d never
been before – the sight of my pussy, the sounds I made as I
touched myself, the scent of my juices filling the air.

And all the while, I stared at my boss. I stared straight into
his eyes, and he stared at me.

Only three things stopped it from being a perfect experience.

The first was that I didn’t cum. That one surprised me the
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The first was that I didn’t cum. That one surprised me the

most; I was so worked up, so turned on…before we started, I
would have bet good money that I would have reached a climax
well before my boss. Multiple, even.

But even as I watched Mr. Peterson’s mouth drop open, his eyes
glaze over, and his body twitch as he came, my own orgasm
remained tantalizingly out of reach. Several times I thought I
felt its approach, but each time it evaded me, as though
chased away by something larger.

The second was that despite putting myself on display for Mr.
Peterson’s pleasure, I didn’t get to see his cock.

It made sense, of course. He knew from experience that I could
get off without needing him to expose himself to me, and so
why would he feel the need to do that? He had no way of
knowing about my crush, about how many nights I’d spent
imagining his erection, craving a peek at the rod that he was
stroking…

Obviously I wasn’t going to ask. “Hey boss, can I see your
wang?” I couldn’t even begin to imagine how uncomfortable Mr.
Peterson would have felt if he knew how I felt about him.

If this was going to continue, it was important that he had no
idea about my stupid feelings.

And dear god did I want this to continue.

The third fly in the ointment was exactly what let us do this
in the first place: the knowledge that Mr. Peterson didn’t
want me.

Yes, he was staring at my half-naked body as he got off. And I
certainly took some solace in the knowledge that it was
spanking my ass that had gotten him so worked up in the first
place.

But it wasn’t Amber the Accountant who was getting him off.
And it certainly wasn’t Amber the Mother of Two.

As far as Mr. Peterson was concerned, I was just a woman. Just
a pussy. Any ass that he’d spanked would probably have gotten
him this worked up. (Well, maybe not Ricky’s.)

It made his desk feel like an infinite divide. Not only was it
blocking me from the view of the cock I so desperately wanted
to see, it clearly sorted us.

On one side was me. I couldn’t see Mr. Peterson’s cock, I
couldn’t see his strong hand wrapped around it. If I had been
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couldn’t see his strong hand wrapped around it. If I had been

able to, I would have noted how he touched himself, how my
boss liked to be touched…

Not that we’d ever do anything like that, of course. Just to
know.

I couldn’t see anything sexual, not really. All I could see
was Mr. Peterson.

And fuck, even though I couldn’t see 'the goods’ (as Aaden
often calls his junk)…that was enough. More than enough.

The knowledge that Mr. Peterson was touching himself and
looking at me, jerking off to my image.

Fuck.

That was more than enough for me. I didn’t want to see a cock,
I wanted to see his cock. I didn’t want just anyone jerking
off on the other side of the room, I wanted him jerking off on
the other side of the room.

I wanted Mr. Peterson. I wanted my boss. I knew it was wrong,
of course it was wrong. But the heart wants what the heart
wants.

Although in this case, if I’m being honest, I don’t think my
heart was the one steering.

I couldn’t see anything that wouldn’t be allowed on network
television. But despite that, it was the hottest damn thing
I’d ever seen in my life.

Because it was him.

And on the other side was Mr. Peterson. And as important as it
was, as necessary as it was…it was truly crushing to know that
on the other side of his stupid black desk, my boss was having
almost the exact opposite experience to me.

He didn’t want me. He couldn’t have made that more clear. He
wasn’t jerking off because of who I was.

I could’ve been anyone. You could have installed a screen to
cover my face, and Mr. Peterson would have had the exact same
experience.

I hated it.

I hated it, but if Mr. Peterson had been even slightly
attracted to me, this could never have happened. Any of it. If
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attracted to me, this could never have happened. Any of it. If

Mr. Peterson wanted me even a fraction as much as I wanted
him, I would have to walk out of the room (after putting on my
trousers, of course) and left him to suffer.

It was like that old story, the man who sells his watch to buy
his wife a comb, while she sells her hair to buy him a watch-
chain. The only way of getting what I wanted was to ensure
that I wouldn’t enjoy it when I did.

And yet, despite my frustration, despite my heartache, despite
the paradoxical torture I was putting myself through…it was
all worth it.

We weren’t doing anything wrong and my body was bringing Mr.
Peterson pleasure.

For that, I would have suffered any torture. 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 15 

As I entered Mr. Peterson’s room the next day, I was filled
with an energy I hadn’t felt in weeks.

After Mr. Peterson had cleaned himself up and dismissed me,
I’d returned to my desk, thrumming with arousal. Aaden had
smiled when he’d returned home to find me naked on the bed,
drawing him in with my eyes, wordlessly begging him to fuck
me.

He happily obliged. Again, and again, and again.

But despite the almost-excessive amount of intercourse, I
still didn’t cum. No matter how many times I got my husband
off, no matter how tightly I closed my eyes and imagined it
was Mr. Peterson under me, my orgasm eluded me.

The next morning at work, I was almost tempted to slip into
the restrooms and get myself off in the cubicle. For old
time’s sake.

But I didn’t. Partially because I didn’t want to get in
trouble…but mostly because I knew that as soon as the clock
struck twelve, I’d be going into my boss’s office.

I knew that Mr. Peterson would bend me over, spank me to
satisfaction…and then get me worked up all over again.
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The rest of the week continued in the same vein.

By the time I got into Mr. Peterson’s office, I was soaking
wet. Just at the sight of him, my entire body lit up. I got
goosebumps. My clit warmed up just by being in his presence.

Not that any of this was sexual, of course. I was just a good
employee for my boss.

I was a good girl for Mr. Peterson.

He’d smile at the sight of me, and my heart would leap each
time. He’d stand up and move behind me, standing close enough
that I could smell him, feel his warmth.

I’d lower my pants. My panties.

And then he’d spank me until I came.

I’d count to twenty for him, and without fail, on his
twentieth blow I was cumming, my entire body trembling with
want. No, not want. Just…release.

That’s all it was. My boss was disciplining me, training me to
be better for him. A better employee. It wasn’t his fault that
my body got confused.

It wasn’t Mr. Peterson’s fault that feeling his hand on my
bare skin had become the only way I could cum.

After he was done, he’d sit down behind his desk. He didn’t
have to ask; I knew what he wanted.

I knew what only I could give him.

I’d sit, bottomless, on the leather chair in his office. I’d
spread my legs slowly, almost as though I was performing for
him. As if I was teasing him.

After I came, after the orgasm that Mr. Peterson’s hand gave
me, after each climax that wracked my entire body…my mind was
foggy. And so it was easy to fool myself, to tell myself that
what we were doing was…

Well, a little bit naughty.

In reality, it wasn’t anything like that. What was happening
was all my fault, really. It was my typos which had forced Mr.
Peterson’s hand. If I hadn’t screwed up, he’d never have had
to punish me.

And if he didn’t have to punish me, he wouldn’t have been so…
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And if he didn’t have to punish me, he wouldn’t have been so…

aroused.

God, it felt so naughty just thinking about it. My boss was
aroused. Because of me. Because of my body, because of what
I’d done.

I’d turned him on. And so it was the least I could do to help
him find release.

That was the thought that ran through my head as one hand
snaked down to my dripping slit. I’d been the one to turn Mr.
Peterson on. My body had done this to him. It was my
responsibility – my duty – to help him get off.

And so even though I knew I was happily married, even though I
knew nothing sexual could ever happen between us…I couldn’t
help but enjoy it as I touched my throbbing clit for Mr.
Peterson’s pleasure.

I never came. God knows I wanted to. Despite having just been
brought each day to an earth-shattering orgasm, my entire body
throbbed with warmth. I’d stroke my clit, grab my tits, writhe
around on the chair as Mr. Peterson’s arm moved rhythmically.

And I’d imagine that he wanted me. I’d imagine he wanted me as
much as I–…as much as my body wanted him.

He didn’t. Deep down, I knew that. Mr. Peterson didn’t see me
like that, and he probably never would. But as I played with
myself, as I gave my boss the best show I could, I allowed my
girlish crush to blossom, and pretend that he lusted after me
even a fraction as much as I lusted after him.

It always ended the same way. His eyes would bore into mine as
he caught his breath, bit his lip, and shuddered with
pleasure. He’d grab a tissue off the top of his desk, quickly
clean up, and dismiss me as casually as he would if we’d just
had a quick catch-up about Q4’s figures.

I knew I shouldn’t be hurt. What we were doing was…it was a
favour. A professional courtesy, really. He just needed
release, and it was easier for him to get it with me there,
performing for him.

Not, I reminded myself bitterly, because it was me. Not
because of who I was. Just because I was…how had Mr. Peterson
so matter-of-factly put it? “You’re a woman.”

He didn’t see Amber, the accountant who would’ve done anything
for him. He just saw a pair of naked legs, a pink fishnet
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for him. He just saw a pair of naked legs, a pink fishnet

thong (since I knew Mr. Peterson was going to be seeing my
underwear each day, I’d started picking out items I thought he
might like). A wet pussy. A clit, winking at him.

He saw me as a body.

And god damn it if even that hadn’t started to turn me on.
Being seen as just a body, a pair of tits and a pussy, rather
than as a person. Being wanted for those things, rather than
being someone.

Maybe it was a Pavlovian thing. Touching myself as someone
treated me like an object…I’d started to crave that. As my
husband fucked me at night, sometimes I’d close my eyes and
pretend I was a sex toy.

Focusing for the rest of the day wasn’t easy, but I managed. I
didn’t want to make any more mistakes, after all. I wanted to
be a good girl for Mr. Peterson. I wanted to be the best
accountant I could be.

But by the time I got home each night, I was a dripping, soggy
mess. I’d drag Aaden into the bedroom and beg him to fuck me.

It helped. Even though I didn’t cum with my husband any more,
there was something relaxing just about being used. Feeling my
husband’s dick slide into me, his pubic hair press up against
my aching clit, his cock throbbing as he came…

Imagining it was Mr. Peterson.

Imagining I was Mr. Peterson’s fuckdoll.

It never lasted long enough. My husband is a good man – and a
great father – but lasting in the bedroom is, alas, not one of
his strengths.

As he fucked me, I’d shut my eyes tightly. I’d imagine it was
my boss’s body pressing down on me, his hands on my tits. I
imagined I could feel how hard I made him, instead of just
imagining it on the other side of the desk.

I imagined I could feel his desire for me.

I knew it was wrong, but…it was just a fantasy, right? It
wasn’t like Mr. Peterson and I were ever going to do anything.

At work, everything was completely professional. He was my
supervisor, I was his accountant. He was my boss, and I was
his good girl.
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Yes, he’d spank me to orgasm, and yes, I’d put on a show for
him while he got himself off behind the desk, but that was all
completely above-board. Practically part of the job.

It was only at home, as my husband fucked me, that I allowed
my mind to wander. That I allowed myself to imagine we were
more than that. Imagine that we were lovers.

Imagine that it was Mr. Peterson taking me in my marital bed,
fucking me into the sheets.

After Aaden came, I’d sometimes feel guilty. If he had any
idea what I thought about while we were together, as I allowed
him to use my body to get off, knowing that he could no longer
return the favor…

He could never know.

Not that there was anything to know, of course. Because
nothing was ever going to happen between my boss and I.

That would be crossing the line.

The weekend was torture. The boys were home so I was barely
able to spend any time wrapped around Aaden’s cock, and
without my daily spanking, I couldn’t get the release I so
desperately craved. At one point I sneaked into the bathroom,
and tried spanking myself, trying to imitate the way Mr.
Peterson’s hand felt, the warmth it created…

I failed, of course. As I knew I would.

I even considered asking Aaden if he’d spank me, but the
question died on my lips. What if he suspected something? Not
that there was anything to suspect, of course, not really.
Just some stupid fantasies, inspired by my routine corporate
punishment.

Really, I think the reason I couldn’t bring myself to raise
the topic was because…I knew. I knew that no matter how much
my husband tried, his hand wouldn’t compare to my boss’s. And
so I grit my teeth and persevered, trying not to let my
tension show, trying not to let my worklife affect my family.

But by the time Monday rolled around, I could barely focus. As
soon as I got into work I made a beeline for Mr. Peterson’s
office.

“Amber,” he said with a smile. God, that smile.

Again, just to be clear, I knew exactly how things stood. I’m
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Again, just to be clear, I knew exactly how things stood. I’m

a smart woman, and I knew that Mr. Peterson just saw me as his
good, obedient accountant. I knew that he would never even
consider doing anything that interfered with my marriage.

I knew that in all likelihood, I wasn’t even his type.

But I’d gone almost seventy-two hours without release, and my
body was doing the thinking. So when Mr. Peterson smiled at
me, my heart skipped a beat, and this big goofy smile appeared
on my face.

“H-hello, sir,” I stammered, and he gestured to the chair in
front of his desk.

The chair where I’d spent so much of the previous week
masturbating, as he watched.

The chair where I let my wildest of fantasies run through my
head.

I sat, and he leaned against his desk. “I have good news,” he
said, tilting his head to the side. “I’ve decided to let you
off the rest of your punishment.”

My eyes widened as his words slithered their way into my head
like poison adders, bearing the worst news I could imagine.

“Sir?” I gasped, trying to hide my disappointment. “Sir, you
can’t…I can’t…”

He held up a hand, and I immediately fell silent. As he spoke,
he kept his hand up, and my tongue darted across my bottom
lip.

God, that hand. That hand had brought me so much pleasure.
That hand spent so much time racing around my dreams. My
fantasies.

I shook my head, and tried to focus on what he was saying.

“…showed so much improvement, and they agreed. Normally once a
punishment is set, there’s not much we can do about it, but
the boys upstairs agreed to make an exception for you, just
this once.”

I blinked twice, not sure how to react. How could I explain to
him how much I needed to feel his hand, how much I’d come to
depend on our daily punishment. I couldn’t…he couldn’t…

“B-but…why, sir?" I asked, groping desperately for anything
that would make sense of the news I’d just been given.
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To my surprise, Mr. Peterson’s smile faded. He glanced away,
and his ever-present confidence faded, just for a moment.

“Did I do something wrong?” I pressed.

I’ve always known I was a strong, independent woman. I don’t
need no man, all that jazz. I don’t think it’s a secret to
anyone who knows us that I wear the pants in my marriage; I
love my husband to the end of the earth, but I’m the boss of
the house. Always have been.

And so this feeling of desperation that Mr. Peterson’s words
had wrought in me was unfamiliar and deeply, deeply
uncomfortable.

If he’d told me that in order to get my daily spanking, I
needed to walk through the building naked…I’m not going to
lie, I would have considered it. Feeling Mr. Peterson’s touch,
feeling his firm hand against my backside…god, it had become
an obsession.

I needed it.

“No,” he said immediately, looking me in the eyes. His
response was both comforting and unsettling – the rush of
endorphins I felt at his attention wasn’t something I’d been
expecting. “No, Amber, believe me – it’s nothing like that.”

“Then what is it, sir? I have to know.”

Mr. Peterson sighed, his eyes never leaving mine for a second.
“It’s…it’s my fault, really.”

“Sir?”

My mind was thrumming with anxiety, developing theory after
theory about what had caused his decision. Was…was my boss
attracted to me? Had he realized that what we were doing was
wrong? Did he feel like we’d crossed the line?

No. No, of course not. Everything we were doing was completely
within the bounds of the EED. The only transgression in Mr.
Peterson’s office had been mine, the stupid crush I’d
developed, the confusion my body had felt at his touch.

“Sir?” I repeated urgently, hoping I didn’t sound as desperate
as I felt. I hated demeaning myself like this, exposing my
vulnerabilities.

But as dreadful as it felt, I knew that not feeling Mr.
Peterson’s touch would be so much worse.
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My boss returned to his desk, and sat down. He threaded his
fingers and looked at me. His tongue flicked across his lips,
a sign of nervousness that looked so unfamiliar on a face that
was typically so self-assured.

“This isn’t a conversation I ever thought I’d have with a co-
worker,” he said with a nervous chuckle. “And needless to say,
if anyone knew I was discussing something like this, I…”

He trailed off. Despite not yet knowing what Mr. Peterson
wanted to tell me, I shook my head.

“I won’t tell a soul, sir,” I said earnestly. “I promise.”

With another heavy sigh, he continued. “I’ve never been quick
to…”

The final word in his sentence was masked by a cough, and my
eyes widened. Had I just heard what I thought I’d heard?

“It’s okay, sir.”

“It’s never really been a problem before,” he said
uncomfortably. “But since you’re in here every day, and then
afterwards I need to…well, your daily punishment has been
taking longer than I expected when I set it. And so I thought
it would be best for the company, and for everyone, if I just…
let you off easy, so to speak.”

I wanted to be sympathetic to Mr. Peterson’s problem, I truly
did. But in that moment, I couldn’t help myself. All I could
think about was, somewhat selfishly, my punishment.

My release.

“It’s not best for everyone, sir,” I pressed. “You know it’s
not. I…I need to complete my punishment.”

Mr. Peterson looked at me, his eyes running across my face
appraisingly.

After a moment, he must have seen whatever he was looking for,
and dipped his head in resignation.

“I know,” he said, his voice thick with guilt. “I’m sorry,
Amber. I was being selfish.”

“No, sir,” I said, my heart breaking at the sight of my boss’s
pain. God, what was wrong with me? I was so desperate for Mr.
Peterson’s touch, I’d done the one thing I’d promised never to
do: I’d hurt him.
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While pursuing my own carnal needs, I’d made my boss feel bad.

“No, no,” he said, his familiar confidence returning. “I was
being selfish. But the fact remains: I simply take too long,
and so there’s nothing we can do.”

My mouth opened to plead again, but I held back. I was a
strong woman. I didn’t…I didn’t need his touch. I didn’t need
to be spanked.

I’d survived thirty-two years without it, and I could survive
the rest of my life without it if I needed to.

God, just the thought of going the rest of my life without
feeling Mr. Peterson’s hand filling me with warmth, without
feeling another orgasm that felt like it came from my very
core…I wanted to die.

But my boss’s time was valuable. I couldn’t be selfish. He was
in charge: if he said he didn’t have the time to spank me and
then get off afterwards, I…I had to respect that.

No matter how much pain it caused me.

And then, to my delight, Mr. Peterson’s mouth opened again,
delivering one final word.

“Unless…” 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 16 

My heart leapt. It felt like my every nerve ending was
standing to attention, desperate to hear Mr. Peterson’s next
words.

"Unless…” he mused, before a look of consternation crossed his
face. “No. No, what am I saying. Never mind; it would be
completely inappropriate.”

“What??”

The words flew out of my mouth before I even had time to
process them. If there was something – anything – I could do
to feel Mr. Peterson’s hand again, I’d do it. If there was any
possibility of resuming my punishment, of once more finding my
daily release, I wouldn’t hesitate.
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“I’m sorry,” my boss said, avoiding my eyes. “I shouldn’t have
said anything. It’s not even an option.”

I could practically see it. My daily joy, sliding away from
me. My chance of release, of resolving the tension that had
been building in me for almost three days…

“Please, sir,” I begged. “Please. Whatever it is, I’ll do it.”

Mr. Peterson raised his eyebrows, and I realized that I’d
completely dropped any mask of professionalism. God, what must
he have thought of me? I must have looked like a…well, I
didn’t know exactly what I looked like, but it wasn’t the
woman he worked with. It wasn’t the well put-together,
composed accountant who he’d dealt with over the months we’d
been working together.

Worst of all…in that moment, part of me I didn’t care. I
didn’t care if Mr. Peterson thought I was a lust-crazed slut.

I just wanted to hear how I could get my fix.

I took a deep breath, and tried again. “I just…it’s important
to me that we follow protocol,” I clarified, trying to return
to some semblance of professionalism. “I feel like I still
have a lot to gain from the punishment set out by the EED, and
I wouldn’t want to miss out on a chance to improve at my job.”

Mr. Peterson nodded. I don’t know if he believed me, or if he
was just eager to move past my outburst and get back onto
normal footing.

“Of course,” he said, before a dark look of regret crossed his
face. “That’s exactly the problem, however. The only way
forward I can see would be…well, it would be outside the
bounds of professionalism. I could never ask that of you.”

I wanted to fall to my knees and beg him. I wanted to tell him
that I didn’t give a hoot about professionalism, about the
EED. I wanted to tell Mr. Peterson that all I cared about was
feeling his hand on my rear end. About watching him pleasure
himself.

About doing all I could to get him hard and get him off.

But I didn’t. I knew how important it was to my boss that we
kept things above board. All that we’d done so far was part of
the company’s policy; I couldn’t ask him to step outside of
that.

Unless…
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There it was again, that magical word. He’d worked out a
solution, something that wasn’t strictly allowed.

And he wouldn’t have thought of it if he didn’t want it,
right?

My tongue darted across my lips, which had dried up in the air
conditioning of my boss’s office. Mr. Peterson had come up
with a solution that he shouldn’t have.

That had to mean something.

It had become increasingly clear to me that Mr. Peterson
didn’t want me, not in the way that I wanted him. But I knew
from what we’d spent the previous week doing…on some level, he
saw me as more than an accountant.

On some level, he saw me as a woman.

Was that why that wonderful brain of his had come up with a
technically-inappropriate solution?

Was he finally seeing me as more than just a professional? I’d
spent the last week cumming at his hand, then touching myself
as he watched.

As he came.

Surely that had left a mark of some kind on his psyche. Surely
there’d been some kind of lasting effect.

Perhaps he was, at last, viewing me as a sexual being.

“Ask me,” I said, my voice raspy. I could feel my heart
throbbing; I was so nervous about what Mr. Peterson was going
to say next, I wouldn’t have been surprised if he could have
heard my pulse from across the room. “The worst I can say is
no, right?”

“Well, no,” he said with a small smile. “It’s really not the
kind of conversation a boss should be having with his
employees.”

“Please, sir.” I returned his smile, and tilted my head to the
side as casually as I could. “I promise, you have nothing to
fear from me. I like to think we’ve become…friends.”

My breath caught in my throat at the last word, and I wondered
if I’d crossed a line. Mr. Peterson worked so hard to keep our
relationship professional; it felt very forward of me to
suddenly be declaring that it was anything more than that.
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But either from politeness or agreement, he didn’t say
anything. He returned my smile, took a moment to consider what
I’d said, and then gave that small nod that signalled he’d
made up his mind.

“Very well,” he mused. “But…if you find the suggestion off-
putting on any level, I won’t blame you if you walk out of
this room and ask for a transfer.”

“I won’t, sir,” I said, my heart pounding so loudly that I
wasn’t sure if he’d be able to even hear me. “I promise.”

The idea of leaving Mr. Peterson, of not getting to see him
every day…that sounded worse than anything my boss could
possibly suggest.

“Well,” he said, his hands nervously twisting a cord on his
desk. “It occurred to me that we could probably continue with
your daily punishment if…I wasn’t in charge of my own release,
as it were.”

My brow furrowed. I could only think of one way to interpret
my boss’s suggestion, and…I was sure that couldn’t be what he
meant.

“Sir?”

“That is to say,” he said, his eyes burning into mine as he
spoke. “If after I took care of your needs each day…you took
care of mine.”

My eyes widened. The room began to spin. He was…he wanted me
to…

God, no wonder he’d been so reluctant to bring it up. This
idea was completely, completely out of line. Everything we’d
done up until now, it had been a normal part of the job.

Here he was, asking me to…to touch him.

My boss wanted me to touch his cock. No, more than that. He
wanted me to…to wrap my hand around it. He wanted me to stroke
his erection, until he got off.

I felt like my entire world was falling apart.

My first instinct was to accept his offer – to march out of
the room, straight to HR. Yes, I’d promised that I wouldn’t
say anything, but I hadn’t…I hadn’t been expecting this.

Mr. Peterson wanted to do more than just cross the line. He
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Mr. Peterson wanted to do more than just cross the line. He

wanted to march across it, then set it on fire behind him. He
wasn’t suggesting a professional relationship. He wasn’t even
suggesting friendship.

His ‘solution’ to the problem was tantamount to making me his
personal whore.

I felt queasy.

What the hell had I done to make him think that I would be
okay with that? With anything even close to that? Yes, I’d cum
each day as he’d spanked me, but that had just been my body’s
natural reaction to the situation. I’d thought we’d both been
on the same page in that regard.

And yes, I’d let him watch me touch myself as he got off, but…
well, that had been my fault. I’d put him in a situation where
he had to touch my naked ass, where he had to watch me cum.

Of course he was going to need release after that, and it made
complete sense that I give him something to look at as he did.

But this?

This was completely, completely unacceptable.

I’d all but made up my mind: I was going to leave Mr.
Peterson’s office. Leave Mr. Peterson’s department. Hell, if I
needed to, I’d leave the whole damn company. I was a
professional, and I would not be treated like this. I was a
happily married mother of two, not a damn sex worker.

But just as I was about to turn away, I saw the look of guilt
on my boss’s face, and my heart just melted.

He hadn’t wanted to suggest this. I’d all but forced it out of
him. He’d even explicitly warned me that the suggestion was
out of line, and I’d told him that it was okay, that he could
tell me anything.

And now here I was, reacting exactly as he’d feared I would.

“S-sir,” I stammered, beginning to speak before I even had any
idea what I was going to say. “I…I…”

All of a sudden, I felt like I was covered in sweat. I felt
like a kid tasked with the job of talking to the entire
school. My throat seized up, and the feeling of Mr. Peterson’s
patient eyes on me did nothing to help.

It was suddenly hard to remember why I was so mad. Yes,
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It was suddenly hard to remember why I was so mad. Yes,

obviously Mr. Peterson’s suggestion was not one that I could
even consider. I could never cheat on my husband, or risk
doing anything to damage my professional reputation. But he
hadn’t suggested it out of lust, or selfishness; he’d only
come up with the idea out of desperation, as a way to continue
giving me the punishment I so desperately needed.

He’d done it for me, really.

And obviously he wasn’t expecting me to say yes. That’s why he
hadn’t wanted to say anything. Mr. Peterson didn’t see me like
that; as far as he was concerned, I was completely sexless.

Well, except for the orgasm he gave me every day. That must
have had some impact on him. Perhaps he’d seen the way that I
came by his hand, and figured it wouldn’t be totally utterly
unreasonable to expect me to…return the favor.

But it was, of course.

Right?

My mind was ticking over at a million miles a minute. I
couldn’t really be considering this. Could I?

No. No, of course not. I loved my husband. I loved Aaden. I
was one-hundred percent happy in my marriage; aside from this
stupid crush, I’d never even come close to straying.

Not that this was straying, of course. It was just a stupid
fantasy, and not one that I’d ever act upon. I could never be
unfaithful; I just wasn’t built that way.

But…would this really be cheating?

No matter how one spun it, Mr. Peterson was getting me off
every day. Yes, he was doing it within the bounds of
professionalism, but…the fact remained, his hand on my naked
flesh was giving me an orgasm.

And not just any orgasm; the best orgasms of my life. Earth-
shattering, core-shaking orgasms. Climaxes which left me
feeling utterly empty and completely fulfilled.

I started to feel warm at the idea of returning the favor.

But I couldn’t. Mr. Peterson had said it himself; this wasn’t
a reasonable request. This wasn’t something any boss could
expect of an employee.

This wasn’t what I’d signed up for.
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I couldn’t. I simply couldn’t.

No matter how easy it was to imagine.

The image was so clear. After my spanking, while my mind was
still foggy and my body felt weak, dropping to the floor and
crawling under Mr. Peterson’s desk. Waiting for him to sit
down, to unbuckle his pants…

Or maybe I’d do that part. Maybe he’d just sit down and get
straight back to work. That was the only reason he’d suggested
this, after all. He was losing productivity, because of me. My
needs were causing him to waste so much time…he just wanted to
get a full day’s work in.

And I could help him with that.

He’d sit down and get back to work, and I’d undo his trousers.

I’d release his cock.

It was only with great effort that I managed to stop myself
from groaning aloud. I’d spent so, so long imagining it,
imagining my boss’s erection…and here it was, an offer on a
silver platter.

With just a word, I could see Mr. Peterson’s erection. No,
more than just see it…I could touch it. Wrap my hands around
it, as he replied to emails and dealt with his managerial
duties. Hold it in my hand and stroke it…

From experience, I knew it would take a while, but I wouldn’t
mind. He knew I was a hard worker, and I’d work for as long as
it took. I’d spend as long as was necessary, diligently
pumping my boss’s cock until I made him cum…

I’d be Mr. Peterson’s good girl.

I wanted to bite my lip. I wanted to let out a long,
shuddering sigh.

But I knew that Mr. Peterson was staring at me, waiting for my
reaction, and I couldn’t let him see how much the idea turned
me on. I’d debased myself in front of him enough. My reaction
to my boss suggesting I get him off every day couldn’t be
arousal.

I had a reputation to maintain.

It would be so easy to say yes. It would be so easy to agree.
Every day, after Mr. Peterson got me off, to return the favor.
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Every day, after Mr. Peterson got me off, to return the favor.

To help him find the release he so desperately craved; the
release he so generously gave me.

To get him off while he worked. To pleasure him, try to make
him feel the way he made me feel.

I closed my eyes.

No.

No, that was exactly why I couldn’t do this. My body was
already confused enough; my crush was out of control. And that
was just from the normal interactions every employee had with
their boss.

If I started jerking him off every day, who knew how my body
would interpret that? What if…what if I found myself wanting
more?

I couldn’t take that risk. If it had been anyone else; if it
had been a boss I didn’t have feelings for, a purely
professional relationship like I’d had with so many of my
employers in the past…then maybe I’d have considered it.

If it truly had been a reciprocal act, an exchange of services
– he got me off, I did the same back – that might have been
okay. After all, it wasn’t like we were having sex. If getting
someone off with your hand was considered sex, then what Mr.
Peterson did to me every day would technically have been
‘sex’, and that obviously wasn’t the case.

No, the only problem was the feelings involved. I was
completely certain that my boss didn’t return my idiotic
crush; him getting me off was fine, but if I started returning
the favor…that could cause problems.

But… If I didn’t, if I refused my boss’s offer then we’d have
to stop. We’d have to. Mr. Peterson had been very clear about
that; he wanted to help me be the best employee I could be,
but he couldn’t spend hours each day just on me.

That wasn’t fair. To him, or to the company.

And so if I wasn’t willing to get past my dumb crush and do
the job in front of me, he wouldn’t be able to punish me any
more. It was as simple as that.

I took a deep breath. That wasn’t a little thing. If there was
one thing I knew about Mr. Peterson, it was that he prided
himself on being the best boss he could be. Similarly, I had
always done everything I could to be the best worker – that
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always done everything I could to be the best worker – that

was why I’d gotten so far in my career.

There was nothing I wouldn’t do…until now, apparently. Now
that I’d developed feelings.

God, what was I doing? This stupid crush of mine was ruining
everything. I was doing the one thing I’d sworn I’d never let
do – let it get in the way of my job. My inability to put my
feelings aside was directly resulting in me being a worse
employee. It really was as simple as that; the only thing
stopping me from putting Mr. Peterson’s plan into action was
how I felt, and I knew – we both knew – that Mr. Peterson’s
solution was the only way that I could do my job as well as I
could.

My stupid, stupid crush. Why couldn’t I control my own
hormones? Why couldn’t I be professional? Like him. Like Mr.
Peterson. I was letting my crush hurt someone who didn’t
deserve it. Mr. Peterson had come up with a way that gave
everyone what they wanted. He’d be able to maintain his
perfect record as a boss and keep administering the discipline
I clearly needed, I’d get to grow as an employee…and here I
was, rejecting it because my stupid body couldn’t tell the
difference between professionals helping each other out, and…
attraction.

It wasn’t fair.

It wasn’t fair, and I wasn’t going to let my irrational crush
get in the way of my own success. Of Mr. Peterson’s ability to
manage me effectively.

I was going to be the best employee I could possibly be.

Opening my eyes, my voice was steady. “Actually, sir,” I said
with a smile. “I think that’s an excellent plan.” 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 17 

I was surprised by how satisfying I found the look of shock on
my boss’s face when I agreed to help him cum.

Mr. Peterson must have known it was a long shot when he’d
suggested it. Not that he’d really wanted to, of course. I’d
practically forced it out of him.
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My sons think of me as nothing but a boring mother, and I’m
fairly sure my boss sees me the same way…so it felt good to
know I still had the capacity to surprise.

“Really?” Mr. Peterson asked, a half-smile on his face.

“Of course, sir,” I said, trying to sound casual. “It’s what’s
best for everyone.”

Mr. Peterson blinked twice. “I didn’t think you’d…”

He trailed off, and I worked hard to hide my glee. For a
moment, I felt like I was leading a double-life. The outwardly
mature, organized and together accountant that my friends and
family saw. The sensible woman who’d never do something like
agree to jerk off her boss.

And the risk-taker. The woman who knew what she wanted and
went for it, even if she knew it was wrong. Because she knew
it was wrong.

I was both women. Always. And it felt…good.

Not, of course, that what I was doing was a risk. If anything,
it was to avoid risk – the risk of not being able to do my job
properly. The risk of ruining my relationship with my boss.

But for a moment – just one, fleeting moment – I allowed
myself to feel naughty.

We sat in silence, Mr. Peterson staring at me, as if trying to
figure out what my angle was. I didn’t flinch, just smiled
politely at him as he considered what I’d just said.

I knew my motives were pure. I just wanted everything to go
back to normal.

Yes, I had a small, tiny crush on my boss. But I hadn’t let
that influence my decision. If anything, I’d had to push past
it for this to happen.

And no, what we were going to do wasn’t exactly ‘by the
books’. But no one was getting hurt or taken advantage of, and
I knew how important it was to Gio that we follow the EED’s
guidelines. The EED had clearly indicated I needed to get
punished, and if this was the only way that could happen…then
this was what we had to do.

When it finally looked like Mr. Peterson was coming out of his
reverie, it was his turn to surprise me.
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“No,” he said, with a shake of his head. “I’m sorry, Amber,
but…no. I can’t let you do this.”

For the third time in less than ten minutes, it felt like the
floor had dropped out from under me.

“What?” I gasped. “But, sir…why not?”

“I appreciate your dedication to your job," he said gently.
“But…well, it’s obvious that you’re doing this out of a sense
of duty. And I simply can’t take advantage of you like that.
It wouldn’t be right.”

Part of me wanted to scream at Mr. Peterson, tell him that he
could take advantage of me any way he wanted…but I held back,
of course. That wouldn’t be appropriate. My desire for my
boss, my crush…it had to remain secret, not matter what.

No one could ever know.

But my disappointment must have been obvious, because a
contrite look immediately appeared on my boss’s face.

“I’m sorry, Amber,” he repeated. “I just can’t ask you to
debase yourself like that. "

My mind was spinning, trying to desperately find a way to
convince him. Trying to discover some way - any way - that I
could convince him to accept my offer.

I think the next words that came out of my mouth surprised us
both.

“It’s not like that at all sir,” I said earnestly. “Honestly,
I wouldn’t mind.”

A look of bemused disbelief appeared on Mr. Peterson’s face.
“Really?”

The thrill I’d felt from surprising him was replaced by a
flame of anger, caused by his patronizing tone. I doubled
down.

“Of course,” I continued, trying to sound as casual as
possible. “Seriously, it’s no big deal.”

As my boss’s eyebrows shot up, I tried to hide my sense of
smug satisfaction. He certainly hadn’t seen that coming.

“No big deal?”

“Uh huh,” I said, being careful not to overdo it. “Honestly.”
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“Let me get this straight,” he said slowly. “You’re telling me
that giving me a handjob in my office…is no big deal.”

My eyes widened at his words, but I tried to ignore the knot
that had suddenly appeared in my stomach. God, I must have
sounded like a complete slut.

But if this was the only way to continue my punishment, I knew
I didn’t have a choice. I had to do it. I had to convince my
boss that I was being sincere.

“Yes, sir,” I said flippantly. “Honestly, it’s…it’s something
I enjoy.”

I tried to keep my breathing steady. What the hell was I
saying?

Mr. Peterson is a good boss. More than that, he’s a good man.
It was clear that he was uncomfortable with the idea of
receiving a sexual favor from someone who worked under him –
even though we both knew it was the only way we could both
perform our duties to our full potential.

There was only one way I was going to convince him to let me
do this, and that was to give the impression that…god, that I
was the kind of woman who gave out handjobs like they were
candy.

I suddenly wanted to scream that this was wrong, that the
whole situation was wrong, that I should get out of there, get
back to my husband, back to safety. Back to my ordinary life
where I never did anything like strip off for my boss, let him
spank me to orgasm, or try to convince him to let me jerk him
off…

But silencing that voice was getting easier and easier. That
life wasn’t how I wanted to live. Not any more.

I wanted to be naughty.

So I smiled at my boss as he stared at me, once more trying to
detect my motives.

“You’re not just saying this because you think you have to,
are you?” he probed, and I shook my head immediately.

“Of course not, sir,” I said. “I promise. This is…it’s just
something I like doing.”

Another thrill ran through my body at his look of surprise.
There was something deeply gratifying about seeing my boss’s

130



There was something deeply gratifying about seeing my boss’s

opinion of me shift so suddenly.

In a single conversation, his mental image of me had gone from
good, obedient accountant…to a woman who enjoyed casually
getting other people off.

Even her boss.

Especially her boss.

No. No, I couldn’t let him know how I felt. God, that would…if
Mr. Peterson realized I had a crush on him, he’d never let me
touch him. He was far too sensible to risk a HR disaster like
that.

“Even if this hadn’t come up,” I added, trying desperately to
sound casual, “I probably would have offered. It’s something I
enjoy doing for people I work with.”

Again, Mr. Peterson’s shocked look sent a wave of pleasure
throughout my body. “Huh,” he joked. “I’m surprised none of
your references brought it up.”

I kept silent, hoping he wouldn’t ask any further questions.
If he probed too deeply into this, I knew there was no way I
could substantiate my claim that it was no big deal. Unless I
started jerking off random co-workers, nothing would stop my
house of lies from tumbling around me.

But to my relief, after a few more moments of reflection, Mr.
Peterson seemed to accept my claim.

“Well,” he said, standing up from his desk. “I suppose that
settles that.”

“Sir?” I said, hoping he wouldn’t misinterpret my eagerness.

“If it’s really no big deal…”

“It’s not,” I said firmly. “I promise.”

“Well then,” he nodded, his voice flat and low. “Bend over the
desk.”

My fingers were trembling as I undid my trousers and lowered
them to the floor. It had been less than three days since my
last spanking, but it felt like a lifetime.

As I lowered my panties, Mr. Peterson moved beside me. I hoped
he wouldn’t see my legs shaking; it felt like I’d just been on
a rollercoaster, burning through a week’s worth of adrenaline
in a single conversation.
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I felt spent. Empty. But somehow, I knew what was going to
happen next would change that.

I put my hands onto Mr. Peterson’s desk and leaned over. He
stood behind me, but his energy was…different, somehow.

Nervous wasn’t the quite word for it. Heightened, perhaps.
Almost as though he was excited.

For all the time I’d known him, my boss had been an
impenetrable wall of professionalism. Aside from the
occasional joke, the occasional smile, and the rare moment of
vulnerability, it sometimes felt like Mr. Peterson had been
created in a lab to be as corporate as possible.

Not in a bad way, mind you. There was something attractive
about it. He was…dependable.

It was the main reason I’d been so comfortable letting him
spank me. Letting him touch me.

I’d known he wasn’t doing it for his own pleasure. He was
punishing me because the EED said that was the appropriate
thing to do. I was standing bottomless in front of him because
that was my job.

I let him strike my bare ass because I knew he wasn’t doing it
for himself, but for me.

Sometimes that wall of professionalism could be frustrating.
Oftentimes, I’d wanted nothing more for it to come crumbling
down, for Mr. Peterson to call out for me, to lustily tell me
that he wanted me. That he needed me. That he found me even an
ounce as attractive as I found him.

But the rest of the time, it was reassuring. Safe.

So I wasn’t sure how to feel when my boss stood behind me,
giving off just a fraction more enthusiasm as normal. My eyes
widened. I knew my confession had made him see me differently,
but…had I pierced the veil?

Did Mr. Peterson now see me as more than just an employee?
More than just any woman? Was there even the slimmest of
chances that I’d sparked something more than that? Just a
tiny, microscopic hint of…attraction?

SMACK.

I groaned at the feeling of my boss’s hand striking my ass.
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God I needed it. I couldn’t believe I’d spent even a second
considering leaving, going the rest of my life without feeling
his precise, controlled blow on my rear end.

Mr. Peterson coughed, and my face turned red as I realized
what he was waiting for.

“One…” I said quickly, making no attempt to hide my lust.

SMACK.

“Two!”

My voice was a moan. My knees were shaking.

SMACK.

“Three!”

My head was spinning. My mind was jumping from topic to topic,
like it was trying to process everything that had just
happened, all at once, unable to pick a single item to focus
on.

SMACK.

“Four!”

Just keeping track of the count felt like it was using half my
brain power. It was so hard to concentrate, so hard to think
of anything…

SMACK.

“Five!”

Mr. Peterson’s blows were faster than normal; a further
confirmation that something had changed. He was heightened.
Agitated.

Excited.

SMACK.

“Six!”

Part of me hoped that I was wrong. If my boss was attracted to
me, I knew it could only lead to trouble.

SMACK.

“Seven!”
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Trouble…and heartbreak. After all, he was my boss. We worked
together.

SMACK.

“Eight!”

Beyond all else, Mr. Peterson was a professional. If he found
himself attracted to me, I knew he wouldn’t let things
continue.

SMACK.

“Nine!”

He’d see the potential danger. He’d calculate the likelihood
of lines being blurred. He’d know how possible it was that
something could go wrong.

SMACK.

“Ten!”

Perhaps it wasn’t excitement, or attraction, but nervousness.
What we were about to do, what I was about to do to him was…
unprecedented.

SMACK.

“Eleven!”

Unprecedented for both of us. I was sure that Mr. Peterson,
wall of professionalism that he was, had never done anything
like that with a co-worker.

SMACK.

“Twelve!”

And I certainly hadn’t ever done anything like that at work.
Or, for well over a decade, with anyone except my husband.

SMACK.

“Th-thirteen!”

Oh, god. My husband. Aaden. What had I just agreed to?? After
my boss spanked me, after I came down from my orgasm, I was
going to…I was going to…–

SMACK.

“Fourteen!”
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No. I couldn’t. I simply couldn’t. I’d gotten so caught up in
the moment, so swept away by the risk of losing everything,
I’d…

SMACK.

“Fifteen!”

I’d agreed to kneel down beside my boss’s chair, unbuckle his
pants, and…and…–

SMACK.

“Sixteen!”

Fuck! No. I had to get out of it. I had to tell my boss that
I’d changed my mind, that I hadn’t realized what I was saying,
that I’d…

SMACK.

“Seventeen!”

I’d have to tell him that I’d lied. That I wasn’t the kind of
woman who would ever, ever agree to do something like that. To
wrap my hands around his…

SMACK.

“Eighteen!”

Why had I done it? Why had I worked so hard to convince him
that it was no big deal, that I was completely fine – casual,
even – about…about…

SMACK.

“Nineteen!”

I’d convinced my boss that I was a slut. That I was nothing
but a slut, a woman whose marital vows meant nothing. A woman
who would happily, regularly…

SMACK.

“Twenty…”

As my boss’s final blow landed on my glowing-red ass, I
slumped forward and began to sob.

I hadn’t even noticed that my eyes were watering. That my
nervers were so frayed. We’d just had such an intense
conversation; I felt hollowed out. Spent.
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Empty.

“Oh god, Amber…”

Mr. Peterson’s reaction was exactly what I would have expected
it to be. His voice was a mixture of concern and empathy.
There was no judgment, not even a hint of negativity.

It was warm. Gentle.

Caring.

I couldn’t even imagine what I must look like to him. A grown
woman, a professional, openly crying while leaning over her
boss’s desk. My pants and panties were around my ankles, my
ass was red, and I was crying like a child.

Mr. Peterson didn’t press for answers, he didn’t demand that I
explain what was happening. Instead, he reached out his arms,
and I let myself be held by him.

I was wearing nothing at all below my waist, but Mr.
Peterson’s arms didn’t stray. He just held me tight against
him, and let me cry.

I should mention, I don’t normally have leaky eyes. You can
count on one hand the number of times I’ve cried in the last
decade…it happens occasionally during particularly big fights
with Aaden, and a horrible boss I had a few years ago would
evoke the occasional tear, but it really is a rarity.

My kids call me robot Mom for a reason, y’know?

And so it wasn’t until I’d been weeping on my boss’s shoulder
for a few minutes that I even started to wonder what had
caused this.

Part of it was just that I’m not a liar. I’m not claiming to
be George Washington or anything like that, but deception
doesn’t come naturally to me. I’d organized a surprise party
for Aaden’s thirtieth, and the months of sneaking around had
almost broken me.

I don’t like lying, especially to people I care about. And so
telling Mr. Peterson an outright fib, something fundamentally
untrue about myself – even for good reasons – had been harder
than I’d expected.

Secondly, I think the magnitude of what I’d agreed to hadn’t
really struck me. I’d been reeling from the news that my
punishments might be stopping, and hadn’t considered exactly
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punishments might be stopping, and hadn’t considered exactly

what I was promising. This wasn’t like my daily punishments,
or my secret crush. This was…real.

I had committed to jerking Mr. Peterson off. Every day. What’s
more, I’d acted like it was no big deal, like this was just
something I liked to do.

Not only had I told my boss I was going to touch his…touch
him, I had pretended that it was nothing to me, the opposite
of the truth. It wasn’t cheating, no more than my punishments
were. It was just…

Well, it was touching Mr. Peterson. On the Peterson, if you
will. Something I’d dreamed of ever since I started at Gio.
Something I thought about night and day, knowing it could
never happen.

Now, it was happening.

It had to. I knew that. It had to be done, so I could keep
performing my job as well as possible. This wasn’t a situation
I’d engineered to fulfil a fantasy. It had just happened that
way; my fantasy and reality had lined up.

No wonder I was overwhelmed.

As my sobs subsided, I realized the third reason I’d suddenly
been overcome by tears:

I hadn’t cum.

I’d been on edge for days. Riding Aaden had helped, but it
hadn’t been enough to provide the release I so desperately
needed. No, I’d come to accept that the only thing that could
do that was Mr. Peterson’s hand, firmly striking my ass.

And now it seemed even that wasn’t enough.

After three days of riding my nerves, after one of the most
intense conversations I’d ever had, where I’d lied to my boss
– to my crush! – where I’d agreed to jerk him off…after all
that, I hadn’t even cum.

God I needed it.

Before this job, I feel like I’d happily been able to go
months without cumming. Now, after just three days, I was a
hot mess. My face was streaked with tears, my cheeks were red
as a tomato…and my brain was being inundated with urgent
messages, coming from between my legs.
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“Please,” they seemed to say. “Please, Amber – we need this.”

So do I, I mentally sent back. But if my daily spanking hadn’t
given me release, what would?

My breathing had returned to normal. My mind was feeling
calmer – I wouldn’t say “at peace”, but my thoughts were no
longer bouncing around like a pinball. I felt better. Not
good, just…better.

I could have pulled away. I should have pulled away. But there
was something so nice about standing there, in Mr. Peterson’s
arms. Just letting me…hold him.

He wasn’t judging me. I don’t know how I knew that, but I did.
He was happy to just be there for me, my damp face held firmly
against his chest, his hand gently stroking my hair.

Mr. Peterson didn’t care that I’d been crying, or that I
wasn’t wearing any pants. He wasn’t put off by the fact that
his employee had just offered to jerk him off, then abruptly
burst into tears. He was just…there for me, like a port in a
storm. He made me feel safe. Secure.

Loved.

I knew it was just my irrational crush, my body being confused
by what really was nothing but a professional relationship…but
I was stressed. So even though I knew I was being stupid, I
leaned into it. I leaned into the fantasy, leaned into my
boss, and just let him hold me and stroke my hair.

My head was against his chest, my arms hanging limply by my
side. Mr. Peterson had one arm wrapped tightly around me,
holding me against his body, while his other hand ran from the
tip of my head to the bottom of my long hair, carefully
avoiding my bare-ass ass.

As my legs stopped trembling, and my pulse returned to a
normal speed, I suddenly realized something.

He was hard.

My legs weren’t firmly pressed against his trousers or
anything like that, but our embrace (and I feel like it
couldn’t really be called anything else) was such that I
couldn’t help but notice…my boss’s erection.

I’d known that he got hard during my punishment. I’d never
felt it before, but his request last week had made it pretty
clear: spanking my bare ass, watching me cum…it turned him on.
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But knowing something intellectually isn’t the same as feeling
it. And in that moment, my bare legs could feel Mr. Peterson’s
hard cock through his trousers.

All of a sudden, I could think about nothing else. 

Spanked by my Boss

by Pan 

Chapter 18 

Mr. Peterson was hard.

Holding me in his office, my boss had a hard-on. Possibly
because he’d just spanked me, or because I was pantless, or
because I’d just offered to jerk him off…

My recently-calmed heartrate sped back up, my clit hardened,
and one of my hands twitched, as though desperate to wrap
itself around Mr. Peterson’s cock.

Which I would, I realized. In just a few minutes, my hand
would be wrapped around Mr. Peterson’s cock.

Oh, god.

I couldn’t fucking wait.

Pulling back, I gave my boss a watery smile. “Sorry about
that,” I said lightly. “That was…that was a big one.”

“It’s okay,” he said gently. “It’s completely fine.”

I shook my head, trying to keep my tone airy. “Don’t worry, it
was nothing to do with you. Just…a big weekend, is all.”

He returned my smile, but I could tell he didn’t believe me.

I tried to change the subject. The last thing I wanted to do
was dive into a deep, emotional conversation. (Not just with
Mr. Peterson; with anyone. If you were to write out all of my
least favorite things to do, discussing feelings would be
pretty high on the list.)

“Shall we?” I asked, gesturing to his chair. Mr. Peterson’s
eyes narrowed. After his embrace, my heart had been soaring so
high, but his next words made it plummet to the ground.

“Amber, no. It’s okay…we don’t have to do that. You should get
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“Amber, no. It’s okay…we don’t have to do that. You should get

back to work.”

“W-what?”

Mr. Peterson winced. “It was very nice of you to offer, but…
it’s obvious that isn’t something you want to do.”

In that moment, I can honestly say that there was nothing I
would rather have been doing. It had been days since I’d cum,
I’d just been spanked to within an inch of orgasm, and it
turned out ‘holding me and making me feel safe’ was a helluva
turn-on.

Besides, I’d promised. And I was, after all, a woman of my
word.

“I really do,” I said, trying not to sound desperate. “Please,
sir. We had a deal.”

“And I’m letting you off,” he said with a soft smile. “I
promise, I’m not mad. This isn’t something you need to do.”

If it wasn’t for the fact that I’d literally just felt the
evidence pressing against my legs, it would have been easy to
convince myself that Mr. Peterson had found my display of
emotion a huge turn-off.

That would’ve been a solution, I suppose. Each day after he
spanked me, I could just burst into tears and wilt his
erection.

But I knew that wasn’t the case. I’d felt his hardness against
my legs. I wanted to feel it in my hands. I wanted to wrap my
hands around his erection, and make him cum. I wanted to show
him how good I could make him feel.

I wanted to be a good girl for Mr. Peterson.

He was turned on, and I wanted to give him release. There was
nothing standing in our way; this was a safe, ethical way for
us both to get what we wanted.

Besides, I figured at least one of us should cum.

“I want to,” I pressed. “Seriously. I want this.” He looked me
up and down, then pursed his lips.

“I’m sorry,” my boss said, shaking his head slightly. “I just…
I don’t believe you.”

My eyes widened.
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“You don’t believe me?” I said, wrinkling my nose.

“I don’t believe you,” he repeated.

Here’s something I’ve never mentioned: I can be a little
competitive.

Well, no, that’s not true. I can be a lot competitive. And
whether or not he knew it, my boss had just thrown down the
gauntlet.

I’m not much of a liar, but I’m even less of a loser. Mr.
Peterson had just challenged me, and there was no way in hell
I was walking out of that room without winning at this little
game.

No matter what, I was going to wrap my hands around my boss’s
cock and get him off. If it was the last damn thing I did on
God’s green earth, I would make my boss cum.

I paused, trying to work out the best way to play it. I could
shrug off his comments, get dressed and go to leave…but that’s
the thing about dealing with an implacable wall. If I knew one
thing, it was that Mr. Peterson would quite happily call my
bluff.

I could go in the other direction, and fervently try to
convince him. But something told me that wouldn’t work; the
harder you try to convince someone of a lie, the more obvious
the untruth becomes.

No, if I was going to win this little battle of wits, I had to
play the player. What did I know about Mr. Peterson?

He was calm. Placid. Infuriatingly so, at times. Above all
else, he was a professional: he cared about his job, and he
cared about his team.

And besides myself, he was probably the most matter-of-fact
person I knew.

“Well, sir,” I said calmly, without breaking eye-contact.
“What could I do to convince you?”

A smile slowly spread across Mr. Peterson’s face, as though
he’d worked out that we were now playing a game…and that he
was just as determined not to let me win.

That wasn’t the case, of course. My boss isn’t exactly the
game-playing type. He tends to be a straight-shooter. As far
as he was concerned, this was a serious situation – if anyone
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as he was concerned, this was a serious situation – if anyone

even learned what we were talking about, he’d probably be
fired.

No, from his end, this was anything but fun and games.

But for some reason, it was more fun to imagine that he was
playing me just as ruthlessly as I was playing him.

“I don’t think you could,” he answered smoothly. “I appreciate
the offer, I really do. And I promise, I won’t let any of this
affect our working relationship. But I really think it’s best
if you return to work, and we pretend this conversation never
happened.”

“We had a deal,” I repeated. “I’m a woman of my word, sir. I’d
feel much more comfortable if I…delivered on my promise.”

“Amber…” he softly protested, but I cut him off before his
silken tongue could weave any more words.

“Besides,” I said, my big blue eyes wide as I stared at him.
“You said if you didn’t get relief, you wouldn’t be able to
punish me any more.”

“Don’t worry about that,” he said, waving my protest away. “I
should never have put that on you. I’ll find a way to make it
work. You don’t have to do anything; just leave it with me.
You’ll get your punishment every day. I promise.”

I could have walked away. Perhaps I should have walked away.
He’d just given me everything I wanted, every reason I’d had
for making the agreement in the first place.

But that wasn’t true any more. I didn’t just want to continue
getting punished.

I wanted to feel Mr. Peterson’s cock in my hand. I wanted to
use my hand to pleasure him, until I could feel him throbbing
with orgasm.

I wanted to win.

“Sir, I won’t take no for an answer. There must be some way I
can convince you that I’m serious about this.”

“Amber…”

“I mean it. I want to help you out, sir. It’s really not a big
deal.”

“Even if I did believe you, I couldn’t accept your help if you
were only doing it as a favor.”
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“I’m not,” I replied immediately. “It’s not something I’m just
doing for you; I really want to.”

I waited for the small pang of guilt that always came when I
lied, but to my surprise it never came. Was I so determined to
convince him that I didn’t even feel bad about it?

Or…was I even lying? The idea of milking the cum out of my
boss’s cock…I knew I shouldn’t want it, but it was hard to
deny that I did.

God, I wanted it so bad.

“Really?” Mr. Peterson asked, and my eyes lit up. I was making
progress.

“Really,” I confirmed earnestly. “I really, really want this.”

Saying it made me realize…I did. I pushed that uncomfortable
thought aside, and decided to wait until later to dig into it.

Or maybe I could just ignore it forever. Yes, that sounded
like a much better option.

“There must be some way I can convince you,” I pressed, and
joy rushed through my every pore as Mr. Peterson nodded.

“Well,” he said thoughtfully. “I suppose there is one way.”

“Anything,” I replied. “Please.”

“I like to think we’ve gotten to know each other pretty well
over the time you’ve worked here.”

”Me too, sir,” I said with a slight blush.

“And so…well, I hope you won’t take it the wrong way when I
say: I’ve always seen you as a proud woman.”

“Sir?”

“I mean, you’ve always seemed quite self-assured. Confident.”

I nodded, unsure where he was going with this.

“So if you’re telling the truth, if this really is something
you want to do…–”

“It is,” I interjected. “I promise.”

“…and it’s not just something you feel obliged to do, because
of what I said earlier.”
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“No, sir,” I lied. “I would have offered either way.”

“Then I suppose there’s one way you could convince me you
really mean it.”

“Anything, sir.” I prompted. “Just name it.”

“Well,” he said, and for a moment I thought I saw a gleam of
mischief in his eyes. “…you could beg.”

I blinked twice.

“Sir?”

"As I said, you’ve always seemed so self-assured. Strong.”

It was true. These were traits I prided myself on.

"But…–“

“And so,” Mr. Peterson continued, as if I hadn’t tried to
interrupt, “the only way I’ll really be convinced that this is
something you truly want…is if you beg for it.”

I narrowed my eyes, not sure how to react. Like I said – my
boss wasn’t really the type to play games, but this seemed
like a play straight out of Mind Games for Dummies.

He wanted me to beg. My boss, my direct supervisor, the person
who was directly in charge of me…wanted me to get down on my
knees and beg to jerk him off.

I shuddered an unexpected shudder of arousal. God. Why did
that turn me on.

I wouldn’t do it, of course. That would be…demeaning.

My boss had pegged me exactly: I was a proud woman. At work,
at home; I was always the one in charge. Not always directly,
but even when I was taking orders from someone else, I was
still the one in control.

I wasn’t just going to get down on my knees and…and beg.

Mr. Peterson was watching me carefully, and all of a sudden, I
realized what he was doing. He wasn’t playing games. At least,
not in the conventional way. He was testing me.

I have no idea how this man I’d only known for a few months
seemed to know me better than my husband, but it was
impossible to deny: he had picked the one thing that, under
normal circumstances, I would never, ever have agreed to.
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Unless my children’s lives were in danger, there was nothing
on earth that would have compelled me to beg. For anything.
Aaden could have threatened to leave and take our life savings
with him unless I begged, and I would have just stood there
and watch him walk out the door.

But Mr. Peterson had seen through my lie. He’d worked out that
I hadn’t been honest with him, and he’d picked the one thing
that would force me to show my hand.

If I didn’t beg, he’d know he was right.

He’d have won.

My boss would keep spanking me. He’d act as if everything was
normal. He’d never rub it in my face, or confirm how easily
he’d seen through me…but he’d know.

We’d both know.

I couldn’t let that happen.

Slowly, deliberately, I moved to beside Mr. Peterson’s empty
chair. I fell to my knees, and put my hands together as though
I was at church.

“Please, sir,” I said, my head turned to face him. “Please…let
me jerk you off.”

A wave of satisfaction passed over my body as I saw Mr.
Peterson’s eyebrows raise. This man who (not inaccurately)
thought he knew me so well…every time I managed to catch him
off-guard, it felt better than sex.

Well, better than sex with my husband.

And that was another thought to push down and never think
about again.

Mr. Peterson didn’t say anything, just slowly moved to his
chair and sat down. “Why?” he replied, his voice a low
grumble.

“Because I want to,” I pleaded. “Because I want nothing more
than to wrap my hand around your cock.”

My boss didn’t say anything, just stared at me. I couldn’t
tell if he was waiting for more, or appraising my performance…
but either way, I knew what I had to do.

“Please, sir,” I repeated, allowing desperation to creep into
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“Please, sir,” I repeated, allowing desperation to creep into

my voice, the needy tone that I’d worked so hard to hide all
day. "God, I want it. I want your…your cock. I want to feel
you cum.

“I want to make you cum.”

“More,” Mr. Peterson said, his voice barely louder than a
whisper. I didn’t hold back, throwing my entire body into the
performance.

“Please, let me make you cum. Let me feel how hard you are.
Let me use my body to bring you pleasure…I think about it all
the time. I just want to please you. Please, sir, please. I…I
need it. I need to make you cum.

“Please.”

I paused, worried I’d gone too far. I felt like I’d gotten
carried away, revealed more with my begging than I’d intended.
The plan had been to convince Mr. Peterson that this was no
big deal, that this was something I did for fun. Casually,
like how some people give neckrubs. Not to expose myself as a
wanton slut who spent her free time lusting after his cock.

The last thing I wanted was for him to suspect I had a crush
on him. If he did, not only would I never get to jerk him off…
I’d be lucky if he ever spoke to me again.

The silence stretched on, as Mr. Peterson stared at me,
kneeling beside his chair. I felt this intense pressure to
break it, to say something…it got almost unbearable, and to my
horror, I felt my mouth opening, and my stream of pleas
continued.

“I can make you feel so good,” I whimpered. “Just give me a
chance. Let me make you cum. I’ll make you cum so hard. Just…
let me try.”

There was another long pause. I didn’t realize I was holding
my breath until Mr. Peterson’s reaction, when I let all the
air out of my lungs in one long breath.

He nodded.

My boss nodded, then leaned back in his chair and slowly
spread his legs. 

Spanked by my Boss
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by Pan 

Chapter 19: 

I was on my knees in front of my boss. His legs were spread as
he looked down at me expectantly. 

I could barely believe what I’d just said. What I’d just
promised. 

I’d asked Mr. Peterson to let me touch him. 

No, not asked. Begged. And not just touch him. I’d begged my
boss to let me get him off, to use my body to please him. I’d
told him that I wanted nothing more than to wrap my hand
around his cock and stroke it until he came. 

In that moment, I would have said anything. I’d told him that
I needed it. That I needed, more than anything, to get him
off. 

And I wasn’t even sure that I was lying. 

When I’d started to beg, I’d told myself that I was only doing
it so I could make him cum. After all, it was my fault – I’d
been the one to get Mr. Peterson so worked up, it was only
fair that I get him off. 

For the past few days, he’d been masturbating himself,
watching as I did the same. As I, a happily married mother of
two, sat in the middle of his office, desperately touching
myself for his entertainment. 

We’d been sitting and staring at each other, two work
professionals, touching ourselves for the others' pleasure. 

It had been the single hottest experience of my life. 

But today, when Mr. Peterson had told me that he didn’t have
the time to jerk off in front of me, I’d…oh, god. I’d offered
to take care of it for him. And when he’d refused, when he’d
done the right and proper and professional thing, and told him
that was inappropriate, I hadn’t accepted his refusal. 

Instead, I’d begged. I’d gotten on my knees in front of him
and pleaded with him until finally, he’d agreed to let me
touch him. 

Like a good girl. 

I was Mr. Peterson’s good girl. 
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I’d told him that I thought about him all the time. I’d begged
him to let me get him off. I’d told him that I wanted nothing
more than to use my body to make him cum. And I think we’d
both heard the ring of truth in my words. 

As I reached out for my boss’s fly, I realized my mouth was
watering. I’d been fantasizing about my boss’s cock for
months. More than ever over the past week…knowing that he was
touching it – just out of sight – had almost been more than I
could bear. 

Now, at long last, I was going to see it. Not just see it –
touch it. 

I blinked twice. This was further than I’d ever meant to go.
Further than I’d ever wanted to go. I…I couldn’t do this,
could I? 

I was a married woman. This was my boss. What we were doing
was wrong. 

What we were doing was so, so wrong. 

That was the sensible voice in the back of my head. It made so
much sense. Its logic was undeniable. But the voice was…
quieter. Powerless. Compared to the voice that said do it: do
what I desperately wanted to do. To touch my boss’s cock. To
touch the cock I’d been dreaming of for so long. 

My hand listened to the second voice, reaching out and
unfastening Mr. Peterson’s pants. Undoing his fly, and
unleashing the cock that I’d been dreaming of for so long. 

I paused to take it in. There it was: my boss’s erection. The
cock I’d been imagining. I hadn’t even realized I’d been
imagining it, that my mind had been working double-time trying
to picture what it looked like. 

It was strong and proud. Hard as steel. A little longer than I
was expecting, which was honestly a welcome surprise. And at
the very tip was a plump, soft, perfectly shaped head. 

As I stared, my tongue longed to trace the prominent vein
running up his shaft. My taste buds yearned to run over the
tip, to taste my boss’s pre-cum. To take my boss’s hardness in
my mouth. 

But I couldn’t. I was married. That would be cheating. That
would be right. 

No, I had to be sensible. Professional. 
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I couldn’t do more than just jerk him off. 

My hand twitched: I wanted to touch Mr. Peterson’s cock, but I
was overcome with an uncharacteristic nervousness. I’ve always
been one to know exactly what I want, and act without
hesitation (a personality trait that’s gotten me in trouble
more than a few times) but as I reached my hand out, I
hesitated, and glanced up at my boss. 

“Go ahead,” he said, his voice a low whisper. It was the first
thing he’d said since I’d begged. 

I nodded, a shiver running up my spine. 

I was Mr. Peterson’s good girl. I was doing as I was told. 

The thoughts gave me strength. I reached out and did as I was
told. I reached out and wrapped my hand around Mr. Peterson’s
cock. 

Steel. My boss’s cock, in my hand, hard as steel. 

Perfection. 

I was kneeling at my boss’s feet, my bare ass red from the
spanking he’d just delivered, my pants and shoes on the other
side of his desk. Mr. Peterson was fully-dressed, his cock
sticking out of his unzipped pants, my hand wrapped around it.
It felt like it fit perfectly, as though it was made for me to
hold. 

No – as though my hand had been made to hold it. 

Neither of us said anything as I began slowly stroking my
boss’s cock, my thumb running over his plump head every time I
reached the tip. I swallowed nervously – like most things I
try my hand at, I normally had no doubts about my
capabilities, but…this was different. What if he didn’t like
it as much as Aaden always had? What if I wasn’t able to make
him cum? 

I knew from the last week of experience that Mr. Peterson took
longer to climax than any man I’d been with, far longer than
my husband. I knew that we might be here for the long haul, so
I settled back onto my legs as I continued stroking his cock
up and down, my eyes never leaving his as I did. 

Mr. Peterson gave me a soft smile as I moved my hand up and
down his erection. His approval gave me strength. 

I was his good girl. 
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I was his good girl. His good girl. I was my boss’s good girl.
Mr. Peterson’s good girl. 

I shivered again, and suddenly realized I was soaked. I
couldn’t remember ever being this turned on – it was like the
very center of my being was throbbing. It was like my body was
preparing itself for my boss to enter me. To fuck me. 

No. No, that…that could never happen. That could never happen.

We had to keep it professional. 

Mr. Peterson gave me another small nod, and I obediently moved
my other hand between my legs, gasping as my fingertips made
contact with my throbbing clit. 

As I began playing with myself, stroking Mr. Peterson’s cock
and my own clit in unison, I lost myself. My mind is normally
running at a million miles a minute, flitting from topic to
topic and problem to problem, but as I simultaneously touched
myself and my boss, I felt my mind slowing down as I worked
towards the new goal with a singular focus. 

It was like when I got lost in a particularly engaging problem
at work, or when I had incredible sex with my husband. I was
suddenly hyperfocused, and the outside world drifted away. 

I couldn’t have told you how long I stroked Mr. Peterson’s
cock, how long I touched myself while staring into his eyes,
while playing with his long shaft, his balls. I fought the
temptation to lean forward and take his head into my mouth, to
show him what I could do with my tongue…after all, I was a
married woman. That wouldn’t be appropriate. That wouldn’t be
professional. 

But I did all I could to familiarize myself with Mr.
Peterson’s beautiful erection, as I brought myself closer and
closer to orgasm. 

“I’m going to cum,” Mr. Peterson murmured, snapping me out of
my trance. “Amber…you’re going to make me cum.” 

“Yessss,” I hissed, forgetting myself. “Please, sir. Please,
cum for me. Cum for me. Cum on your good girl, sir, please…” 

I don’t know if it was my words that did it, but with a soft
grunt, Mr. Peterson’s hips thrust forward. I had the foresight
to aim his cock away from my face as his balls contracted,
pumping four thick loads onto my top. As if in a trance, I
milked the last few drops of my boss’s seed from his softening
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milked the last few drops of my boss’s seed from his softening

cock. At the sight of the milky fluid dribbling out of his
cockhead, I felt my own orgasm approach. 

“Oh, fuck,” I moaned, falling back onto the floor as I
mercilessly rubbed my clit, feeling my own orgasm overtake my
body. My hips thrust forward, and it felt as though my entire
body tightened as I came, writhing around on the floor next to
my boss’s desk, his cum splattered across my white shirt. 

I lay there for several minutes, breathing deeply, not
speaking as my foggy mind returned to reality. When I finally
felt lucid once more, I sat up, staring at my boss in awe. 

“Well done, Amber,” he said with a perfunctory nod, and
despite the shortness of his response, I felt my entire body
filling with pride. 

I’d done it. I’d made my boss cum. I’d brought my boss off
with my hand. 

I was his good girl. 

But just as quickly as it had arrived, the feeling faded. 

Fuck. Fuck! What had we just done? What had I done? 

The sensible voice that I’d so easily managed to tune out
before came back, more powerful than ever before. Without my
arousal – no, the warmness, that’s all it was – there to
distract me, I suddenly realized what I’d done. Aaden…my job…
I’d…– 

Before I could fall too deep into those thoughts, a smile
crossed Mr. Peterson’s face, and he glanced down at my top. 

“Looks like we made a bit of a mess…” 

I looked down. I’m not sure what I expected – I mean, I knew
what had just happened. I was very, very aware of what had
just happened. 

Of what I’d just done. 

I’d just…jerked my boss off. I’d lowered his pants, wrapped my
hand around his cock, and stroked it until he came. 

On me. 

I’d betrayed my husband. My wedding vows. I’d just irreparably
damaged my marriage. 
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Aaden would never forgive me. He was extremely possessive;
once he found out what I’d done, he’d be disgusted. Ashamed.
Hurt. He’d never touch me again. He’d divorce me and take
custody of the kids and-– 

“Thank you,” my boss said gently, completely disrupting my
train of thought. “I should have said that before. Thank you,
Amber. That was amazing.” 

My eyes shot up. He was looking at me with…admiration? Pride? 

My entire body felt warm. Mr. Peterson had praised me before,
of course. I was damn good at what I did, and he was an
excellent boss. When you did something wrong, you heard about
it…but conversely, when you met his high standards, he wasn’t
afraid to let you know. 

But it wasn’t common, and so I felt like I was glowing. Mr.
Peterson was happy with what I’d done. No, more than happy –
he’d said it was amazing. 

Amazing. 

What I’d done. What I’d…what we’d done. 

It was amazing. 

“You’re welcome,” I said, aware that I was blushing. The
warmth had spread to every part of my body, from my head to my
toes. 

Amazing. I was amazing. 

Mr. Peterson thought I was amazing. 

It was almost embarrassing, honestly. I was a fully-grown
woman, a professional at the top of my field. No one’s words
should have had this much of an impact on me. 

But when Mr. Peterson said those words… 

My blush deepened. I knew exactly what was causing it: my
stupid crush. It felt like when I’d developed a crush on my
music teacher in middle school. He’d complimented my clarinet
playing, and I’d been riding high on his words for a week. 

“Nice work, Amber. You’re really getting good at this.” 

I’d hated the clarinet, but I’d kept going for almost two more
years, fueled on by his words. 

But I hadn’t hated what I’d just done… 
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And neither, it seemed, had Mr. Peterson. 

‘Amazing’. Amazing. I’d carry that to my grave. 

“Now, you really should…” 

I’d thought that I was blushing as hard as a human could
blush, but as I glanced down at my top again, I realized I
could get redder still. How had I forgotten again? 

“Of course…” 

I looked around the office, though I’m not honestly sure why.
I knew this office better than I knew my cubicle; I would’ve
noticed if Mr. Peterson had a towel laying around. He didn’t
even have a box of tissues. “I, uh…” 

I trailed off, my mind racing. My blouse was covered in cum,
and I had nothing to wipe it off with. I couldn’t exactly take
it off, and it wasn’t like my boss randomly had a woman’s
shirt that I could borrow. 

My eyebrows shot up. “I have a spare shirt in my car,” I
realized. “Could you, um…” 

Mr. Peterson just stared at me in silence, and I suddenly felt
very small. Had I really been about to ask him to run out to
the car for me? 

What next, was I going to ask him to come by and mow my lawn? 

“I’m really sorry, sir,” I said, the words tumbling out of my
mouth before I could stop them. “I’ll just, um…” 

“Go and change?” he said guilelessly, and I nodded. Yes. Of
course. Mr. Peterson was busy – he’d punished me, he’d gotten
his relief. He needed to get back to work. 

As did I. 

“Yes sir,” I nodded. He smiled. 

“Good girl.” 

Those were the words that carried me out of his office. The
feeling of being called Mr. Peterson’s good girl were so
strong, they overpowered my sense of shame. 

My boss thought I was good a good girl. My boss thought I was
amazing. 

“Good girl,” the words rang in my ears as I slipped my pants
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“Good girl,” the words rang in my ears as I slipped my pants

back on. I mentally repeated them as I made my way through the
office, holding my head up high. Part of me was screaming,
part of me was mortified at the fact that everyone saw me
leaving my boss’s office, my chest coated in what was clearly
cum…but I didn’t care. 

I was Mr. Peterson’s good girl. He thought I was amazing. And
that was enough to carry me to the parking lot without melting
down. 

As soon as I was alone, as soon as I had my t-shirt (the only
spare shirt I had) in my hand, I lost it a little. The feeling
of the fabric in my hand, the confirmation that yes, the
milky-white substance on my shirt was extremely visible, the
realization of what I’d just done… 

It all combined, it all joined together and moved into my
head, where it became a buzz, a loud hotness, and then left
through my eyes in the form of fat tears, dripping down my
face, down my chin, and joining Mr. Peterson’s emissions on my
shirt. 

Oh, god. What had I done? 

I’d just walked through the office with cum on my shirt. I
hadn’t even tried to hide it. I could have…I don’t know,
scooped it up, or gone to the bathroom down the hall to dab it
away with a paper towel. 

But instead, I’d walked to the parking lot. The parking lot
was at the complete opposite end of the building to Mr.
Peterson’s office, so I’d just…I’d just walked past everyone. 

Everyone had seen me. Everyone. My colleagues, the people I’d
be working with for years. Co-workers who would meet Aaden at
the office Christmas party. 

Everyone I worked with had just seen me leave the office, my
chest coated with cum. 

I could never go back. The thought hit me with an icy clarity.
I could never go back into the office again. I’d just change
shirt, drive home, tell Aaden that I quit my job today, and…
never go back. 

He’d never find out. And I’d never have to face any of my
coworkers again. I’d never have to deal with the consequences
of what I’d just done. 

I could feel their eyes on me. So many eyes, staring at me as
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I could feel their eyes on me. So many eyes, staring at me as

I marched between the cubicles, head held high, as though what
I was doing was normal. As though it was perfectly normal to
walk through the office with your boss’s cum on your shirt. 

I wanted to throw up. 

I wanted to scream. 

I wanted to run. 

I wanted to drive home, tell Aaden what had just happened. I
wanted to beg for his forgiveness, tell him that I knew it was
wrong, tell him that…that I’d been scared for my job. 

No. No, I couldn’t lie to him. I’d wanted to do it. Hell, I’d
begged to do it. 

I’d begged to do it, I’d begged until my boss let me. Let me.
I’d wanted it more than he did – I couldn’t go home and lie to
my husband. I couldn’t throw Mr. Peterson under the bus when
he’d done nothing wrong. 

He’d only done what I’d begged – begged – for him to do. To
give me permission to…to jerk him off. 

I closed my eyes and leaned against the side of the car. I
felt like everything was spinning, like my world was
collapsing. I’d begged my boss to let me jerk him off, I’d
told him that it was strictly professional. I’d begged him to
cum. Not just cum – I’d begged him to cum on me. I’d begged
him to coat my shirt with his cum. 

I glanced down at it again, a tangible reminder that this was
real. This wasn’t some sick fantasy, this had actually
happened. I’d begged my boss to cum on my chest, and he’d
obliged. 

And then I’d cum. I’d all but rolled around on the floor of
his office, coated in his cum. I’d had one of the most
satisfying orgasms of my life, rubbing myself like my life
depended on it, coated in Mr. Peterson’s seed. In the seed I’d
just milked out of him. 

I’d cum with his cum on me. And then I’d shown the entire
office who I was. What I had become. Tracy, Mike, the copier
boy, the mail clerk , the receptionist – I’d shown them all.
They’d all seen who I really was. 

I’d shown the entire office. 

I could never go back. Ever. I had to get in my car, right
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I could never go back. Ever. I had to get in my car, right

now, and drive home. Then I would be free of whatever had
happened to me lately. My heart would be free of this stupid
crush, my body would be free of this desperate need. This
wasn’t who I was. This wasn’t who I used to be. 

If I drove away right now, I’d never have to see any of them
again. 

I made it to the driver’s seat before I realized. 

If I drove away right now, I’d never see any of them again.
I’d never see any of them again. 

If I left the parking lot, returned home, recommitted to my
marriage, Aaden would never know. He’d never know what I’d
done, what temporary insanity had overcome me. He’d never know
that I’d spent the day thinking with my pussy. 

He’d never know that I’d touched another man’s cock. He’d
never know that I’d lost myself, jerking off my boss. 

If I left now, I’d never see any of them again. 

Which meant that I’d never see Mr. Peterson again. 

“Good girl. That was amazing.” 

He’d said I was amazing. 

I felt the warmth spreading throughout my entire body again,
starting from my head, and working its way down to my toes. 

It was like a drug. Like alcohol. Like that first time when me
and my best friend and her boyfriend snuck whisky into the
cinema and I’d gotten drunk for the first time watching Tobey
Maguire as Spider-Man. 

Like I said, Mr. Peterson wasn’t miserly about his
compliments. I could think of countless times when he’d told
me I’d done a good job, or that he liked the formatting of my
report. 

But I don’t know that he’d ever said I was amazing before… 

I was amazing. 

And I was his good girl. 

My stupid crush. My stupid, stupid crush. When Mr. Peterson
called me his good girl, it got in my head and wouldn’t leave.
I felt giddy, just thinking about it. 
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I was Mr. Peterson’s good girl. And I’d done more than a good
job, my efforts had been far beyond adequate. 

I was amazing. 

I bit my lip and looked down at my chest again. All of a
sudden, what I saw didn’t seem shameful or embarrassing. It
felt…it looked… 

Like an accomplishment. 

I’d done that. I’d done it. I’d wrapped my hand around Mr.
Peterson’s cock and I hadn’t stopped until he came. And, like
mine, I don’t think it had just been any orgasm. 

Amazing. 

The word reverberated through my mind, echoing in my skull. 

Amazing. 

It had been amazing. 

I’d just jerked my boss off. And it had been amazing. For both
of us, if I’m being honest. Even now, remembering it, my body
felt like it was on fire. I felt warm all over, like when Mr.
Peterson spanked me. 

His cum on my chest…it was like he’d marked me. Like he’d
staked his claim. Like he’d decided that I was his. 

Like he’d decided that I was his good girl. His good girl. 

I moaned at the thought, before glancing around. The parking
lot was empty, of course. It was the middle of the day – who
was going to be leaving or arriving at work at this hour? 

No one was in their cars. No one except the woman who’d gone
to change her shirt, after jerking her boss off. 

After doing an amazing job of jerking her boss off. 

After being her boss’s good girl. 

I closed the door. I was sitting alone in my car in the
parking lot, but I wasn’t going to leave. I couldn’t leave.
Not after what I’d just done. 

Not after the amazing job I’d just done. 

Even though I’d just cum, I moved my hand between my legs. I’d
cried twice that day, and now I was going to cum twice as
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cried twice that day, and now I was going to cum twice as

well. 

I needed to. 

A shiver ran through my entire body as my hand slipped inside
my pants. My panties were damp, soaked through with arousal. I
slowly stroked my clit as I thought about what had happened. 

I was a good girl. 

I was Mr. Peterson’s good girl. 

Of course I couldn’t leave. I’d promised to jerk him off every
day. Every day, we were going to repeat what we’d just done. 

Well, hopefully without the tears. 

I bit my lip as I imagined it. Every day, I was going to kneel
in front of my boss and jerk him off. Every day, Mr.
Peterson’s cock would be in my hands. Every day, Mr. Peterson
would thank me for a job well done and then reward me by…by… 

I gasped, as I realized my fingers had entered me, two at
once. 

“You’re a good girl,” Mr. Peterson’s words echoed in my ears.
“You’re such a good girl. You’re amazing, Amber. You’re my
good girl…and I’m going to mark you. I’m going to show the
world that you’re mine, by marking you with my cum.” 

The eyes of everyone in the office were on me again, but my
shame was gone, replaced with pride. Everyone knew. Everyone
knew that Mr. Peterson had marked me. Everyone knew what an
amazing job I’d done, what a good girl I was. 

Everyone knew that I was Mr. Peterson’s good girl. 

I moaned as my orgasm crashed over me. I trembled as the waves
of pleasure rolled through my body, each one higher than the
last. It was like what had happened in the office had just
been the first half of the orgasm, and I was finally
experiencing the rest. It was like my orgasm was a mountain,
and as I climbed it, it only got higher, bigger, stronger. It
was like my entire life was climbing this mountain, serving
Mr. Peterson, being his good girl… 

…until all of a sudden it was over, and I was alone, gasping
for breath in the middle of the parking lot. 
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